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1 PROCEEDI NG

2 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS:  Let the record reflect the

3 State G| and Gas Board is now in session. Dr. Tew, have
4 the itens for this neeting been properly noticed?

5 DR. TEW Chairman Giggs, M. Pearson,

6 M. Lawl ey, the itens have been properly noticed. The Staff
7 prepared a docket for the Board's July 31st and August 2nd,
8 2012 neetings and that docket was adnmitted into the record
9 at the Hearing O ficer meeting on July 31st, 2012. Marvin
10 Rogers, acting as Hearing Oficer, and the Staff heard

11 various itens at the Hearing O ficer neeting on July the

12 3lst. At this time, M. Rogers will nake his report to the
13 Boar d.

14 MR. ROGERS: Chairman Giggs, M. Pearson and
15 M. Lawl ey, | have a witten report of the items heard by
16 the Hearing O ficer and the Staff on Tuesday, July 31, 2012.
17 Copi es of that report are available for nenbers of the

18 public to review and study. | subnit this Hearing Oficer
19 report to the Board for approval.

20 CHAIRVAN GRIGGS: |Is there a notion on the

21 Hearing O ficer's report?

22 MR. LAWEY: | so nove.

23 MR. PEARSON:  Second.

24 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  We've got a notion and a

25 second to approve the Hearing Oficer's report. Al in

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg. 6

1 favor say "aye."

2 MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

3 MR LAWLEY: Aye.

4 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Ayes have it. The Hearing

5 Oficer's report is approved.

6 MR ROGERS: M. Chairman, | would recomend the
7 report be admitted into the record.

8 CHAIRVAN GRIGGS: It is admitted into the

9 record.

10 (Wher eupon, July 31, 2012 Hearing Oficer's

11 report was received into evidence.)

12 DR. TEW The Staff would reconmend approval of
13 the mnutes of the follow ng neetings: June 18, 2012,

14 Hearing O ficer neeting; and June 20th, 2012, regul ar Board
15 meet i ng.

16 CHAIRVMAN GRIGES: Is there a notion to approve
17 the subject minutes?

18 MR. LAWEY: So nove.

19 MR. PEARSON:  Second.

20 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  We've got a notion and a

21 second. Al in favor say aye.

22 MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

23 MR LAWEY: Aye.

24 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Ayes have it. The minutes are
25 approved.
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1 (Wher eupon, mnutes of the June 18, 2012,

2 Hearing O ficer neeting; and June 20th, 2012,

3 regul ar Board neeting were received into

4 evi dence.)

5 DR. TEW M. Chairman, M. Lawl ey, M. Pearson,
6 the Staff has prepared an agenda for itens to be heard by

7 the Board today. At this tine, M. Rogers, would you pl ease
8 call the first itenf

9 MR. ROCGERS: Yes, sir. The first itemis Item
10 4, Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by Delphi G,

11 I ncorporated requesting the Board to enter an order

12 extendi ng the tenporarily abandoned status for two wells,

13 the JV-P Jordan 33-8 Well and the JV-P Hill 34-3 Well in

14 Monr oe County.

15 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: Al right. M. Tyra.

16 MR TYRA: M. Tyra here on behalf of Delphi. |
17 hate to start the neeting with asking for a break for just a
18 second, but M. Arnbrecht wanted to address the Board before
19 we do this matter.

20 CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Certainly.

21 MR TYRA: May | find hinP

22 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Yes.

23 (Brief pause.)

24 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Arnbrecht, we are

25 delighted to have you in North Al abanma.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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1 MR ARMBRECHT: Onh, well, thank you. | don't

2 think 1've nade it all the way North, but Mddle Al abanma is
3 appreci ated al so.

4 Al right. | had talked to John, he's on the
5 docket item ahead of me and he has gracefully consented that
6 the Sklar petition go ahead of his, if that is all right

7 with y all.

8 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS:  Any problemw th hearing it

9 out of order?

10 DR. TEW No, sir.

11 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: W will hear Item Nunber 10,
12 if you wll call that.

13 MR. ROCERS: Yes, sir. Item 10, Docket No.

14 7-31-12-06 is a petition by Sklar Exploration to establish a
15 proposed Sout hwest Uriah Field in Mounroe County.

16 Item 11, Docket No. 7-31-12-07 is sonewhat

17 related, that is the petition by Sklar to establish a

18 200-acre unit for the Coley 24-16 #1 Wl l.

19 MR TYRA: Thank you, M. Giggs.

20 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Arnbrecht, is there a

21 reason that we could not consolidate these two itens for

22 heari ng purposes?

23 MR. ARMBRECHT: There is no reason.

24 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Ckay. We will consolidate

25 those for the hearing purposes then.
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1 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Wbuld you hand those
2 out ?
3 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Before we begin, is there
4 anyone in opposition to these two itens, anyone present in
5 opposition to these two itens?
6 WIIl you state your full name for the record?
7 MR. CARDVELL: Yes, |'mJoe Cardwell and
8 actually, I'mrepresenting my nother and her sister, M.
9 Lois Cardwel |l and Jewel Cayl or
10 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Ckay. If you will, take a
11 seat there, M. Cardwell.
12 M. Arnbrecht.
13 MR. ARMBRECHT: M. Chairman, we have two
14 petitions here today, one to establish Special Field Rules
15 for a new di scovered reservoir in Mnroe County. The second
16 is to expand the proposed unit for the well for that
17 reservoir from 160 to 200 acres.
18 It's interesting. Wwen we get intoit, you
19 will notice this well was drilled right next to a dry hole
20 on the sanme unit as the dry hole, and sonme geol ogist had a
21 better idea about how to go about drilling the well into
22 this formation, both went to the sanme formati on and now we
23 have a discovery. |It's not a very strong discovery these
24 days, production has gone down, but it is producing oil
25 W would like to request in connection with

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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this hearing that the Board take official notice of and nake

a part of the record of this hearing the materials inits

files regarding Sklar's Coley 24-16 #1 Well, which is Permt

No. 16634, and al so the COBRA Bl acksher 24-16 #1 Well, which

is Permit No. 10434. That last well is the dry hole |
ment i oned.
CHAI RVAN GRI GGS: The Board's files for those
two wells will be incorporated into the record.
(Whereupon, the Board's files were incorporated
into the record.)
MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. | have filed
Affidavits of Notice in both of these itens and | request
those be part of the record al so.
(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of
Notice were offered into evidence.)
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  They are adnmitted into the
record
(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of
Notice were received into evidence.)
MR. ARMBRECHT: | have two wi tnesses for the
hearing and if they could be sworn at this tinmne.
CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Proceed.
MR. ROGERS: You gentlenen state your nanes and
addr esses.

MR. HANBY: Ken Hanby, Northport, Al abamna.
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MR ROGERS: Al right.

MR. EUSTES: Don Eustes, Shreveport, Louisiana.

(Whereupon, the Hearing Oficer swears in the
Wi t nesses.)

MR. ROGERS: Thank you.

MR ARMBRECHT: My first witness is Don Eustes.
Don, would you tell the Board by whom you are enpl oyed and
what your job is?

MR. EUSTES: | am enpl oyed by Skl ar Expl oration
Conmpany and ny job is geophysicist.

MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Have you previously
testified before the Board as an expert witness?

MR. EUSTES: No, sir.

MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Wuld you briefly
descri be your educational background and your enpl oynent
backgr ound?

MR. EUSTES: | have graduated from Loui si ana
Tech University with a bachel or of science degree in geol ogy
in 1980, went to work for Cties Service, and | have worked
also for Placid G| Conpany. | have done many years of
consulting for various companies all in the capacity as
geophysi ci st, conpani es such as Snyder out of Ft. Wrth,
then ARKLA G| and Gas Exploration out of Shreveport.

I now currently work for Sklar Exploration. |

went to work for Sklar '96/'97 when they were Sklar &

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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Phillips and then becane Skl ar Exploration, and have been
there ever since. Again, everything in the capacity as a
geophysi ci st.

MR ARMBRECHT: M. Chairman, we have also filed
an affidavit of Don's qualifications which list in nore
detail his enpl oynment background and his educati onal
background, and we woul d request that be made part of the
record al so.

(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don
Eustes' qualifications was offered into
evi dence.)

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  That affidavit is part of the
record and the Board recogni zes M. Eustes as an expert
geophysi ci st.

(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don
Eustes' qualifications was received into
evi dence.)

MR ARMBRECHT: Al right.

DON EUSTES,
havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and testified

as foll ows:

(I TEMS 10 & 11) DI RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR. ARMBRECHT:

Q Don, we have the exhibit book that is in Docket No.
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7-31-12-06, on the front has Exhibit Nunbers 1 through 8.
Whul d you turn to Exhibit Nunber 1 in that booklet and
explain --
DR. TEW M. Arnbrecht, we need copies of the
bookl et .
MR. ARMBRECHT: |'msorry, | thought Ken took
care of handing those up. That is the signed copy.
CHAIRMAN GRIGES: M. Cardwel |, do you have
copi es of both of these?

MR. CARDWELL: Isn't this the sane thing you

have?
DR. TEW There is one other one.
MR. CARDWELL: | don't have but one | believe.
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  There are going to be three of
t hem

MR. ARMBRECHT: Three exhibit booklets. And
these | have handed up, this last book is a book that
contains two seismc exhibits init. W have filed a
request that that -- the exhibits in that book be kept
confidential and we filed an affidavit with that request.

MR. ROCGERS: Let's see if we can find that
affidavit.

MR. ARMBRECHT: So the first booklet | go to has
Exhi bit Nunbers 1 through 8 on the bottom That is the

easi est way, the first page. And if you open to the first

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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exhibit, it is a topographical map.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGS: M. Arnbrecht, we have the
affidavit that you referred to as far as confidentiality and
we will rmake that affidavit a part of the record and we wll
declare the itenms the subject of that affidavit to be
confidenti al

MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Now, |'m sorry,

t hought these exhibits had been handed up, but we will start
one nore tine.
Q (BY MR ARMBRECHT:) Don, if you would now turn to
Exhi bit 1, the topographical map, and explain briefly what is
shown on that exhibit?
A First, let me just say thank you for letting ne
testify, first time | have done this, and | ask your
i ndul gence if | wander. [|'Il try not to.

The first map you see is a topographic nmap of
the area where the Coley Wll was drilled. You can see that
we are Sout hwest of the town of Uriah. And on that map, you
see three itens noted. One is where the well actually was
drilled, the little yellow dot; and then you see a bl ue
outline, and that is the existing drilling unit, the 160-acre
drilling unit; and then outside of that, you will see
outlined also the proposed field |imts, the proposed
reformed unit of 200 acres enconpassing small parts of

Section 19.
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Q Now, if you would turn to Exhibit Number 2 and
explain to the Board what is shown on that exhibit, and al so
explain the information that was used in preparing the

exhi bit, the data.

A @ adly. The map on Nunber 2 is a map, the structura
map at the top of the Smackover formation. The contour
interval is 25 feet. The depths are subsea. This nmap was
created using well control to tie into the three-di nensiona
seismc that we have over the area, and so this map i s nade
from a conbi nati on of those two.

On the map, you will see it again, the existing
unit, the 160 acres, in blue, and then the outline of the
proposed field Iimt and proposed reformed unit of 200 acres
going over into Section 19. On the map also are the
| ocations of the wells. The first well that was drilled many
years ago was the COBRA G| & Gas Bl acksher and it was
drilled in the center and top of the feature which was tight.
And we can show you, there is logs and the seisnic data that
indicate that's tight.

W drilled off onto the flank in what we
bel i eved was porosity and i ndeed was porosity, and that is
our well in black, the Sklar Exploration Conpany Col ey 24-16
#1.

The field -- the oil -- | believe you will see

the I owest proven oil at 14,167 subsea. And then fromthe
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seismc and fromour mapping using the wells and the seisnic,
we believe that the fullest extent of the structure will be
seen out to the spill point of minus 14, 180.

Q Al right. And | didn't catch -- did you explain the
A- A line?

A Thank you. A - A" is a cross-section that we have
built and you will see that shortly. W also -- it's in that
confidential seismc exhibit, we built a seismc |line that
went exactly along line of the well cross-section. So you
will be able to conmpare them back and forth to see what we
mapped on and why we nmapped.

Q Al right. |In your opinion, based on the geol ogi ca
and geophysical data that you have revi ewed, are there any
barriers within the productive limts of the field that would
prevent communi cation of any portion of the reservoir with
the Sklar well shown on the map or that would prevent that
well fromefficiently and economcally draining and producing
t he recoverabl e hydrocarbons in the proposed Smackover Ol

Pool underlying both the 160 and the 200-acre units shown on

this map?
A No, sir.
Q Al right. Wuld you turn to Exhibit Nunmber 3 and

expl ain what that is?
A Exhi bit Nunmber 3 is the well core analysis for our

wel |, the Skl ar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1, and it's the core
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t hrough the Smackover formation.

Q Al right.

A If we can go through it page by page, if you would
like. Just to let you know, when they have the little (6)
over there under Probabl e Production on the very second to
the |l ast columm, that neans |ow perneability and
nonproductive. And then the descriptions, formation
descriptions out beyond that tell you what kind of rock we
are | ooking at.

And you can see that on the first page, we are
| ooking at a | ot of anhydrite good seal on top of you and | ow
perm so it's a good seal. And then by core at 14,510, which
i s sanpl e nunber 24 through sanpl e nunber 38, which is
14,517, the core describes oil productive.

Q Ckay. \What are those depths? Are those neasured or
true vertical ?

A These depths are neasured depths, but they are

al so -- you have to correlate it back using the ganma ray
fromthe core to make sure you get back to the exact footage
versus |l ogs versus cores. And | believe there was |like a
15-foot shift between the core and the nmeasured depths.

Q Ckay. So they won't match up with the depths on the
first exhibit you tal ked about, those are the subseas?

A No, those are subseas, correct.

Q Thank you.
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A This is measured in the core depth by that.

Q Ckay.

A Now, that -- again, there is your good stuff, that is
the oil productivity that we are | ooking at there. It's

about seven, seven-and-a-half foot that you are |ooking at in
this region.

Go to the next page, Page 3, we are back to
probabl e production (6) which means | ow perm no production.

And then Page 4, from sanpl e nunber 66 down to sanple 96 on

Page 5 --
Q That is on the | eft-hand col um?
A On the very, very left-hand col um which depth-w se

woul d be 14,545.4 to 14,575.15, the very bottom of the core,
we hit water. W hit porosity, but it's all wet and

nonpr oducti ve.

Q Ckay. So you had sone porosity above and then it got
tight and then you got porosity, but this lower porosity is
full of water?

A Yes, sir.

Q Al right. Now, would you turn to your next exhibit,
Exhi bit Nunmber 4, which is the type log for Sklar's Col ey
wel | ?

A All right. This is -- as Connie said, this is the
Skl ar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1 type | og showi ng the KB of

355. This logis a TVD. It's been adjusted. There was a
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slight -- I won't say -- we steered the well to hit the exact
spot we wanted to hit and there is about 12, 13 foot of
di fference between neasured depth and TVD.

So this is a TVvD log right here and it shows --
or as you cone down to the very top of the Smackover, a
little productive interval. This particular log, the first
curve is a gamma ray. The first curve, | nean the curve on
the left. The two curves on the right are your density and
neutron porosity | ogs.

So our little zone that we are |looking at is

right at the very top of the Smackover. | apol ogize for the
scale, I"'mjust trying to get all this onto one page.

Q Smackover is a blue line --

A Ri ght, blue Iine.

Q -- about m dway down?

A Correct, blue line and it's midway down where it says
"Smackover." You can see where we've perf'd by the red box

with the little dot in the mddle of it. That is the zone

t hat was productive by core analysis and by |og analysis.
And then as you go down, you see the -- down

t here about another 20 foot or so, you see again all the

porosity curves heading off to left, nmeaning there is

porosity, but that is the part that was the ocean. That is

all water down there. | just wanted you to have the entire

Smackover section to | ook at.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

20

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q Ckay. And so you can see on this |log then what we
are proposing be named the Smackover G| Pool of the

Sout hwest Uriah Fiel d?

A That is correct.

Q That is what you' ve referred to as that little
productive interval ?

A That is correct.

Q In your opinion, is the proposed definition of the
Smackover G| Pool as contained in the Field Rules we are
proposi ng today appropriate froma scientific standpoint?
A Yes, sir.

Q Al right. Now, would you turn to the next exhibit
and explain what that is?

A The next exhibit is an O&B-9 which is the first
production or retest report, and this was obviously first
production here. The test date was on February 21st for

24 hours. During that 24-hour period, we tested a rate of
480 barrel s per day, 350 Mcf per day, with a gas-liquid ratio

of 729. Qur final flow ng tubing pressure was 2,250 psi with

no water.

Q Ckay. So this started off as a good well, didn't it?
A It started off great.

Q Al right. Do you know what it produced, say, |ast
week?

A Last week, the average was about 25 barrels per day
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and about 35 barrels per day of water -- excuse ne,
25 barrels of oil, 25 barrels -- 35 barrels of water, and
it's on punp and it's been on punp.
Q Ckay.

MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Now, we have in
the -- separate book now, Exhibit 7 and 8, the seismc
exhibits, and I would like to turn to those right now and
have Don briefly explain what is shown in those exhibits.
Q (BY MR ARMBRECHT:) Don, if you will turn to Exhibit
Nunber 7. And don't put your other book away, we wll be
com ng back to the other book in just a noment.
A Al right. Exhibit Nunber 7 is a map that shows
in-- the red dotted outline is the proposed 200-acre field
unit we are having. Again, you see on that nmap the A - A,
the cross-section that goes through the wells, but we have
also in this exhibit, the next page will be the seismc |ine
that follows exactly along that cross-sectional |ine.

The grid you see underneath there in green is
the grid of the three-dinensional seisnmic data for lines and
cross-lines telling you where different points are in the
subsur f ace.

Q Ckay. So we have got a line that you have taken out
of the seismic data fromA - A?
A That is correct.

Q And that is called an arbitrary line, isn't that
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1 just -- arbitrary mean just that you selected it out of the
2 seismic that you can nmake it draw a |ine wherever you want

3 once you have the data in the computer?

4 A That is correct.

5 Q Okay. And with that in mnd, nowlet's turn to

6 Exhi bit Number 8 which is the | abel ARB line that was shown
7 on Exhibit Nunmber 7. [If you would explain what is shown on
8 t hat exhibit.

9 A Al right. This is a portion of the 3D seism c data
10 fromabout 2.5 to 2.8 seconds in depth which is going to

11 correlate to that where that top Smackover is. \Wat we have
12 done to know exactly where the top of the Smackover is is we
13 have two wells in this area, the two that we have al ways

14 tal ked about here, the COBRA Bl acksher and our Skl ar Col ey
15 Well. Both those wells have sonic logs. And fromthe sonic
16 | ogs, we were able to nmake synthetic seisnograns to go back
17 and correlate those trace by trace, peak by peak, peaks being
18 the little blacks on there, and then the troughs being the
19 reverse of that, the lines that are kicking back to the left,
20 we were able to correlate that just peak by peak and say

21 that -- and know with confidence that what we are napping as
22 the top of Smackover is the top of Smackover. And the red
23 lines that you see on there, the red little traces, we cal
24 those traces, the little red traces you see on there

25 correlate to that peak, that being -- again, that that from
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wel |l control back to the seismic, that that is indeed the top
of Smackover.

Qur mapping horizon -- again, remenber the first
map you | ooked at was a structure map. That mapping horizon
came fromthat little blue Iine you see on here where it says
top of Smackover peak blue line. So we mapped on that peak
using a well control converted it back to depth, and that was
the map you saw earlier

What you see on this line is at the Smackover
which again is that peak with the blue Iine through it, you
are coming up on to the structure through the Col ey 24-16,

t he hi ghest point of the structure is the COBRA Bl acksher
whi ch al so happens to be tight at the very top. And then as
you nove towards the right, and that woul d be Eastward, you
are com ng back off the structure. And then it conmes up
again but it's coming up again onto regional dip and no trap
there for it.
Q Ckay. So you are going down to what you referred to
as the spill point and then it starts comi ng back up, but
that woul d not be connected with hydrocarbons where it goes
up?
A There is no trap to it. It just all goes out. You
have got to have sonething to trap that oil

MR ARMBRECHT: kay. M. Chairman, | mght,

since we consolidated these two hearings, | have two
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separate exhibit booklets set up and I m ght just go ahead
and get Don to go through his geophysical exhibits for the
second docket item before | ask Ken Hanby, who is going to
provi de sone engi neering testinony, to testify.
CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  That woul d be fine,
M. Arnbrecht.
MR. ARMBRECHT: | apol ogize for the nunerous
books.
Q (BY MR ARMBRECHT:) Al right. Now, if you would
go, Don, to the book that has the Exhibits Nunber 1 through 4
on the front bottom of the front page.
A Ckay.
Q And go to Exhibit Number 1 in that exhibit bookl et
and explain what is shown on this exhibit.
A G adly. This is the Smackover G| Pool Net Pay
| sopach Map, contour interval of five foot and we are
contouring footages greater than six percent porosity.

On the map itself, again, you will see the
existing drilling unit of 160 acres in blue. And then in the
orange, you see the field limts and proposed refornmed unit
of 200 acres coming out and including part of Section 19.

Q Al right. And this well, as | understand, was
drilled on the blue unit, the 160-acre --
A Yes, sir.

Q -- as a Wldcat Drilling Unit, and we are proposing
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now to establish a production unit which would include 40

addi ti onal acres, would be 200-acre production unit; is that

correct?
A. That is correct, sir
Q Al right. Now, if you would turn over to Exhibit

Nunber 2 and explain what that is.

A Exhi bit Number 2 -- and | would still have that
seismc |ine out because these two follow each other exactly.
Q But to understand it, you don't have to | ook at both
of them do you?

A No. I'msorry, |I'mbeing the explorationist here.
Exhi bit Nunmber 2 is the cross-section A - A that you saw

outlined on the map.

Q It follows the sane area as the seismc |ine?

A Yes, exactly.

Q Ckay.

A And on this cross-section are two wells, the Skl ar

Col ey 24-16 and the COBRA Bl acksher 24-16. And the object of
this cross-section is to denonstrate the porosity we see in
our well, which is colored in green, is on the flanks of the
feature so that you cone up onto the feature fromthe A side
fromthe left coming up onto the closure of the feature. And
you see there what we are calling the spill point, SP, and
LPO, | owest proven oil, which is the bottomof the oil zone

in the Coley 24-16.
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And coming up onto the feature, on the flanks of
the feature this zone pinches out, it gets tight on the top
of the feature and you have absolutely no porosity in that
upper part of the Smackover in the Bl acksher Well.

And then the cross-section turns out to the
Sout hwest and goes agai n back through the | owest proven oi
poi nt and through what we believe to be the spill point where
you get back onto regional dip, and that is reflecting the
seismic data, the line which you just saw
Q And isn't that actually running in the Southeast
di rection?

A I''msorry, Southeast.

Q Ckay. So this is a picture of what you are getting
fromthe seismc data and the well data in this area?

A That is correct. The well data is the well data and
it istied and correlated into the seismc. The seismc is
tied into the wells and that is where you are getting the
structural picture of this cross-sectionis fromthe seisnic
data. O course, wells are what they are.

Q Ckay. Now, have you read the petitions filed by
Sklar in these two matters?

A Yes, | have.

Q To the best of your know edge, are the allegations
contained in those petitions true and correct?

A Yes, they are.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

27

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q Al right. In your opinion, would the granting of
these two petitions avoid the drilling of unnecessary wells,
prevent waste and protect the correlative rights of the
interested parties?

A Yes, it woul d.

MR. ARMBRECHT: M. Chairnman, so that | don't

forget --
Q Ch, one nore question. Did you prepare Exhibits 1
through 5 -- excuse nme, | have gotten out of order here --

Exhibits 1 through 4 and 7 and 8 that are | abeled in the
first docket itemwhich is the Special Field Rules hearing,
did you prepare those exhibits?
A Yes, | did.
Q And did you al so prepare Exhibits 1 and 2 which are
| abeled in the petition to expand the unit?
A Yes, | did.
Q And do those exhibits accurately depict what they are
i ntended to show?
A Yes, they do.
MR. ARMBRECHT: M. Chairman, so | don't forget,
I woul d request that those exhibits be adnmitted at this
time.
(Wher eupon, (I TEMS 10 & 11) Eustes exhibits
were offered into evidence.)

CHAIRVMAN GRIGES: M. Cardwell, if you have no
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objection, we will admt into the record Exhibits 1 through
8 in the booklet titled Petition to Establish Field and we
will admt Exhibits 1 and 2 in the booklet entitled Petition
to Establish and Enl arge the 200-Acre Unit. Do you have any
objection to just adnmitting these into the record?

MR. CARDWELL: No, sir.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Ckay. They are admitted,

M. Arnbrecht.
(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibits 1-8 in
the booklet titled Petition to Establish
Field and Exhibits 1 and 2 in the bookl et
entitled Petition to Establish and Enl arge
the 200-Acre Unit were received into
evi dence.)

MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Now, | have ny next
witness and | apologize if I"'ma little confusing, but | set
this up for two hearings so | amconsolidating ny exhibits
on the fly.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGS: That is fine, M. Arnbrecht.

M. Cardwell, we will hear from both of these
wi t nesses and then you will have an opportunity to ask
either of the witnesses any questions that you may have as
wel | as make a statement of your position.

MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, thank you.

MR ARMBRECHT: Al right.
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KEN HANBY,

havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and testified

as foll ows:

(I TEMS 10 & 11) DI RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR. ARMBRECHT:

Q Ken, turning first in the book that is the Specia
Field Rules hearing book, it's ends in 06 in the docket item

if you would turn to Exhibit Nunber 6 in that booklet --

A Yes, sir.
Q -- and explain what is shown on that exhibit.
A Exhi bit Nurmber 6 is a plot of the daily production

fromthe Coley 24-16 #1 Well from February 20th through

July 8th of 2012. It shows the oil production daily rate in
green, the gas production rate in red, water production rate
in blue, and then the flowi ng tubing pressure and then, of
course, the stabilized tubing pressure that is there because
of the punp and is shown in bl ack.

The oil that is produced is 40 degree AP
gravity. The initial test on this well had a gas-oil ratio
of 729 cubic feet per barrel of oil. And this well is
clearly an oil well. The cunulative gas-o0il ratio that has
occurred frominitial production is 933. And approximately
July the 3rd the gas production ceased and still today is

produci ng no gas since that tinme.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

30

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q Al right. Let me see if | understand. 1In your

opi nion, the Smackover G| Pool of the Southwest Uriah Field
whi ch we are proposing today is an oil pool?

A Yes, sir, it is black oil

Q Thank you. Al right. In your opinion, can the
existing Sklar well efficiently and econom cally drain and
produce the recoverabl e hydrocarbons in the Smackover GOl

Pool underlying the 160-acre unit on which this well was
drilled?

A Yes, sir, it will be capable. And I will point out
one of the main paraneters involved is the perneability. And
even though it's thin, the perneability is good. The
arithnetic average of the perneability for that
seven-and-a-half feet is 277 mlladarcies. The geonetric
average which is really a true neasure of the flow within the
reservoir is 127 m | adarci es.

Q Al'l right. In your opinion, would this well also be
able to drain the additional 40 acres that we are proposing
be added to the unit?

A Yes, sir, it is capable of recovering the recoverable
hydr ocarbons within the 200 acres as shown on the |sopach map
by M. Eustes.

Q In your opinion, is the proposed all owabl e of

200 barrels per day that is proposed in Rule 7 of the Special

Field Rules that we have subnitted to the Board appropriate
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for this reservoir and for the Sklar Well?

A Yes, sir, it's reasonable and woul d be appropriate
for the rate that this well is producing as a maxi num

al | onabl e.

Q Ckay. Now, again, apology for shifting booklets, but

we are going to the booklet that has Exhibits 1 through 4 in
it. And turn to Exhibit Nunber 3 in that booklet which at
the top of the page says Reserves East of Existing Unit.

And, Ken, would you explain what is shown on that exhibit?
A Yes, sir. \What | have shown here is the reserves
shown in the structure within Section 19. |It's the 40 acres
East of the 160-acre unit. The volune from Exhibit 1 was
determ ned fromExhibit 1, the Isopach, and it is 95.16 acre
feet. Using fromthe |ogs and core analysis, | determ ned
the average porosity of 13 percent, average water saturation
of 20 percent. And then using the initial flow
characteristics oil-gas, gas-oil ratio and gravities of oi
and gas, deternined the volunme factor is 1.38618 reservoir
barrel s per stock tank barrels. And using that, the oil in

pl ace is calcul ated at 8,204 stock tank barrels using a

recovery factor of 14 percent -- excuse ne, 15 percent.
The estimated cost to drill another well in this
area to -- in Section 19 to try to recover these 8,204 stock

tank barrels would be 1.5 mllion dollars reasonabl e estimte

cost, far exceeding the value of the oil that is recoverable
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in place in Section 19, and that is to the East of the

exi sting 160-acre unit.

Q In other words, you are saying that the total we
think we will be able to recover out of that area East of the
unit, 8,204 barrels; is that right?

A That is the recovery -- recoverable oil at a

15 percent recovery factor.

Q Yeah. And that, in your opinion, is an appropriate
recovery factor?

A It is appropriate. It's probably higher than wll
actually conme, but it is a typical recovery factor we have

used for this type of oil reservoir

Q So if sonmeone drilled a well out there and they could
recover the oil under that property out there and sell it at
a hundred dollars a barrel, if |I can do ny math right, they

woul d recover fromthat well $820,000 plus a few?

A Well, that would be the gross val ue.

Q That woul d be the gross val ue?

A Not the net value that the working interest would
have. It wouldn't pay operating costs, so that woul d be
gross value, not the net income from production. It would be

somewhat | ess than that.
Q Al right. And they would have had to have spent
$1,500,000 to drill that well and then put in sonme tanks and

then get some infrastructure to nmake sure that they could
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truck that oil out; is that correct?

A Yes, sir. They would have to conplete the production
facility.

Q So basically what we are saying is nobody could
afford to drill a well out there to recover the oil that we

believe is out there; is that correct?

A That is correct. You know, anybody that was going to
drill in that area and had this reserve cal cul ated, they
woul d not drill the well.

Q Okay. |If you will turn over now to Exhibit Nunmber 4

and explain briefly what that is.

A Exhi bit Nurmber 4 is the Engineering Service's plat
for the Coley Well that has been shown, both the 160-acre
existing unit in green and the proposed expanded 200-acre
unit in red.

Q kay. So this just shows froma survey standpoint,
t he expanded -- the existing unit and the expanded unit; is
that correct?

A Yes, sir, and that has been filed with the Board in
the event they grant this along with the anended OG&B-1 and
OGB-2 that would be required for an enlarged unit.

Q Have you read the petitions filed by Sklar in these
two docket itens?

A Yes, sir, | have.

Q To the best of your know edge, are the allegations
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1 contained in those petitions true and correct?

2 A Yes.

3 Q In your opinion, would the granting of this petition

4 prevent the drilling of unnecessary wells, protect the

5 correlative rights of the interested party and prevent waste?

6 A Yes, sir.

7 MR. ARMBRECHT: M. Chairman, | woul d request

8 that -- excuse ne.

9 Q Exhi bit Nunmber 6 in the docket itemending in 06, the
10 Exhi bit Nunmbers 3 and 4 in the docket item ending in nunber
11 07, were all those prepared by you or under your direct
12 supervi si on and control ?

13 A Yes, sir.

14 Q And do they accurately show what they are intended to
15 depict?

16 A Yes, sir.

17 MR. ARMBRECHT: M. Chairman, | woul d request
18 that those exhibits be admtted al so.

19 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhi bit Number 6,

20 docket ending in 06; Exhibit Nunmbers 3 and 4,

21 docket ending in 07 were offered into

22 evi dence.)

23 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  They are adnmitted into the
24 record.

25 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhi bit Number 6,
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docket ending in 06; Exhibit Nunmbers 3 and 4,
docket ending in 07 were received into
evi dence.)

MR. ARMBRECHT: | have no further questions at
this tine and would tender the witness to questions by
M. Cardwell or the Board.

CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: M. Cardwell, if you will,
woul d you expl ain your connection to this petition and what
your positionis --

MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGES:  -- as far as the subject
matter of this petition, these two petitions.

MR. CARDWELL: First of all, M. Chairnman, |
appreci ate the opportunity to cone and represent ny nother
and her sister on their behalf and the rest of the oil Board
menbers and al so the people with Sklar Exploration

I amthe son of Lois Cardwell and ny aunt is
Jewel Davis Cardwell and because of their health, they asked
nme to represent themtoday. And | can assure you ny
presentation would be much -- will not be very |engthy at
all. 1 do not have nearly the technical understanding,
al though | have been trying to do some research on this in
the last few weeks, that these gentlenen do and | respect
them very, very nmuch. Sklar has a trenendous reputation and

I"m sure the geol ogi sts have done their homeworKk.
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What | do intend today to do is to present sone
comon sense questions. And also, | have a letter here that
has been sent to the Gas and G| Board. And |I'msorry,
nm ght not have enough copies, but if you don't have a copy
of that, | would like for you to at |east have one for the
Board nenbers.

CHAI RMAN GRIGES: M. Arnbrecht, have you seen
the letter?
MR. ARMBRECHT: | have seen the letter
MR. CARDWELL: Wbuld you like another one?
MR ARMBRECHT: If you wouldn't mnd, | would
like a copy.
CHAI RMAN GRIGES: M. Arnbrecht, do you have any
objection to our admitting this into the record?
MR. ARMBRECHT: No, not at all.
CHAIRVMAN GRIGES: M. Cardwell, we will admt
this into the record.
(Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Cardwel | letter
was received into evidence.)
MR. CARDWELL: Whuld you like for ne to read
t hat ?
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: You can coment on it. 1'm
not sure that it's necessary to read it since we have al
read it. |t was addressed to the Board.

MR. CARDWELL: Very good. Very good. Well,
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certainly if you have all read it, there is no reason for ne
toread it. | do have three nore just basic common sense
questions that | would like to address today if you would

al I ow ne.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Certainly. Proceed.

MR. CARDWELL: If | amnot msinterpreting the
first legal description that we received, Sklar Exploration
petition lists the | egal description as the Wst half of the
Sout hwest Quarter of Section 19 to be added. Should it not
have read the West half of the West half of the Southwest
Quarter of 19 as it -- as we interpreted the readi ng when we
first read the petition, it would allow an additional
80 acres.

| amsatisfied after the gentlenen's
expl anation, | do indeed after hearing himbelieve that it
is 40 acres, but | did want to clear that up and nake sure
that we are not tal king about two different petitions and an
addi ti onal 40 acres here.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Cardwell, the notice that
was published did reflect the West half of the West half of
t he Sout hwest Quarter.

MR. ARMBRECHT: To answer your question, no,
sir, we are not proposing 80 acres, have no plans for that.
W are just asking for the 40 acres in the West half West

hal f.
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MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir. Thank you very nuch
for that clarification. The second question | have is the
geol ogi cal information that is presented by Sklar concrete
proof of drainage fromor on to Section 19 or is it based
upon sei snographi ¢ and technol ogi cal readi ngs that have sone
margin for error that |, not being a geol ogist, and maybe
some of the rest of us not being trained as geol ogists there
is some roomfor error in there, and is there roomto be --
for interpretation in and of the direction?

We ask this question due to the fact that so
many holes |ike the one -- the Bl acksher hole, so many hol es
that are drilled come up dry. They were drilled with the
same geol ogical information which is being presented here
today. | believe they had the same basic geol ogi cal
i nformation.

CHAl RMAN GRIGGS: M. Arnbrecht, which of your
wi t nesses woul d be best to respond to that question?

MR ARMBRECHT: | don't knowif it would be. |
know t hat what we have offered today is opinions of experts.
And | guess in any proceeding like this, no one has
physical |y been down 14,000 feet bel ow the surface to know
exactly what is there, nobody has sent tools other than in a
smal | wel |l bore, so they have only seen a very small portion
of it.

What we do, is we rely on the opinions of these
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experts to give us the best estinmate available as to what is
there and what is not.

You are right, the COBRA experts had an opi nion
that they should drill at the top of the structure and that
they woul d get production. They were wong. They did hit
the top of the structure where they thought it was, that
part was right. They knew where the rocks underground wth
t he Smackover formation was | ocated. What they didn't know
and what you cannot really see on seismic, you can see a
l[ittle bit of porosity, but not a hundred percent clearly,
and you can't tell whether that porosity is filled with
water or oil.

Skl ar's experts | ooked at it and had an opinion
that yes, that Coley -- the COBRA Wll was a dry hole, but
that there was sone porosity out fromthere and they
mapped -- did their maps, they drilled their well, the well
cane in as mapped, and the formation cane in as mapped. So
it's not just off-the-cuff opinion, it is opinions that are
wel | reasoned and have been tested.

And we have seen fromthe wells that Sklar
drilled that their estimation of what was down there was
correct. So there is no hundred percent guarantee on any
geol ogi cal estimation of what is a hundred -- two niles
beneath the earth or two and a half mles beneath the earth,

but | think we have given a well-tested opinion as to what
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is down there, and so we think we know what we are doing.

CHAI RMAN GRIGES: M. Cardwel |, you had anot her
question | believe.

MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, one nore and that wll
finish ne. And | am addressing this to the -- and in no way
| want to think that the Gas and G| Board thinks that | am
trying to do their job, I amjust bringing these questions
up because you gentlenmen are experts in this and I'm
certainly not, but | do want to ask this question: Wuld it
be unfair to include an extra 40 acres due to the
uncertainty of this being a new well and not knowi ng how
well it will produce or the longevity of production? W are
tal ki ng about the new well being the Coley 24 which is now
existing, and | think after the testinmony there that there
is alot of doubt as to -- it's certainly not as good as it
started, it's been dwindling, they are having to punp right
now to get anything out of there, over half of it is water
It sounds to me, froma comon sense point of view, that
there is very little there. And to be -- you have got very
little to begin with, the pie is pretty doggone snmall, and
then it sounds like it's going to get a heck of a |ot
smal l er or 20 percent smaller anyway with the addition of
anot her 40 acres.

CHAl RVAN GRI GGS:  Thank you, M. Cardwell. |

believe Dr. Tew s Staff does indeed have sonme questions that
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they would |ike to ask the w tnesses.

MR. ARMBRECHT: One nore thing before we | eave,
M. Cardwell. As | understand, tell nme if this is correct,
your nother owns property in the Northwest Quarter of the
Sout heast Quarter of Section 24, is that --

MR. CARDWELL: | believe that is correct. She
is within the 160 acres but not sitting right on top of it.

MR. ARMBRECHT: She is in the top left part of

MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, that is correct.

MR ARMBRECHT: Now for the Staff, | understand
has sone questi ons.

MR ROGERS: M. Chairman, first, we would like
to place in the record the production reports from February
to June 2012, an attachnment sent to M. Gregory that states
daily production through July 12th, and then a survey that
shows the bottonmhole |ocation of the well to be 811 feet
fromthe East line, we would request that those itens be
admtted into the record.

(Wher eupon, (I TEMS 10 & 11) production
reports from February to June 2012, an
attachnment sent to M. Gregory that states
daily production through July 12th, and then
a survey that shows the bottonhole |ocation

of the well to be 811 feet fromthe East |ine
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were offered into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: All of those itens that are in

the files of the Gl and Gas Board, have you seen those
itens, M. Arnbrecht?

MR. ARMBRECHT: These are the production
records?

MR. ROGERS: The production reports.

MR. ARMBRECHT: | think we have already admitted

the entire files into the record, so --
MR. ROGERS: You have.
CHAl RMAN GRIGGS: | think we have, but those

specifically are admitted.

MR. ARMBRECHT: So those specific, that is fine.

(Wher eupon, (I TEMS 10 & 11) production
reports from February to June 2012, an
attachnment sent to M. Gregory that states
daily production through July 12th, and then
a survey that shows the bottonhole |ocation
of the well to be 811 feet fromthe East |ine
were received into evidence.)

MR. ROGERS: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGS:  Dr. Tew.

DR. TEW M. Chairnman, Dr. Bolin is going to

ask some questions on behalf of the Staff.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Ckay.
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DR. BOLIN. M. Eustes, | have a couple of
questions for you, if you will. In referring to your
| sopach map on Exhibit 1, I think | heard your testinony as
well as M. Hanby's indicate that the Coley Wl | contained
seven and a half feet of net pay. | see on the map that
there is -- just to the North of that well a figure of seven
foot. Could you explain that apparent discrepancy?

MR. EUSTES: Yeah, | see what you are talking
about on the seven. You know, again, |ooking at the core
reports, if | said seven and a half, probably too nuch
rounding. It looks |like from 14,510 to 14,517.2, so that
would be 7.1 feet versus 7.5. Excuse ne for rounding that.

DR. BOLIN: Ckay. And also on your Isopach map
you indicate a surface |location and a bottonhol e | ocati on.
And if | gather from |l ooking at the directional survey that
the bottom-- and al so, your map al so indicates that the
bottomhol e | ocati on was approxi mately 90 feet Sout hwest of
the surface location; is that correct?

MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir.

DR. BOLIN: Ckay. And in constructing your Net
Pay |sopach, was the | owest proven oil line used for your
zero contour line of the Isopach, or what line was used to
establish the 0.0 |ine?

MR. EUSTES: | believe so, sir. | believe that

is what we used. (Review ng docunent.)
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1 MR. ARMBRECHT: You want to | ook at the

2 structure map?

3 MR. EUSTES: | was just checking on the

4 structure map. | have slept since then so I'mtrying to

5 renenber, but | believe you are right. Yes, sir, | believe
6 that is what we used.

7 DR BCLIN. Ckay. | believe it was al so your

8 testinony in regard to these exhibits that they were

9 constructed based on the well control of the two wells

10 depicted as -- and the well control was tied into the

11 seismic information. Was there any other data or contro

12 poi nts used besides the seismc and well control of the two
13 wel | s?

14 MR EUSTES: Yes, sir. There is one other well
15 that is off this map. It's kind of down out to the

16 Sout hwest. |'mdrawing a blank on the name of it right now,
17 but it was on the edge of the 3D survey. And we al so nade
18 sure that that well reflected that we were mappi ng on the
19 correct top of Smackover. |It's not on the structure. |It's
20 on sonething else, but it was within the four square mles
21 3D and we wanted to nake sure that every well under that 3D
22 was correl ated back with the data. So, yes, sir, there was
23 one nore well
24 DR BCLIN. Ckay. Very good. Thank you.
25 | have sone questions now for M. Hanby. In
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regard to Exhibit 3, you cal cul ated reserves East of the
existing unit. What methodol ogy was used in deternining the
acre feet of reservoir?

MR. HANBY: The I|sopach was pl ani netered. O
course, to start off with a zero contour, you get the acres
of the zero and then the five-foot contour, ten-foot
contour. And, of course, you have got two of each, so those
were contoured plus the outline of the tight zone. And then
the volunme was cal cul ated based on the pyranid rel ati onship
in calculating with a thickness between the contour and the
areas to come up with the acre feet.

DR. BOLIN: So you did use the pyramidal formula
instead of trapezoidal fornmula in calculating the vol unes?

MR, HANBY: Yes.

DR. BOLIN: Okay. And using your nunbers of
8,204 stock tank barrels of recoverable oil contained in
95.16 acre feet, if nmy division is correct, that would
conmpute to an average of 86.2 stock tank barrels per acre;
does that sound right?

MR. HANBY: You know, it probably is. | haven't
run that correlation to stock tank per barrels. | would
have to work it out.

DR. BOLIN: But basically you are just taking
your total recoverable oil and dividing by the acre feet to

find out the anmount per acre foot?
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MR HANBY: Well, sure, yeah

DR. BOLIN:  Ckay.

MR. HANBY: That is at 15 percent recovery.

DR BOLIN. Correct.

MR. HANBY: The 95.16 has a hundred percent of
the acre feet.

DR. BOLIN: Thank you. Did you conpute the
reservoir acre feet or the recoverable reserves in the
exi sting 160-acre unit?

MR. HANBY: Yeah, | have got the entire
reservoir. There is 364.17 acre feet in the entire
reservoir which has recoverable oil of 31,398 stock tank
barrels.

DR BCLIN:. Ckay. So your total recoverable is
31, 3987

MR. HANBY: Yes, sir, that is for the entire --

DR. BOLIN:. That is the entire --

MR. HANBY: That is the entire structure. The
difference between themwould be to map this in the
160 acres. | can do that.

DR. BOLIN: So basically if you subtract out the
8,204 you woul d have what would be in the existing 160
acres?

MR. HANBY: That is correct, yes, sir.

DR BCLIN. Ckay. And what is the cumul ative
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1 oi | production for the Coley Well?

2 MR. HANBY: As of the plot that | had on

3 Exhibit 6 in the Docket 06, it was 12,000 -- over

4 12,000 barrels of oil. | don't renenber the exact. |'ve

5 got it in here in ny notes, but it's over 12,000 barrels.

6 That is -- (Review ng docunents.) 12,088 or 89 barrels of

7 oil, 11,278 Mcf of gas, and 8, 244 barrels of water

8 (Brief pause.)

9 DR BCLIN:  You think it's just somewhere in the
10 approximately 12,000 barrels of oil that has been produced
11 approxi matel y?

12 MR. HANBY: Yes, sir, that would be the data

13 have got. That is the only daily nunber. And, of course,
14 those daily gauges don't precisely equal the nonthly report
15 com ng fromthe purchaser because BS&W has been taken out
16 and that is actually when they get it to the market to

17 determine the total volune and not on the daily gauge.

18 DR. BOLIN: Ckay. |In lIooking at the Isopach

19 map, you have given the fact that the Coley Wl |l has seven
20 feet of net pay. 1In looking at the productive area in the
21 exi sting 160-acre unit, it would appear that the -- that

22 area woul d indicate a | arge percentage of the productive
23 area that would be greater than seven feet. Do you have any
24 estimation as to what you think the average net pay is in
25 the 160 acres?
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MR. HANBY: | haven't made that conputation. It
can be made.

DR BCLIN. Ckay. You don't have to nmake a
conmputation. But just looking at it, would you say that of
the productive area in the 160 acres that it would be at
| east seven foot or greater on average?

MR. HANBY: | would -- looking at this, | would
say it probably averages greater than seven feet, yes, sir.

DR BCLIN. GCkay. M. Chairman, that is all the
questi ons we have.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Thank you.

MR. ARMBRECHT: | would like to say one other
thing just froma title standpoint. Sklar has |eases inside
the existing 160 and of the additional 40 acres we are
proposing. It doesn't nmake any difference to Skl ar whet her
this unit is expanded or not.

CHAl RMAN GRI GGS: Before | call on M. Pearson,
I would like the record to reflect that M. Hanby is
recogni zed as an expert petrol eum engi neer.

MR ARMBRECHT: Thank you.

CHAl RVAN GRI GGS: M. Pearson.

MR. PEARSON: | was going to ask, who owns the
West Half of the West Half of the Sout hwest Quarter as far
as working interest?

MR. ARMBRECHT: Working interest is Sklar.
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MR. PEARSON: And | take it the underlying
royalty interest is somewhat different than --

MR. ARMBRECHT: It is. One 20 acres, there is
some overlap with ownership in the existing unit and that
20 acres. The other 20 acres is just new

MR. PEARSON. But it is a Sklar |ease?

MR. ARMBRECHT: Lease, yes.

MR. PEARSON: (Ckay. |Is there a joint operating
agreenent on this well, on the existing well?

MR. ARMBRECHT: | believe there is. Don, this
wel I was brought to Sklar by an independent geophysicist and
so there was an agreenent made and | know that individua
has an interest in the well, but | don't know the details of
it, and | amsure Sklar has other partners in the well which
woul d then necessitate there be a joint operating agreenent.
The | eases are all comonly owned. They are not one party
contributing sonme | eases and anot her party contributing
ot her |l eases, but the | eases are owned by nore than just
Skl ar .

MR. PEARSON: And mny foll owup question is going
to be, if there is a joint operating agreenent, which |
assunme by your nodding in agreenent, there is?

MR. EUSTES: | believe there is, yes, sir.

MR. PEARSON: And do you know what the unit

description is under the joint operating agreenment? |Is it
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the 160 or the 2007

MR. EUSTES: Probably would be the 160, but |'m
off the top of ny head there.

MR. PEARSON: Al right. [If you would,

M. Arnbrecht, do you agree that this particular request for
the 200-acre unit is covered by 9-17-12, Section 9-17-12?

MR. ARMBRECHT: Yes, sir.

MR. PEARSON. There is a couple of different
bases under 9-17-12.

M. Cardwell, | agree that -- | have listened
to your comments. Do you agree that your nother and your
aunt's acreage is in the Northwestern part of the 200-acre
unit that is proposed?

MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, | believe so.

MR. PEARSON: And it's all over in the
Nort hwestern part of the Southeast Quarter of Section 247

MR CARDVELL: | believe so.

MR. PEARSON: And | take it fromyour presence
here, you are not in agreenment with the 200-acre unit. You
haven't said that specifically, but is that the reason you
are here?

MR CARDWELL: Yes, sir, that is -- the letter
that | did not read, it read in there, but yes, sir, we were
here to try to maintain the 160 instead of increasing to

200 acres, yes, sir.
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MR. PEARSON: O her than who M. Cardwell
represents is there any other party that you know of that
objects to the 200 acres?

MR ARMBRECHT: No.

MR. PEARSON: Ckay. This question is for M.
Eustes and M. Hanby. M. Hanby, you have done sone
calculations as to the size of this productive reservoir
did | understand your testinony correctly?

MR. HANBY: Yes, sir.

MR. PEARSON. Do you believe as of today and the
production as of today, do you believe that the Coley 24-16
Well is currently draining oil or gas fromthe Wst Half of
the West Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19?

MR. HANBY: | have an opinion that ever since
the well start producing that there has been first pressure
effects. Wthin this, the perneability is well sufficient
for the pressure effects to be out at the linmts of this
reservoir and hydrocarbons have noved fromthe -- where they
were initially |ocated when production throughout this
entire structure. \Wether an actual nolecule that actually
came from Section 19 is actually traversed the well bore at
this tinme, you know, | -- probably, but | can't say for
assur ance.

| do know that one of the reasons that this

wel |l has perforned so poorly is water, which is, if you will
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notice on nmy Exhibit 6 you will see initially you didn't
have it and then all of a sudden the water canme in, that is
about the tinme they had to go to a punp, but at 2,200 pounds
flowi ng tubing pressure and | think that has had, nore than
anything el se, an effect on the loss of productivity. This
wel I produced sonme days at 500 barrels a day rate.

MR. PEARSON: Again, ny question is on drainage.
Let ne, | guess, tighten it down a little bit. Do you
believe that any of the oil that has been produced fromthe
Col ey Well today or hydrocarbons that have been produced in
that well, do you believe that those have been drai ned as of
yet fromthe West Half, West Half, Southwest Quarter of 19?

MR. HANBY: There have been drai nhage fromthe
West Half, West Half of Section 19.

MR. PEARSON: And what is the basis for your
answer on that?

MR HANBY: Well, it's the fact that the
continuity of the seismc, as testified to by the
geophysi ci st, by Don; the fact that this Smackover reservoir
has the pernmeability that it has to allow fluids to flow
this distance. In the Smackover, the porosity is good in
this section and it is good permeability to allow these
fluids to nove, and there is adequate pressure in this
reservoir to nove with the initial pressure of 2,200 pounds

flowi ng tubing pressure initially.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

53

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR. PEARSON: And | direct this question to you.
What is the control for your Exhibit 2 as to the West Half
of the West Half of the Sout hwest Quarter of 19? What are
you basing that mappi ng on?

MR. EUSTES: The Exhibit 2, the structure map?

MR, PEARSON:  Yes.

MR. EUSTES: At the top of the Snmackover?

MR, PEARSON:  Yes.

M. EUSTES: That is based off of the
three-di nensi onal seisnmic data in the area. W have mapped
on the horizon and correlated it, that horizon, to the well
control, tied it into the well control, and it's based off
of what we see on the structure map again fromthe seismc
data itself.

MR. PEARSON: And | am | ooking again at your
Exhibit 2. You have a blue dash line that is A- A?

MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir.

MR. PEARSON: Does the true A - A" line nerely
extend fromthe Coley 24-16 to the Bl acksher 24-16?

MR. EUSTES: No, sir. That is why we drewit to
the extent we did. If you will go and | ook at the actua
cross-section which is in the other book where it says
Docket No. 07, and | believe that is --

MR. PEARSON: Exhibit 2 fromthis docunent.

MR. EUSTES: Exhibit 2, yes, sir. You wll
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1 notice on that the cross-section is wder than the wells.

2 You extend about a thousand feet to the Sout hwest of the

3 Col ey Wll and you are extendi ng about 2,400 foot Southeast
4 of the Blacksher COBRA Well. And the idea of the

5 cross-section extending that far was |'mtrying to reflect

6 what the seismic is showing as to where the structure ends
7 and you go back on a regional dip. So it's a conbination of
8 the wells fromin between the two wells and then the ful

9 extent of the dotted line is the full extent of the

10 Cross-section.

11 MR PEARSON: Ckay. Thank you. | don't have

12 any further questions.

13 Ch, M. Arnbrecht, I'mnot sure this is in any
14 way intended, the Special Field Rules appear to request that
15 this be a one-unit field, just the acreage that you are

16 asking for in the 200-acre unit?

17 MR. ARMBRECHT: The 200 acre -- we drew the

18 field limts for 200 acres. It was awkward to say what to
19 do, we are proposing a 200-acre unit, so | didn't want to
20 draw Field Rules at 160 acres. But because we are proposing
21 a 200-acre unit, | didn't want to draw Field Rules that went
22 out to 320 acres and include property in that would not fit
23 any spacing pattern for drilling in the future. So | opted
24 to go with the 200 acres as the field limt and also as the
25 unit limt our -- all of our nmapping indicates that that
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woul d include the entire reservoir in one unit and one
field.

MR. PEARSON. And the spacing of wells that's
indicated in the Special Field Rules then is really to be
read in conjunction with the second petition for 200
acres --

MR. ARMBRECHT: Yes, sir.

MR. PEARSON: -- because we are still at
160-acres in the Special Field Rules?

MR ARMBRECHT: Yes, yes. And what | am asking
is | just set the Field Rules up as standard what you woul d
normal ly do and filed a separate petition to address this
unit to neet the special requirements for establishing a
200-acre unit under a separate docket item But that is why
it comes out -- if | had started off in the beginning, |
woul d have witten it as one docket item | would have
witten it all consistent.

MR. PEARSON: M. Eustes.

MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir.

MR PEARSON: In the Special Field Rules, it's
got the Smackover O Pool defined. Do you have that in
front of you by any chance?

MR. ARMBRECHT: He doesn't have the Field Rules,
but I know that we tal ked about the definition yesterday.

MR. PEARSON: Ckay. | may be behind on the
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subject. You have got it defined as the interval between
14,522 feet and 14,540 feet in the Coley 24-16 as defined by
the Spectral Density Dual Spaced Neutron Log. |Is that |og
in evidence here?

MR. EUSTES: That is neasured depth and it's
probably in the files. But | think what you have in
evidence -- the log we used on here is true vertical depth
versus neasured depth. So there is about a 13-foot
adj ustnment. And one second here because | know | scratched
that particular note out on m ne.

MR. PEARSON:. Because | was | ooking at your
Exhibit 4, and | realize those lines on that log are hard to
read, but when | was trying to look at it, it appeared that
the defined interval from 14,522 to 14,540 woul d essentially
be bel ow your perforation.

MR EUSTES: Exactly right, sir. So this is in
a TVD log and there is about a 12-foot adjustnent. So if
you | ooked at those sanme nunbers in TVD, it would be 14,510
to 14,528. That is true vertical depth versus neasured
depth. W should have put MD on there so that woul d have
been cl earer.

MR. PEARSON: All right. No further questions.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS: Do you have anything further,
M. Arnbrecht?

MR. ARMBRECHT: Not hing further.
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CHAI RMAN GRIGES: M. Cardwel |, do you have
anyt hing further?

MR. CARDWELL: No, sir.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Any comments?  Not hing further
fromthe Staff. |Is there a notion on Item 10? We will take
the notions separately.

Let's take about a five-mnute recess. The
clock shows that it is 11:20. W wll be back in session no
| ater than 11: 30.

(Short break taken.)

CHAI RMAN GRIGGS: The State G| and Gas Board is
back in session. It's 11:30. M. Pearson

MR. PEARSON: Yes. M. Arnbrecht, do I
understand correctly that the working interest ownership
bet ween the Sout heast Quarter of 24 and the Wst Hal f, West
Hal f of the Southwest Quarter of 19 is conmon?

MR. ARMBRECHT: That is correct.

MR. PEARSON: Ckay. Wth that in mnd, the
Board has and the Staff has concerns over whether or not
drainage is actually occurring as to the Wst Half, West
Hal f of the Southwest Quarter, that the evidence -- what we
would like to seeis a little bit nmore well history on
production. And for that reason, we are at this point not
inclined to include the West Half, West Half of the

Sout hwest Quarter of 19, but being m ndful that we are not
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prejudicing the rights for the unit to be enlarged at a
later tinme after sone additional history of production

MR. ARMBRECHT: Could | add sonething there?

MR. PEARSON:. Pl ease.

MR ARMBRECHT: | do understand that, but there
is -- there is a fair anpunt of production as we went
through, | think an estimated 12,000 barrels. Sklar is here
just presenting what they thought were the picture in who
shoul d get the royalties, that is what we are tal king about.
If we establish a 160-acre unit, all those revenues for that
will be paid solely to the people in the 160-acre unit,

i ncluding, as those maps clearly show, some people who are
doubtfully underlain by any hydrocarbons and you wil|l
excl ude the people to the East.

MR. PEARSON: W understand the normal situation
with respect to that. Qur concerns are at this point that
the avail abl e evi dence, which wi tnesses have done a good job
of giving us the data, but the avail abl e evidence does not
suggest to the Staff that drainage is occurring yet, not
that it mght not given the well's production history. But
if this well were to go nonconmercial in the next few
nont hs, that is what our concern is. And given that, we are
prepared to nake a notion on the petition.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: |Is there a notion on Item 10?

MR. PEARSON: As to Item 10, we npve that that
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petition be granted.

MR LAWEY: Second.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  We've got a notion and a
second. Al in favor say "aye."

MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

MR LAWLEY: Aye.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Ayes have it, and the itemis
granted. 1Is there a notion as to Item 11?

MR. PEARSON: W th respect to Item 11, given the
fact that we have granted 10 establishing the unit to be
160 acres for that well that is identified, we nove that
Item 11 be deni ed.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: Motion that Item 11 be deni ed.
Is there a second?

MR LAWEY: Second.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: Motion and a second. All in
favor say "aye."

MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Ayes have it. Item1l is
deni ed.

MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you

MR. ROGERS: M. Chairman, that brings us back
to ltem4. You want to take that up now?

CHAl RMAN GRI GGS: Yes.

MR. ROGERS: Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by
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Del phi G, Incorporated. This is a petition to extend the
tenporary abandoned status of two wells located in Mnroe
County, Al abama.

MR. TYRA: M. Chairman, |'m John Tyra here on
behal f of Delphi G, Inc. | have one witness that needs to
be sworn in, please.

MR. ROGERS: Stand and state your nane and

addr ess.

MR. BROOKS: M name is Robert Brooks.

MR. ROGERS: And what's your address, sir?

MR. BROOKS: 7425 Bocage Boul evard, Baton Rouge,
Loui si ana.

(Whereupon, the Hearing Oficer swears in the
Wi t ness.)

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: M. Land, who do you represent
in opposition to this?

MR LAND: Yes, M. Giggs, | represent Ms.
Laird who is a I andowner in the North Excel Field adjacent
to the petitioner's wells that he is asking for a
tenporarily abandoned on.

CHAI RMAN GRIGES:  WI I they be presenting
testi nmony?

MR. LAND: |1'mnot sure at this point, sir, but
if you would like to swear themin, go ahead.

CHAIRMAN GRIGSES:  If you woul d go ahead and
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swear them

MR. ROGERS: If you would stand, ma'am and sir.
State your name and address.

MRS. LAIRD: Mary Laird, 1111 Arden Street,
Pensacol a, Florida 32504.

MR FLOYD: Kenneth E. Floyd, 8919 Burning Tree
Road, Pensacol a, Florida 32514.

(Whereupon, the Hearing Oficers swears in the
Wi t nesses.)

CHAI RMAN GRIGGES: M. Tyra, proceed.

MR TYRA: Yes, sir, M. Chairman. This is a
petition by Delphi G, Incorporated to extend the tenporary
abandoned status of two wells, the 9216 JV-P Jordan 33-8 #1
Vell, which is Permit No. 10600, and the 9216 JV-P Hill 34-3
#1 Well, Permt No. 10727-B. Both of those wells are
| ocated on 160-acre units in the North Excel Field in Mnroe
County, Al abama.

They are on a tenporary abandoned status at
this point and we are asking that they be continued in that
manner for an additional year or until the Board neets at
t he conclusion of that year.

| have the one witness, M. Robert Brooks.
M. Brooks, you have not previously testified before this
Board, have you not?

MR BROOKS: No.
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MR TYRA: Are you president of Delphi GOI?

MR BROCKS: | am

MR TYRA: And Delphi Ol is the operator of
both of the wells in question; is that correct?

MR. BROOKS: It is.

MR. TYRA: And as president, are you faniliar
with the allegations contained in the petition?

MR BROCKS: | am

MR. TYRA: Are you also famliar with the
operations in the North Excel Field as it pertains to these
two wel | s?

MR BROCKS: | am

MR TYRA: | would ask that M. Brooks be
recogni zed to testify as a expert w tness.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGES:  He is so recogni zed as an oi
and gas operator.

MR. TYRA: Yes, sir. Thank you

ROBERT BROCKS,
havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and testified

as foll ows:

(I TEM 4) DI RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR. TYRA:
Q Al so, since you haven't previously testified, if you

woul d, give a brief outline of your experience and al so your
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educati on, please.

A I was born and raised in the Mdwest and | attended
and graduated from Purdue University. | have a BS in
nmechani cal engi neering from Purdue. | spent the next four

years as a conmi ssioned officer in the United States Navy.
And after that, | attended and graduated from a graduate
school of business, University of Chicago in Chicago, and
started working there for a | arge bank that had an oil and
gas operation and they | oaned noney to independents. And
after working there for a few years, | went to work for one
of the bank's custoners, and that was in 1980, and | have

been in the oil and gas business since.

Q Al right, sir. Now, we have previously submitted a

tenporary abandoned questionnaire for both wells; is that
correct?
A Correct.
MR. TYRA: And | think you have copi es of those
anong the records; is that right, M. Rogers?
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: W do.
MR. TYRA: W are going to go over sonme of the
information on there and then I will ask that they be

adm tted at the conclusion of testinony.

Q (BY MR TYRA:) Let's talk about the Jordan 32-8 Wl

first. The cumulative oil production on that is 450, 000

barrels; is that correct?
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production?

A The cunul ative gas was 2.2 billion cubic feet.

Q And this well was pressure tested in October of 2009?
A It was.

Q VWhat about the nechanical integrity, what did you

det er mi ne?

A The mechanical integrity of the casing above the
formation is intact and it was pressurized to 1,500 psi.

Q Al right, sir. Does this well -- does it have any
hydrogen sul fide?

A No.

Q In your opinion, is the well currently in a safe

conditi on?

A It is.
Q Let ne ask you the sane questions concerning the Hill
34-3 Well. The cunul ative oil production for that well,

pl ease, sir?
A The Hi Il produced 238,000 barrels and 1.8 billion

cubic feet of gas.

Q Was it pressure tested as well?
A Yes.

Q At the sane tinme?

A At the sane tine.
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Q Al right, sir. Wat about the nechanical integrity

of that well ?

A It was pressure tested 2,000 psi.

Q Al'l right, sir. Any hydrogen sulfide in that well?
A No.

Q And the current state of it, is it in a safe

condi ti on?

A Yes.

Q If you woul d, explain why production ceased and what
your plans are for those wells, please.

A The whole field produced about 1.1 billion -- or
mllion, nore correctly, barrels of oil from'95 until 2000,
plus or mnus. It produced 5.9 Bcf of gas. It was a seal ed
reservoir. It was a solution drive, pressure drive reservoir
fromnatural gas. The reservoir was inappropriately produced
froma reservoir standpoint. It was essentially bl own down
and the oil was taken in larger quantities than it should --

it should have been repressurized with the natural gas, but

it wasn't.

Long story short, the pressure dropped to
250 pounds in the reservoir and it exists that way today. It
woul d be like a balloon, if you will, filled with air and
then oil init, and you let all the air out and the gas or

the oil can't cone to the surface, and so it's essentially

dead oil in the reservoir
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And our plan is to -- is just to repressurize
the reservoir with water, saltwater, and we don't need to
repressurize it to its original pressure of 5,500 pounds, but
we do need to repressurize it to 1,500, 2,000 psi, which
requires the addition of the fluids that were taken out
which -- when the fluids taken out were gas and oil and some
wat er .

So when we get it to Iike 2,000 psi, we can punp
the well hydraulically with hydraulic punps and/or beam
punps. But the wells are deep, they are 12, 000-feet deep so
you can't -- beam punps are not a very effective way to do
this. But they do have hydraulic punps where you can run the
tubing in the hole and apply pressure at a gas nozzle in the
bottom of the wellbore and it brings the fluid to the
surface, and that is what we plan to do.

Q Al right, sir. W are asking for this tenporary
abandoned status to be continued for one year. Wuld your
timetable for these operations, would that be included within
t hat year?

A Yes, and we plan -- and in the cal endar year 2013 we
plan to start this work.

Q Al right, sir. Do you have an estimate as to the
production that the unit today soon will result inif it's
successful as far as these two wells are concerned?

A Yes. These two wells only, we should be able to
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replicate what was originally produced out of these two wells
in terns of secondary recovery barrels. That woul d be

459, 000 plus 238,000 barrels, whatever that adds up to,

700,000 barrels, I'mnot sure on ny math here, but close to
it.

Q Al'l right, sir. So around 650 to 700,000 barrels --
A Yes.

Q -- is what you antici pate?

A No gas however.

Q There will be no gas?

A None to sell, | don't think

Q Al right, sir. And so that is the -- what you are

going to attenpt to recover, though, your plans are to

recover the oil and you are not really sure if there will be

any gas?
A That is correct.
Q So this request for the tenporary abandoned status is

based upon the projected oil production?

A Correct.

Q So is it your testinony that the subject wells have
future utility and should not be plugged at this tinme?

A Correct.

Q Is it your opinion that the granting of the petition
will prevent waste and protect coequal and correlative rights

of the m neral owners?
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A Correct.

Q And if the pressurization is successful, wll noney
be generated for the nmineral owners and the royalty owners
and the State as well?

A Yes. If you use $100 a barrel -- oil is not a
hundred, but this oil is sweet oil and right nowit's selling
for $90 roughly, that is what we would receive for it. There
would be -- well, $100 a barrel, it's easy math, it's, you
know, $104 mllion, which is a |ot of cheese for anybody.

And, of course, you know, there is royalty that will be paid
out of that and enpl oyees to run all the business plus

sever ance taxes.

MR. TYRA: W have, as | indicated, pre-filed
those questionnaires. | would ask that they be nmade a part
of the record at this tine.

(Wher eupon, (I TEM4) pre-filed questionnaires
were offered into evidence.)

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  They are incorporated into the
record

(Wher eupon, (I TEM4) pre-filed questionnaires
were received into evidence.)

MR TYRA: And | would tender the wtness for
any questions that the Board or Staff may have.

CHAl RMAN GRI GGS: M. Land, do you have any

questions of this wtness?
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MR. LAND: Yes, sir.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Before you proceed, it is our
understandi ng that your clients do not own an interest in
the property nade the subject of this petition; is that
correct?

MR. LAND: Well, that is correct, M. Giggs.

If I may explain their position briefly. Basically, if you
are looking at a map of the North Excel Field, the two wells
that are the subject of this petition are in the two
160-acre units imediately South of her property. She has
her property as located where the old Lilly Well was, Permt
No. 10515. And currently, all of the production facilities

for these wells are on her property, taking up about five

acres of her property. I, just for illustration purposes,
have this aerial photographs, which I'll -- | have a few of
these I'Il showto y'all.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: G ve M. Tyra a copy.

MR LAND: Yes, sir. Al right. And this is an
aerial photograph and you will see in the | ower right-hand
corner of the property or the lower part of the photograph,
you will see a road, dirt road | eaving the highway and goi ng
West out to a well site in the mddle of the field. That is
the HII Well which is part of this petition.

In the upper right-hand corner of the photo,

you will see a large white area approxinmately five acres in
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size, that was where the old Lilly Well was which has been
pl ugged and abandoned. This is the production facility that
is on Ms. Laird. You can see that basically the H Il Wll
takes up very little space and the Jordan Well doesn't take
up much nore than that. Al of these wells feed into the
production facility up here.

These wells, the Hill Well and the Jordan \Well
have not produced, according to G| and Gas Board records,
si nce Novenber of 2007, nearly five years.

Qur position is that they should be plugged and
abandoned at this point in tinme because they have been
sitting there doing nothing but deteriorating since that
time.

And as M. Brooks says, they may be -- they may
pass a pressure test at this tine, but it's tine to do
something with them or plug them and abandon t hem and
reclaimall the property in this field. And for that
reason, we oppose the granting of this petition for
tenporary abandonnent. M clients have been promised a | ot
of things in the past and they don't believe that any of
these pronises are going to cone to pass either. It's
basically tine to go ahead and do sonmething with it. Wth
$90 oil, basically there is no reason that this cannot --
M. Brooks' plan cannot be inplenented i nmediately. And so

that is our position, let's either go ahead and i npl enent
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the plan or plug and abandon.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS: Do you have any specific
questions of the witness, M. Land?

MR. LAND: | would like to ask himwhy he is
waiting till 2013 since oil prices are at currently $90 a
barrel in this area to proceed with his plans.

MR. BROOKS: |Is that a question?

MR. LAND: Yes, M. Brooks.

MR. BROOKS: The answer is easy and obvious. In
every business, you have priorities and |limted resources
and assets, including enpl oyees and equi pnent. We own our
own drilling rigs. And right now, we are working on a well
that we have been on since January of this year, 2012, in
South Louisiana. |It's a deep well, 14,000-foot well and we
have had lots of problens with it and it's just, you know,
we are kind of stuck there until we finish. And so, you
know, even if | wanted to do this six nonths ago, | coul dn't
because, you know, | am doing other things, so -- and this
is apriority but it's not a priority that trunps other
priorities. |In other words, when you speak about priorities
you actually have project one, tw, three, I'mgoing to get
to these things first.

Know thi s about this particular project, the
day we start flooding this reservoir, it will take two years

before we produce the first drop of oil, because it takes
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1 that long to repressurize the reservoir, so it is -- thisis
2 not sonething you can go turn the switch on tonorrow and

3 have it work.

4 The other thing, we have to drill a source well
5 out here for the water. W have to drill a 4 or 5, 000-f oot
6 well to punp water into the -- one of the existing wells to
7 make -- to repressurize the reservoir. So this is not

8 somet hi ng that we can turn on tonorrow even if we had a

9 switch to do that, and this is subject to other priorities
10 we have. And clearly, there is long-termpotential here

11 and, you know, | don't think that the opposition to this

12 petition has any substantive argunent to disniss these very
13 sal i ent points.

14 CHAl RMAN GRI GGS: M. Brooks, are there any

15 other wells producing into this area on this land into these
16 batteries?

17 MR BROOKS: No.

18 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  None?

19 MR. BROOKS: There hasn't been any production

20 into these batteries since 2007. Now, we worked on this

21 well in 2009 and so it's not |ike we have been sitting on
22 it. W actually were out here doing sonmething in 2009.
23 course, this is 2012, but --

24 CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Have you at any tinme applied
25 for secondary recovery?
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MR. BROOKS: No, but we have tal ked to people
about that, including the ex-oil and gas attorney for the
board here, M. Watson, about that very thing. So, yes, we
have -- we haven't petitioned yet, but we are -- we know
what we have to do.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  What is the legal basis for
your maintaining this tank battery in use at this property?

MR. BROOKS: W have abrogated -- there was a
property | ease agreenent that required a paynent of $4,000 a
nmonth -- or a year, rather, and we are not interested. W
have abrogated that contract. W are al so required under
the terns of the contract to remove the tank battery and
clean up the site, which we plan to do when we go back out
there and start work on these --

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  So short answer, are you
saying there is no legal basis for you using this property?

MR. BROOKS: At this current tinme, there is no
contract. By the terms of the very contract, it's expired
for nonpaynment. We chose not to renew the contract. We
didn't pay it.

MR. TYRA: And are not using the property?

MR. BROOKS: And not using the property.

MR LAND: | would like to call it defaulted of
the contract. They are in breach of the contract right now,

but that is not an issue here.
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CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Do you have anything further
of this wtness?

MR LAND: | would like to ask him M. Brooks,
since you have been involved wth these wells since 2009,
why you have not done anything thus far.

MR BROOKS: | think | answered that.

MR. LAND: Well, if oil has been over $100 a
barrel and now $90 a barrel, these people have been prom sed
things for years, 19 years, and so it's time for himto do
somet hing --

MR BROOKS: Well, we will renove --

MR. LAND: -- if he doesn't need the tenporary
abandonnent st atus.

CHAI RMAN GRIGES: Dr. Tew, do you or the Staff
have any questions?

DR TEW Yes, sir. M. Brooks, | do have a
question for you, and you may have partially answered this.
But you understand there is a set of proceedings that have
to go on to unitize this area?

MR. BROOKS: Yes, sir.

DR. TEW And | think when you were referring to
comenci ng operations, you were referring to field
operations in 2013. | guess ny question is: Under what
time frame are you considering begi nning proceedings to

unitize the area?
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MR. BROOKS: Ohbviously prior to that.
DR. TEW \When woul d that be?
MR. BROOKS: | would say we could probably do

that at any time, you know, starting now. There is no

reason why we couldn't start the unitization and all that is

required now.

MR TYRA: If we could get the unitization in
pl ace -- and actually, I'mgoing to ask M. Watson to do
that since he's the unitization expert in the State of
Al abanma and begin the -- | think you have to consent and
things of that nature which we woul d be working on, working
toward the first of the year for the actual operations.

CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: M. Tyra, is it your opinion
that if there were unit operations that included this well,
they woul d have no right to use this facility on down the
line?

MR. TYRA: That is not ny opinion right now It
is my opinion that the contract that we are discussing
actually gives us until Novenber of this year to even worry
about renoving that.

CHAI RMAN GRIGGS:  Does it specifically provide
for that?

MR TYRA: Yes, sir. There is a provision for
the termnation by witten notice. W have received a

witten notice in April of this year. There is a 30-day
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period if it's not responded to within which the contract
will terminate, and then a six-nmonth period after that date
to renobve equi prent.

MR. LAND: W are in disagreenent as to the
contract ternms and when it termnated and so forth. And
suffice it to say, we believe they breached the contract and
we will pursue that in another venue. This is not the
appropri ate pl ace.

CHAIRMAN GRIGES: | was going to say that is not
before this Board.

MR. TYRA: | think we both recognize that is not
in your jurisdiction, right?

MR. LAND: W are not asking the Board, of
course, to get involved in that. W are just asking themto
take sone action. And there is no reason that they need
this tenporary abandonment status for another year if they
are going ahead with the unitization i mediately. So
therefore we ask that this matter be tabled or continued or
even di sm ssed without prejudice.

CHAl RVAN GRI GGS: M. Pearson.

MR. PEARSON: M. Brooks -- and I'll rem nd you
that you are under oath -- do you, as operator of these two
well units that are described in your petition, do you as
operator own or control a hundred percent of the rights to

drill and produce with respect to the oil and gas underlying
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the lands assigned to the two units?

MR. BROOKS: |I'mnot sure. | don't -- we have a
| and department that would know, but | don't know.

MR. PEARSON: M. Tyra, you have handed up a
questionnaire that you identified in which M. Brooks
answered that question yes. 1Is there a basis for the yes?

MR. BROOKS: Well, | don't know. Show nme what
you are tal king about.

MR. PEARSON: The | ast question on the first
page, the answer yes is given at the top of the second page
that you own or control a hundred percent of the rights to
drill and produce the oil under the lands in the two units,
and | am aski ng that question now under oath.

MR. BROOKS: Yeah, | understand it, and | see
the yes, but I"'mgoing to have to answer | don't -- |'m not
sure.

MR. PEARSON: M. Tyra, have you by any chance
| ooked at the title to either of these units?

MR TYRA: | have not. The original units were
drilled in '95; is that correct?

MR. BROOKS: Well, we re-leased the properties
and I'mnot sure what the terns of those | eases were.

Qovi ously, we had both units put together, and |I'm not sure
that, you know, the terns, if they were five-year |eases or

three-year |eases. W did control those in 1995. |'mjust
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not sure, you know, today whether that is the case with
every lease. You know, sonetinmes a unit will have a dozen
| eases in it, some of themlonger ternms than others.

MR. TYRA: But no, to answer your question, |
have not examined the title.

MR. PEARSON: M. Brooks, you are aware that in
the field that these wells are located in, the North Excel
Field, that virtually all the wells in that field are at a
poi nt of no | onger producing?

MR. BROOKS: There is no production in the
field.

MR. PEARSON: And what part of the field, of the
North Excel Field are you intending to unitize or include in
the plan of unitization?

MR. BROOKS: | correct nyself. There nay be one
well that is in the North Excel Field that we don't own.

It's called the Ruple or Ripple. It is not conpleted in the

reservoir that we operate in, but -- it's called the Ruple,
R-UP-L-E, it's south of us. | have a map here that | would
be happy to show you, but there are about -- and | can naybe

poi nt upsi de down of the Sections or the Quarter Sections
nore correctly. These are Quarter Sections that will be a
part of the unit (indicating).

MR. PEARSON: Can you point out the Quarter

Sections and the Sections while you do that?
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MR. BROOKS: Sure. | can't read upside down the
section. Section 33 and Section 34. This is Section 33.
There are two 160s in 34 and four in 33 that produced all
this oil.

MR. PEARSON: And my question is: Wat part of
the field are you intending to unitize or include in your
pl an?

MR. BROOKS: That is what | -- that is what we
are going to unitize.

MR. PEARSON: Are you famliar with either the
working interest ownership or the royalty ownership in those
areas that you intend to include in the unitization?

MR, BROOKS: Yes.

MR. PEARSON: And does Del phi or your conpany
own or control those rights?

MR. BROOKS: Not all of them

MR. PEARSON:. Are you aware that it requires
approval of two-thirds --

MR. BROOKS: Yes --

MR. PEARSON: -- of all the working interest
owner s?

MR. BROOKS: -- |I'maware of that, right, or
they can be forced into the unit, yes, |I'maware of that.

MR. PEARSON: Do you have any information as to

the current status of the lease hold title, the oil and gas
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| ease hold title in any of those areas?

MR. BROOKS: Again, I'maware -- it's in ny
office, I"'maware of it. There are people that do this.
It's not what | do. And, you know, | can get you answers on
exactly your exact questions and -- but | don't -- | can't
testify that I know everything about what this | ease
situation is here because | don't.

MR. PEARSON: Ckay. Going back to Ms. Laird's
phot ograph, did you get a copy of that in front of you?

MR BROOKS: Right.

MR. PEARSON: Do you intend to provide -- is
that a pink battery, is that what that is?

MR. BROOKS: It's all -- it's just a tank
battery.

MR. PEARSON: Do you intend for any part of that
tank battery or facilities to be included in your plan of
unit operations?

MR. BROOKS: W are going to nove those tank
batteries to probably the Hill or the Jordan Well, but that
is all we are going to do and then we are going to clean the
| ocation up.

MR. TYRA: But to answer your question, that
five-acre tract will be in the proposed unit.

MR. PEARSON: | guess my question is, would it

be -- | don't nean the underlying minerals, | neant the
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surface | eases.

MR. BROOKS: The surface will not be used at

all.

MR. PEARSON:  Ckay.

MR. TYRA: Before you go further, let ne clarify
one further point, if you don't mnd. | said |l was going to
ask M. Tom Watson to assist with the unitization. | have

not done that and he m ght be sitting back there with a
shocked | ook on his face.

CHAIRVAN GRIGGS: He is. He's ready, M. Tyra.

MR. TYRA: Let ne clarify that. W have had no
di scussions with himconcerning that.

MR BROOKS: | have, | have had discussions with
himbut it's been a while.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Tyra, do you have anything

further?

MR TYRA: No, sir.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Land, do you have anyt hing
further?

MR. LAND: No, sir, | don't have anything
further.

CHAIRVMAN GRIGGES: |Is there a notion on this
docket itenf
MR. ROGERS: You want to admit this?

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Land, would you like for
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thi s photograph to be admtted into the record?
MR. LAND: | would, sir. | would appreciate it.
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Any objection, M. Tyra?
MR. TYRA: No, sir, none at all.
CHAIRVAN GRIGGS: It's admitted into the record.
(Wher eupon, (I TEM 4, Laird photograph was
received into evidence.)
CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: And al so, M. Tyra, your
Wi t ness provided a map.
MR. TYRA: If that is helpful to anyone, if you
woul d - -
CHAI RMAN GRIGGS: Wul d you like to have it
adm tted? Any objection, M. Land?
MR. LAND: | have no objection.
CHAI RMAN GRIGGS:  No objections. It's admitted
into the record.
(Wher eupon, (ITEM 4) Brooks map was received
i nto evidence.)
CHAIRMAN GRIGES: Is there a petition -- is
there a notion?
MR. PEARSON: Yes. M. Chairman, | nove that as
to the petition of Delphi G, Inc. identified as Item 4,
that we extend the tenporary abandonnment status for six

nonths on a condition that within that six-nonth time

period, a petition for unitization be filed with the Gl and
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Gas Board, and that is the notion.

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: Mdtion as stated. Is there a
second?

MR LAWEY: 1'll second that.

CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Mbtion as stated seconded.
Al'l in favor, say "aye."

MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

MR LAWLEY: Aye.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: Ayes have it. The notion is
approved as stated.

MR TYRA: Thank you.

(Brief pause.)

CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: M. Rogers, Docket No. 15.

MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN GRIGES:  If you would call that, we
will make a disposition.

MR. ROGERS: Item 15, Docket No. 7-31-12-11,
petition by American M dstream Chatom LLC requesting the
Board to approve that conmpany as the operator and ot her
issues related to the Chatom Pl ant in Washi ngt on County,
Al abana.

CHAl RMAN GRI GGS: The Board has identified in

its mnd a nunber of issues regarding this itemthat need to

be pursued by the Staff. And what we intend to do is to

refer this itemto the Hearing Oficer for hearing
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1 imedi ately following about a ten-ninute break. And then

2 that -- the results of the Hearing Oficer will be

3 incorporated into the record and this itemw | be continued
4 for action until the next neeting. |Is there a notion to

5 that effect?

6 MR. TYRA: Before you nmove, may | ask a question
7 that just occurred to ne?

8 CHAI RVAN GRI GGS:  Yeah.

9 MR. TYRA: If in the event that the Hearing

10 Oficer's hearing all the questions are adequately answered
11 to the Staff, could this be submtted to the Board nenbers
12 by tel ephonic neeting or will it have to go forward to the
13 next meeting?

14 CHAI RVAN GRIGGS: W would continue it to the
15 next meeting just to have it on the docket, but then we wll
16 review the Hearing Oficer's report before the next neeting
17 and if it's necessary; otherwi se, we can dismiss it, but

18 let's keep it on the docket.

19 MR TYRA: Very good.

20 MR. SLEDGE: Wuld --

21 CHAI RVAN GRI GGS: M. Sl edge.

22 MR SLEDGE: |1'mJimSledge. |I'mwth Foster

23 Arnold and we are here on behal f of M ssissippi Resources,
24 LLC, which has submitted materials in support of the

25 American M dstream position. W are the purchaser of the
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wells that flowinto the plant, or nost of the wells that
flow into the plant.

We have a cl osing scheduled for the end of this
nmonth. Wuld we be able to see the report of the Hearing
Oficer in order that we could have sonme confidence as to
that cl osing before the next schedul ed neeting of the Board?

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: And when is your closing, how
many days?

MR, SLEDGE: August 28.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: August 28, you shoul d be able
to have a record of the Hearing Oficer report, M. Sl edge.

M. Wt son.

MR. WATSON: M. Chairman, | represent Quantum
Resources, the current operator of the plant. | guess ny
only coment is | have held a man over for two days here,
didn't have no idea that this was going to be heard. In
fact, | asked that he be heard today so | didn't have to
have him here all week, so --

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  That is exactly why we are
having the Hearing Oficer. He will be heard today in a few
m nutes, just not by the Board.

MR. WATSON:  Thank you.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Ckay. That covers all the
items on the docket. |Is there a notion to adjourn?

MR. PEARSON: Before that, as to |tem 15,
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petition by American Mdstream M. Chairman, | nove that we

refer that itemto the Hearing Oficer to be heard today
i medi ately after adjournnment of the Board.

CHAI RMVAN GRIGGS: Motion and a second. All in
favor say "aye."

MR. PEARSON:. Aye.

MR LAWEY: Aye.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS:  Ayes have it. Now, | will
entertain a notion to adjourn.

MR. PEARSON:  Second.

CHAI RMAN GRI GGS: W stand adj our ned.

(The hearing was adjourned at 12:08 p.m)
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CERTI FI CATE

STATE OF ALABAMR)

JEFFERSON COUNTY)

| hereby certify that the above and foregoing
proceedi ng was taken down by ne in stenotype, and the
guestions and answers thereto were reduced to typewiting
under ny supervision, and that the foregoing represents a
true and correct transcript of the proceeding given by
said wi tness upon said hearing.

| further certify that | amneither of counsel
nor of kin to the parties to the action, nor aml in

anywi se interested in the result of said cause.

/sl Teresa Turquitt Davis
TERESA TURQUI TT DAVI S, CCR, RPR
CCR #162, Expires 09/30/12
Conmi ssi oner for the

State of Al abama at Large

My Comm ssion Expires: 12/03/12
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defined (4)
definition (2)
degree (2)
delighted (1)
Delphi (9)
demonstrate (1)
denied. (3)
density (2)
department (1)
depict (2)
depicted (1)
depth (9)
depths (5)
depths. (1)
depth-wise (1)

describe (1)
described (1)
describes (1)
description (3)
descriptions (2)
detail (1)
details (1)
deteriorating (1)
determine (2)
determined (3)
determining (1)
did. (2)

didn't (1)
difference (3)
different (4)
dip (3)
DIRECT (8)
direction (2)
directional (1)
Director (1)
dirt (1)
disagreement (1)
discovered (1)
discovery (2)
discrepancy (1)
discussing (1)
discussions (2)
dismiss (2)
dismissed (1)
disposition. (1)
distance (1)
dividing (1)
division (1)
do (5)

do. (4)

docket (31)
docket. (1)
document. (2)
documents. (1)
doggone (1)
doing (3)
doing. (1)
dollars (2)
DON (17)
Don's (1)
don't (2)
don't. (1)

dot (2)

dotted (2)

doubt (1)
doubtfully (1)
down (2)
dozen (1)
Dr (36)
drain (2)
drainage (4)
drainage. (1)
drained (1)
draining (2)
draw (3)
drawing (1)
drew (2)
drill (10)
drilled (14)
drilling (9)
drive (2)
drop (1)
dropped (1)
dry (5)
Dual (1)
due (2)
duly (3)
dwindling (1)

<E>

E (Q)

earlier. (1)
earth (1)
earth, (1)
easiest (1)
East (10)
East. (1)
Eastward (1)
easy (2)
economically (2)
edge (1)
education (1)
educational (2)
effect (2)
effective (1)
effects (2)
efficiently (2)
either (5)
Elbert (1)
employed (2)
employees (2)
employment (2)
encompassing

1)

ends (2)
engineer. (1)
engineering (3)
Enlarge (3)
enlarged (2)
enter (1)
entertain (1)
entire (9)
entitled (3)
equal (1)
equipment (1)
equipment. (1)
error (2)
essentially (3)
Establish (12)
establishing (2)
estimate (3)
estimated (2)
estimation (3)
EUSTES (31)
EUSTES, (1)
Eustes. (3)
Evaluations (2)
event (2)
evidence (5)
evidence. (17)
exact (4)
exactly (7)
exactly. (2)
EXAMINATION
(7)

examined (4)
exceeding (1)
Excel (7)
exclude (1)
excuse (5)
Exhibit (58)
exhibit, (1)
exhibit. (3)
EXHIBITS (27)
exhibits. (1)
existing (17)
exists (1)
ex-oil (1)
expand (2)
expanded (4)
experience (1)
expert (5)
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experts (4)
experts. (1)
expired (1)
Expires (2)
explain (18)
explanation (1)
Exploration (9)
Exploration. (1)
explorationist (1)
extend (5)
extending (3)
extent (4)
extra (1)

<F>
face. (1)
facilities (2)
facility (3)
facility. (1)
fact (6)
factor (4)
factor. (1)
fair (1)
familiar (3)
far (6)
far. (1)
favor (6)
feature (7)
February (7)
feed (1)
feet (25)
feet. (3)
few (2)
Field (43)
field. (2)
figure (1)
filed (9)
files (6)
filled (2)
final (1)
find (3)
fine (1)
fine, (1)
fine. (1)
finish (2)
first (31)
first. (1)
fit (1)
five (4)

five-acre (1)
five-foot (1)
five-minute (1)
five-year (1)
flank (1)
flanks (2)
flooding (1)
Florida (2)
flow (5)
flowing (4)
Floyd (2)
fluid (1)
fluids (4)
fly. (1)
follow (1)
following (2)
follows (2)
follows: (3)
follow-up (1)
foot (8)
footage (1)
footages (1)
for (9)
forced (1)
foregoing (2)
forget (1)
forget, (1)
formation (7)
formation. (1)
formula (2)
forth (2)
forward (1)
Foster (1)
four (3)
frame (1)
from (1)
front (5)

Ft (1)

full (4)
fullest (1)
further (11)
further, (1)
further. (2)
future (2)

<G>
G (1
gamma (2)
GAS (35)

gas. (1)
gas-liquid (1)
gas-oil (3)
gather (1)
gauge. (1)
gauges (1)
generated (1)
gentlemen (3)
gentlemen's (1)
geological (5)
geologist (2)
geologists (2)
geology (1)
geometric (1)
geophysical (2)
geophysicist (3)
geophysicist. (3)
get (1)

getting (2)
give (3)

given (7)
gives (1)
giving (1)
Gladly (2)

go (26)

goes (4)
going (27)
good (12)
good. (1)

got (1)

gotten (1)
gracefully (1)
graduate (1)
graduated (3)
grant (1)
granted (2)
granted. (1)
granting (4)
gravities (1)
gravity (1)
great. (1)
greater (4)
green (4)
Gregory (5)
GregoryEngineeri
ng (1)

grid (2)
GRIGGS (111)
Griggs. (2)

Griggs.Chairman
(1)

gross (3)
guarantee (1)
guess (5)

<H>

half (26)
half. (1)
HANBY (26)
HANBY, (1)
Hanby's (1)
hand (1)
handed (3)
handing (1)
happens (1)
happy (1)
hard (1)
has (4)
hate (1)
have (14)
have. (5)
haven't (1)
having (3)
head (1)
heading (1)
health (1)
hear (2)
heard (8)
Hearing (35)
hearing, (1)
hearing. (1)
hearings (2)
heck (1)
held (1)
helpful (1)
HensonStudent
1)

here (3)
here, (1)
here. (4)
higher (1)
highest (1)
highway (1)
Hill  (8)
history (3)
hit (5)
hold (2)
hole (6)
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holes (2)
homework. (1)
horizon (4)
hours (1)

how (2)
however. (1)
hundred (8)
hydraulic (2)
hydraulically (1)
hydrocarbons (7)
hydrogen (2)

<|>

I (13)

idea (3)
identified (4)

if (1)
illustration (1)
I'm (3)
immediately (5)
implement (1)
implemented (1)

in (36)
inappropriately
1)

inclined (1)
include (8)
included (3)
including (4)
income (1)

Incorporated (7)
increasing (1)
independent (1)
independents (1)
INDEX (4)
indicate (4)
indicated (2)
indicates (2)
indicating (1)
individual (1)
indulgence (1)
information (6)
information. (1)
infrastructure (1)
initial  (4)
initially (2)
initially. (1)
inside (1)

intact (1)

integrity (3)
intend (5)
intended (3)
intending (2)
interest (9)
interested (4)
interesting (1)
interpretation (1)
interpreted (1)
interval (6)
into (7)
involved (3)
is (31)

is. (4)
Isopach (9)
issue (1)
issues (2)

it (10)

it. (6)

ITEM (41)
item, (1)
ITEMS (42)
its (3)

It's (6)

itself. (1)

I've (1)

<J>

Jacques (1)
James (1)
January (1)
JEFFERSON (1)
Jewel (2)

Jim (2)

job (4)

Joe (1)

John (2)

joint (4)
Jordan (6)
JrSecretary (1)
July (13)
June (11)
jurisdiction (1)
just (2)

JV-P (4)

<K>
Katie (1)
KB (1)

keep (1)
KEN (7)
Kenneth (1)
kept (1)
kicking (1)
kin (1)
kind (3)
Kirk (1)
knew (1)
know (35)
know, (1)
know. (1)
knowing (1)
knowledge (2)

<L>

label (1)
labeled (2)
Laird (6)
Laird's (1)
Land (24)
landowner (1)
lands (2)
large (4)
larger (1)
last (1)
Lawley (13)
LawleyMember
1)

lease (7)
leases (9)
leases. (1)
leave, (1)
leaving (1)
left (4)
left, (1)
left-hand (2)
legal (4)
lengthy (1)
letter (5)
letter. (1)
letting (1)
like (1)
Lilly (2)
limit (3)
limited (1)
limits (5)
line (30)
line. (2)

lines (4)
list (1)
listened (1)
lists (1)
little (17)
LLC (2)
loaned (1)
located (6)
location (9)
location. (1)
locations (1)
log (12)
logs (5)
logs. (1)
Lois (2)
Long (2
longer (2)
longevity (1)
long-term (1)
look (6)
looked (4)
looking (14)
looks (1)
loss (1)

lot (5)

lots (1)
Louisiana (2)
Louisiana. (2)
low (3)
lower (3)
lowest (4)
LPO (1)

<M>
ma'am (1)
made (2)
made. (1)
main (1)
maintain (1)
maintaining (1)
make (1)
man (1)
Manager (2)
manner (1)
many (1)
map (36)
map. (3)
mapped (6)
mapped. (1)

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660





AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

mapping (7)
maps (2)
margin (1)
market (1)
Marvin (2)
Mary (1)
match (1)
materials (2)
math (3)
matter (2)
matter. (1)
matters (1)
maximum (1)
may (1)
maybe (2)
Mcf (2)
McQuillanGeologi
c (1)

MD (1)

me (2)

me, (1)

me. (2)

mean (3)
meaning (1)
means (2)
meant (1)
measure (1)
measured (8)
mechanical (4)
meet (1)
meeting (15)
meeting. (1)
meetings (2)
meets (1)
members (3)
members. (1)
mentioned. (1)
merely (1)
methodology (1)
Middle (3)
Midstream (3)
midway (2)
Midwest (1)
might, (1)
miles (3)
milladarcies (1)
milladarcies. (1)
million (3)
mind (5)

mindful (1)
mine. (1)
mineral (2)
minerals (1)
minus (2)
minutes (6)
misinterpreting
(1)
Mississippi (1)
molecule (1)
moment. (1)
money (2)
Monroe (5)
month (2)
monthly (1)
months (3)
more (1)
mother (4)
motion (20)
motion. (1)
motions (1)
move (9)
move. (2)
moved (1)
Mr (10)

Mr. (1)
Mrs. (1)
Ms (2)

Ms. (1)
much (2)
my (3)

<N >

name (5)
named (1)
names (1)
natural (2)
nature (1)
Navy. (1)
nearly (2)
necessary (2)
necessitate (1)
need (6)
needs (1)
neither (1)
Net (7)
neutron (2)
new (3)
new. (1)

next (1)

Nick (1)

no (5)

no, (1)

No. (7)
nodding (1)
noncommercial
1)
nonpayment (1)
nonproductive

1)
nonproductive.
1)

nor (1)
normal (1)
normally (1)
North (10)

Northport (1)
Northwest (1)
Northwestern (2)
not (10)

not. (2)

note (1)
noted (1)
notes (1)
Notice (12)
noticed (2)
November (2)
now (1)
now, (2)
now. (1)
nozzle (1)
Number (32)
Numbers (9)
numerous (1)

<0O>

oath (1)
oath. (1)
object (1)
objection (5)
objection. (1)
objections (1)
objects (1)
obvious (1)
obviously (3)
occurred (2)
occurring (2)
ocean (1)

October (1)
of (38)

off (1)
OFFERED (14)
office (1)
Officer (17)
Officers (1)
Officer's (7)
official (1)
off-the-cuff (1)
OGB-1 (1)
0OGB-2 (1)
OGB-9 (1)
OglesbyGeologist
(1)

Oh (3)

OIL (81)

oil, (1)

oil. (5)
oil-gas (1)
Okay (34)
Okay. (7)

old (2)

on (10)

on. (1)

once (1)

one (3)

one. (1)
one-unit (1)
open (1)
operate (1)
operating (5)
operation (1)
operations (6)
operations. (1)
operator (5)
operator. (1)
opinion (19)
opinions (3)
opportunity (2)
oppose (1)
opposition (4)
opted (1)

or (6)

orange (1)
order (4)
original (2)
originally (1)
other (3)
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others. (1)
our (3)
out (5)
out. (1)
outline (5)
outlined (2)
outside (1)
over (1)
overlap (1)
own. (1)
owned (2)
owners (4)
ownership (4)
owns (2)

<P>

p.m. (1)

page (12)
page. (2)
Page: (3)
paid (2)
parameters (1)
part (19)
partially (1)
particular (4)
parties (2)
partners (1)
parts (1)
party (4)
pass (2)
pattern (1)
Patterson.Geologi
st (1)

pause. (3)
Pay (7)
payment (1)
peak (7)
peak, (1)
peaks (1)
Pearson (65)
Pearson, (3)
Pearson. (3)
PearsonMember
(1)

Pensacola (2)
people (7)
percent (12)
percent. (1)
percentage (1)

perf'd (1)
perforation. (1)
performed (1)
period (4)
perm (2)
permeability (7)
Permit (5)
pertains (1)
Petition (34)
petition. (2)
petitioned (1)
petitioner's (1)
petitions (7)
petitions. (1)
petroleum (1)
Phillips (1)
photo, (1)
photograph (5)
photograph, (1)
photographs (1)
physically (1)
picture (3)
pie (1)
pinches (1)
pink (1)

place (4)
place. (1)
Placid (1)
plan (10)
planimetered (1)
plans (3)
plans. (1)
Plant (3)
plant. (1)

plat (1)
please (2)
Please. (4)
plot (2)

plug (2)
plugged (3)
plus (5)

point (17)
points (2)
points. (1)
Pool (8)
poorly (1)
porosity (16)
porosity. (1)
portion (3)

position (5)
position. (1)
potential (1)
pounds (4)
precisely (1)
pre-filed (5)
prejudice. (1)
prejudicing (1)
prepare (3)
prepared (4)
preparing (1)
presence (1)
present (2)
presentation (1)
presented (2)
presenting (2)
president (2)
pressure (17)
pressurization (1)
pressurized (1)
pretty (1)
prevent (6)
previously (4)
prices (1)
prior (1)
priorities (4)
priority (2)
Probable (2)
probably (9)
problem (1)
problems (1)
proceed (2)
Proceed. (3)
proceeding (3)
proceedings (3)
produce (5)
produced (13)
producing (7)
production (46)
production. (2)
productive (8)
productive. (1)
productivity (2)
project (2)
projected (1)
promised (2)
promises (1)
proof (1)
properly (2)

properties (1)
property (14)
property. (1)
proposed (15)
proposing (9)
protect (3)
proven (4)
provide (3)
provided (1)
provision (1)
psi (3)

psi. (2)
public (1)
published (1)
pump (6)
pump. (1)
pumps (4)
purchaser (2)
Purdue (2)
purposes (2)
purposes, (1)
pursuant (1)
pursue (1)
pursued (1)
put (4)
pyramid (1)
pyramidal (1)

<Q>
gualifications (5)
quantities (1)
Quantum (1)
Quarter (16)
Quarter. (1)
guestion (23)
guestionnaire (2)
guestionnaires
(5)

guestions (19)
guestions. (3)

<R>
raised (1)
Randy (1)
rate (5)
rate. (1)
ratio (4)
ray (2)
read (14)
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reading (1)
readings (1)
ready (1)
realize (1)
really (4)
reason (8)
reason. (1)
reasonable (2)
reasoned (1)
reasons (1)
receive (1)
RECEIVED (26)
recess (1)
reclaim (1)
recognize (1)
recognized (3)
recognizes (1)
recommend (2)
record (18)
record. (11)
records (2)
records, (1)
recover (7)
recoverable (10)
recovering (1)
recovery (7)
recovery. (1)
red (6)

red. (1)
reduced (1)
refer (2)
referred (3)
referring (3)
reflect (4)
reflected (1)
reflecting (1)
reformed (3)
regard (2)
regarding (2)
region. (1)
regional (3)
Regular (4)
related (2)
relationship (1)
re-leased (1)
rely (1)
remember (3)
remind (1)
remove (3)

removing (1)
renew (1)
replicate (1)
report (15)
reports (6)
reports. (1)
represent (5)
representing (1)
represents (2)
repressurize (5)
repressurized (1)
reputation (1)
request (11)
request. (1)
requesting (2)
required (4)
requirements (1)
requires (2)
research (1)
reserve (1)
Reserves (4)
reservoir (24)
reservoir, (1)
reservoir. (2)
resources (2)
Resources, (1)
respect (4)
respond (1)
responded (1)
rest (2)

result (2)
results (1)
retest (1)
revenues (1)
reverse (1)
review (2)
reviewed (1)
Reviewing (2)
right (60)
right. (5)
right-hand (2)
rights (7)

rigs (1)
Ripple (1)
Road (3)
Roark.Geologist
(1)

ROBERT (4)
rock (1)

rocks (1)
Rogers (25)
RogersAttorney
(1)

Room (3)
Rouge, (1)
roughly (1)

rounding (2)
royalties (1)
royalty (4)
RPR (1)
Rule (1)
Rules (12)
Rules, (1)
run (3)
running (1)
Ruple (1)
R-U-P-L-E (1)
Ruple, (1)

<S>

safe (2)

said (1)
salient (1)
saltwater (1)
sample (4)
satisfied (1)
saturation (1)
saw (2)

saw. (1)

say (1)
saying (3)
says (5)
scale (1)
scheduled (2)
school (1)
science (1)
scientific (1)
scratched (1)
seal (2)
sealed (1)
seat (1)
second (16)
Second. (5)
secondary (2)
seconded. (1)
seconds (1)
Section (19)
Sections (5)

see (39)
seen (6)
seismic (27)
seismic, (1)
seismograms (1)
seismographic
1)

selected (1)
sell (2)
selling (1)
sense (3)
sent (7)
separate (4)
separately. (1)
Service (1)
Service's (1)
Session (4)
set (4)

seven (9)
seven-and-a-half
2)
severance (1)
She (1)

shift (1)
shifting (1)
shocked (1)
Short (3)
shortly (1)
show (7)
showing (2)
shown (15)
shows (10)
Shreveport (1)
Shreveport. (1)
side (1)
signed (1)
since (1)
since. (1)

sir (47)

sir. (29)
sister (2)
site (2)
sitting (4)
situation (2)
six (3)
six-month (2)
size (2)

Sklar (29)
Sklar. (2)
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Sklar's (3) starting (1) tabled (1) there. (1)
SLEDGE (4) starts (1) take (10) thereto (1)
Sledge. (2) STATE (14) taken (6) these (7)
slept (1) stated (2) taken. (1) they (5)
slight (1) stated. (1) takes (2) thickness (1)
Smackover (26) statement (1) taking (1) thin (1)
Smackover. (1) states (6) talk (1) thing (5)
small (4) status (9) talked (5) things (5)
smaller (2) status. (1) talking (5) think (20)
Snyder (1) steered (1) tank (12) think. (1)

so (5) stenotype (1) tanks (1) thinks (1)
so. (2) stock (7) taxes. (1) this (16)
solely (1) story (1) Tech (1) this. (2)
solution (1) Street, (1) technical (1) those (7)
some (4) strong (1) technological (1) | thought (4)
somewhat (3) structural (2) telephonic (1) thousand (1)
son (1) structure (16) tell (4) three (5)
sonic (2) stuck (1) telling (1) three-dimensional
soon (1) study (1) temporarily (2) (3)

sorry (5) stuff (1) temporary (10) three-year (1)
sound (1) subject (8) tender (2) through (2)
sounds (2) submit (1) ten-foot (1) tie (1)
source (1) submitted (4) ten-minute (1) tied (4)
South (3) subsea (2) Teresa (2) tight (4)
Southeast (5) subseas (2) terminate (1) tight. (2)
Southeast. (1) substantive (1) terminated (1) tighten (1)
Southwest (18) subsurface. (1) termination (1) till (1)

SP (1) subtract (1) terms (7) time (19)
space (1) successful (2) test (3) time. (7)
Spaced (1) sudden (1) tested (4) timetable (1)
spacing (2) suffice (1) tested. (1) title (4)
speak (1) sufficient (1) testified (7) title. (1)
Special (9) suggest (1) testify (3) titled (3)
specific (2) sulfide (2) testify. (1) to (39)
specifically (3) supervision (2) Testimony (8) to, (1)
Spectral (1) Supervisor (1) testimony. (1) to. (1)
spent (2) support (1) Tew (13) today (19)
spill  (4) sure (18) Tew. (1) Tom (1)
spot (1) sure. (1) Tew's (1) tomorrow (2)
square (1) surface (7) than (1) took (1)
stabilized (1) survey (8) thank (24) tools (1)
STAFF (15) swear (2) that (45) top (22)
Staff. (1) swears (3) that. (12) topographic (1)
Stand (3) sweet (1) that's (1) topographical (2)
standard (1) switch (2) the (122) total (4)
standpoint (3) sworn (5) them. (3) town (1)
standpoint, (1) synthetic (1) then (4) trace (2)
start (8) then. (1) traces (3)
started (5) <T> there (6) tract (1)
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trained (1)
transcript (1)
trap (3)
trapezoidal (1)
traversed (1)
Tree (1)
tremendous (1)
troughs (1)
truck (1)

true (8)
trumps (1)
try (3)

trying (6)
tubing (6)
Tuesday (1)
turn (15)
turning (1)
turns (1)
Turquitt (2)
Tuscaloosa (2)
TVD (4)

TVD. (1)

two (42)

two. (1)
two-thirds (1)
type (3)
typewriting (1)
typical (1)
TYRA (43)
Tyra. (2)
TYRA: (2)

<U>
uncertainty (1)
under (2)
underground (1)
underlain (1)
underlying (5)
underneath (1)
understand (11)
understanding
(1)
understanding,
(1)

unfair (1)
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      1                      P R O C E E D I N G



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Let the record reflect the



      3       State Oil and Gas Board is now in session.  Dr. Tew, have



      4       the items for this meeting been properly noticed?



      5                  DR. TEW:  Chairman Griggs, Mr. Pearson,



      6       Mr. Lawley, the items have been properly noticed.  The Staff



      7       prepared a docket for the Board's July 31st and August 2nd,



      8       2012 meetings and that docket was admitted into the record



      9       at the Hearing Officer meeting on July 31st, 2012.  Marvin



     10       Rogers, acting as Hearing Officer, and the Staff heard



     11       various items at the Hearing Officer meeting on July the



     12       31st.  At this time, Mr. Rogers will make his report to the



     13       Board.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Chairman Griggs, Mr. Pearson and



     15       Mr. Lawley, I have a written report of the items heard by



     16       the Hearing Officer and the Staff on Tuesday, July 31, 2012.



     17       Copies of that report are available for members of the



     18       public to review and study.  I submit this Hearing Officer



     19       report to the Board for approval.



     20                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Is there a motion on the



     21       Hearing Officer's report?



     22                  MR. LAWLEY:  I so move.



     23                  MR. PEARSON:  Second.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We've got a motion and a



     25       second to approve the Hearing Officer's report.  All in
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      1       favor say "aye."



      2                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



      3                  MR. LAWLEY:  Aye.



      4                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it.  The Hearing



      5       Officer's report is approved.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Chairman, I would recommend the



      7       report be admitted into the record.



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  It is admitted into the



      9       record.



     10               (Whereupon, July 31, 2012 Hearing Officer's



     11               report was received into evidence.)



     12                  DR. TEW:  The Staff would recommend approval of



     13       the minutes of the following meetings:  June 18, 2012,



     14       Hearing Officer meeting; and June 20th, 2012, regular Board



     15       meeting.



     16                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Is there a motion to approve



     17       the subject minutes?



     18                  MR. LAWLEY:  So move.



     19                  MR. PEARSON:  Second.



     20                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We've got a motion and a



     21       second.  All in favor say aye.



     22                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



     23                  MR. LAWLEY:  Aye.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it.  The minutes are



     25       approved.
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      1               (Whereupon, minutes of the June 18, 2012,



      2               Hearing Officer meeting; and June 20th, 2012,



      3               regular Board meeting were received into



      4               evidence.)



      5                  DR. TEW:  Mr. Chairman, Mr. Lawley, Mr. Pearson,



      6       the Staff has prepared an agenda for items to be heard by



      7       the Board today.  At this time, Mr. Rogers, would you please



      8       call the first item?



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Yes, sir.  The first item is Item



     10       4, Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by Delphi Oil,



     11       Incorporated requesting the Board to enter an order



     12       extending the temporarily abandoned status for two wells,



     13       the JV-P Jordan 33-8 Well and the JV-P Hill 34-3 Well in



     14       Monroe County.



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  All right.  Mr. Tyra.



     16                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Tyra here on behalf of Delphi.  I



     17       hate to start the meeting with asking for a break for just a



     18       second, but Mr. Armbrecht wanted to address the Board before



     19       we do this matter.



     20                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Certainly.



     21                  MR. TYRA:  May I find him?



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Yes.



     23                   (Brief pause.)



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, we are



     25       delighted to have you in North Alabama.
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      1                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Oh, well, thank you.  I don't



      2       think I've made it all the way North, but Middle Alabama is



      3       appreciated also.



      4                   All right.  I had talked to John, he's on the



      5       docket item ahead of me and he has gracefully consented that



      6       the Sklar petition go ahead of his, if that is all right



      7       with y'all.



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Any problem with hearing it



      9       out of order?



     10                  DR. TEW:  No, sir.



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We will hear Item Number 10,



     12       if you will call that.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  Yes, sir.  Item 10, Docket No.



     14       7-31-12-06 is a petition by Sklar Exploration to establish a



     15       proposed Southwest Uriah Field in Monroe County.



     16                   Item 11, Docket No. 7-31-12-07 is somewhat



     17       related, that is the petition by Sklar to establish a



     18       200-acre unit for the Coley 24-16 #1 Well.



     19                  MR. TYRA:  Thank you, Mr. Griggs.



     20                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, is there a



     21       reason that we could not consolidate these two items for



     22       hearing purposes?



     23                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  There is no reason.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Okay.  We will consolidate



     25       those for the hearing purposes then.
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      1                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.  Would you hand those



      2       out?



      3                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Before we begin, is there



      4       anyone in opposition to these two items, anyone present in



      5       opposition to these two items?



      6                   Will you state your full name for the record?



      7                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, I'm Joe Cardwell and



      8       actually, I'm representing my mother and her sister, Ms.



      9       Lois Cardwell and Jewel Caylor.



     10                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Okay.  If you will, take a



     11       seat there, Mr. Cardwell.



     12                   Mr. Armbrecht.



     13                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, we have two



     14       petitions here today, one to establish Special Field Rules



     15       for a new discovered reservoir in Monroe County.  The second



     16       is to expand the proposed unit for the well for that



     17       reservoir from 160 to 200 acres.



     18                   It's interesting.  When we get into it, you



     19       will notice this well was drilled right next to a dry hole



     20       on the same unit as the dry hole, and some geologist had a



     21       better idea about how to go about drilling the well into



     22       this formation, both went to the same formation and now we



     23       have a discovery.  It's not a very strong discovery these



     24       days, production has gone down, but it is producing oil.



     25                   We would like to request in connection with
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      1       this hearing that the Board take official notice of and make



      2       a part of the record of this hearing the materials in its



      3       files regarding Sklar's Coley 24-16 #1 Well, which is Permit



      4       No. 16634, and also the COBRA Blacksher 24-16 #1 Well, which



      5       is Permit No. 10434.  That last well is the dry hole I



      6       mentioned.



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  The Board's files for those



      8       two wells will be incorporated into the record.



      9                   (Whereupon, the Board's files were incorporated



     10       into the record.)



     11                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.  I have filed



     12       Affidavits of Notice in both of these items and I request



     13       those be part of the record also.



     14               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of



     15               Notice were offered into evidence.)



     16                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  They are admitted into the



     17       record.



     18               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of



     19               Notice were received into evidence.)



     20                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I have two witnesses for the



     21       hearing and if they could be sworn at this time.



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Proceed.



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  You gentlemen state your names and



     24       addresses.



     25                  MR. HANBY:  Ken Hanby, Northport, Alabama.
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



      2                  MR. EUSTES:  Don Eustes, Shreveport, Louisiana.



      3                   (Whereupon, the Hearing Officer swears in the



      4       witnesses.)



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  Thank you.



      6                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  My first witness is Don Eustes.



      7       Don, would you tell the Board by whom you are employed and



      8       what your job is?



      9                  MR. EUSTES:  I am employed by Sklar Exploration



     10       Company and my job is geophysicist.



     11                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  All right.  Have you previously



     12       testified before the Board as an expert witness?



     13                  MR. EUSTES:  No, sir.



     14                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  All right.  Would you briefly



     15       describe your educational background and your employment



     16       background?



     17                  MR. EUSTES:  I have graduated from Louisiana



     18       Tech University with a bachelor of science degree in geology



     19       in 1980, went to work for Cities Service, and I have worked



     20       also for Placid Oil Company.  I have done many years of



     21       consulting for various companies all in the capacity as



     22       geophysicist, companies such as Snyder out of Ft. Worth,



     23       then ARKLA Oil and Gas Exploration out of Shreveport.



     24                   I now currently work for Sklar Exploration.  I



     25       went to work for Sklar '96/'97 when they were Sklar &
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      1       Phillips and then became Sklar Exploration, and have been



      2       there ever since.  Again, everything in the capacity as a



      3       geophysicist.



      4                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, we have also filed



      5       an affidavit of Don's qualifications which list in more



      6       detail his employment background and his educational



      7       background, and we would request that be made part of the



      8       record also.



      9               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don



     10               Eustes' qualifications was offered into



     11               evidence.)



     12                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  That affidavit is part of the



     13       record and the Board recognizes Mr. Eustes as an expert



     14       geophysicist.



     15               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don



     16               Eustes' qualifications was received into



     17               evidence.)



     18                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  All right.



     19



     20                          DON EUSTES,



     21  having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified



     22  as follows:



     23



     24  (ITEMS 10 & 11) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ARMBRECHT:



     25      Q.      Don, we have the exhibit book that is in Docket No.

�



                                                                         13





      1      7-31-12-06, on the front has Exhibit Numbers 1 through 8.



      2      Would you turn to Exhibit Number 1 in that booklet and



      3      explain --



      4                  DR. TEW:  Mr. Armbrecht, we need copies of the



      5       booklet.



      6                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I'm sorry, I thought Ken took



      7       care of handing those up.  That is the signed copy.



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, do you have



      9       copies of both of these?



     10                  MR. CARDWELL:  Isn't this the same thing you



     11       have?



     12                  DR. TEW:  There is one other one.



     13                  MR. CARDWELL:  I don't have but one I believe.



     14                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  There are going to be three of



     15       them.



     16                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Three exhibit booklets.  And



     17       these I have handed up, this last book is a book that



     18       contains two seismic exhibits in it.  We have filed a



     19       request that that -- the exhibits in that book be kept



     20       confidential and we filed an affidavit with that request.



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Let's see if we can find that



     22       affidavit.



     23                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  So the first booklet I go to has



     24       Exhibit Numbers 1 through 8 on the bottom.  That is the



     25       easiest way, the first page.  And if you open to the first
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      1       exhibit, it is a topographical map.



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, we have the



      3       affidavit that you referred to as far as confidentiality and



      4       we will make that affidavit a part of the record and we will



      5       declare the items the subject of that affidavit to be



      6       confidential.



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.  Now, I'm sorry, I



      8       thought these exhibits had been handed up, but we will start



      9       one more time.



     10      Q.      (BY MR. ARMBRECHT:)  Don, if you would now turn to



     11      Exhibit 1, the topographical map, and explain briefly what is



     12      shown on that exhibit?



     13      A.      First, let me just say thank you for letting me



     14      testify, first time I have done this, and I ask your



     15      indulgence if I wander.  I'll try not to.



     16                   The first map you see is a topographic map of



     17      the area where the Coley Well was drilled.  You can see that



     18      we are Southwest of the town of Uriah.  And on that map, you



     19      see three items noted.  One is where the well actually was



     20      drilled, the little yellow dot; and then you see a blue



     21      outline, and that is the existing drilling unit, the 160-acre



     22      drilling unit; and then outside of that, you will see



     23      outlined also the proposed field limits, the proposed



     24      reformed unit of 200 acres encompassing small parts of



     25      Section 19.
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      1      Q.      Now, if you would turn to Exhibit Number 2 and



      2      explain to the Board what is shown on that exhibit, and also



      3      explain the information that was used in preparing the



      4      exhibit, the data.



      5      A.      Gladly.  The map on Number 2 is a map, the structural



      6      map at the top of the Smackover formation.  The contour



      7      interval is 25 feet.  The depths are subsea.  This map was



      8      created using well control to tie into the three-dimensional



      9      seismic that we have over the area, and so this map is made



     10      from a combination of those two.



     11                   On the map, you will see it again, the existing



     12      unit, the 160 acres, in blue, and then the outline of the



     13      proposed field limit and proposed reformed unit of 200 acres



     14      going over into Section 19.  On the map also are the



     15      locations of the wells.  The first well that was drilled many



     16      years ago was the COBRA Oil & Gas Blacksher and it was



     17      drilled in the center and top of the feature which was tight.



     18      And we can show you, there is logs and the seismic data that



     19      indicate that's tight.



     20                   We drilled off onto the flank in what we



     21      believed was porosity and indeed was porosity, and that is



     22      our well in black, the Sklar Exploration Company Coley 24-16



     23      #1.



     24                   The field -- the oil -- I believe you will see



     25      the lowest proven oil at 14,167 subsea.  And then from the
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      1      seismic and from our mapping using the wells and the seismic,



      2      we believe that the fullest extent of the structure will be



      3      seen out to the spill point of minus 14,180.



      4      Q.      All right.  And I didn't catch -- did you explain the



      5      A - A' line?



      6      A.      Thank you.  A - A' is a cross-section that we have



      7      built and you will see that shortly.  We also -- it's in that



      8      confidential seismic exhibit, we built a seismic line that



      9      went exactly along line of the well cross-section.  So you



     10      will be able to compare them back and forth to see what we



     11      mapped on and why we mapped.



     12      Q.      All right.  In your opinion, based on the geological



     13      and geophysical data that you have reviewed, are there any



     14      barriers within the productive limits of the field that would



     15      prevent communication of any portion of the reservoir with



     16      the Sklar well shown on the map or that would prevent that



     17      well from efficiently and economically draining and producing



     18      the recoverable hydrocarbons in the proposed Smackover Oil



     19      Pool underlying both the 160 and the 200-acre units shown on



     20      this map?



     21      A.      No, sir.



     22      Q.      All right.  Would you turn to Exhibit Number 3 and



     23      explain what that is?



     24      A.      Exhibit Number 3 is the well core analysis for our



     25      well, the Sklar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1, and it's the core
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      1      through the Smackover formation.



      2      Q.      All right.



      3      A.      If we can go through it page by page, if you would



      4      like.  Just to let you know, when they have the little (6)



      5      over there under Probable Production on the very second to



      6      the last column, that means low permeability and



      7      nonproductive.  And then the descriptions, formation



      8      descriptions out beyond that tell you what kind of rock we



      9      are looking at.



     10                   And you can see that on the first page, we are



     11      looking at a lot of anhydrite good seal on top of you and low



     12      perm, so it's a good seal.  And then by core at 14,510, which



     13      is sample number 24 through sample number 38, which is



     14      14,517, the core describes oil productive.



     15      Q.      Okay.  What are those depths?  Are those measured or



     16      true vertical?



     17      A.      These depths are measured depths, but they are



     18      also -- you have to correlate it back using the gamma ray



     19      from the core to make sure you get back to the exact footage



     20      versus logs versus cores.  And I believe there was like a



     21      15-foot shift between the core and the measured depths.



     22      Q.      Okay.  So they won't match up with the depths on the



     23      first exhibit you talked about, those are the subseas?



     24      A.      No, those are subseas, correct.



     25      Q.      Thank you.
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      1      A.      This is measured in the core depth by that.



      2      Q.      Okay.



      3      A.      Now, that -- again, there is your good stuff, that is



      4      the oil productivity that we are looking at there.  It's



      5      about seven, seven-and-a-half foot that you are looking at in



      6      this region.



      7                   Go to the next page, Page 3, we are back to



      8      probable production (6) which means low perm, no production.



      9      And then Page 4, from sample number 66 down to sample 96 on



     10      Page 5 --



     11      Q.      That is on the left-hand column?



     12      A.      On the very, very left-hand column which depth-wise



     13      would be 14,545.4 to 14,575.15, the very bottom of the core,



     14      we hit water.  We hit porosity, but it's all wet and



     15      nonproductive.



     16      Q.      Okay.  So you had some porosity above and then it got



     17      tight and then you got porosity, but this lower porosity is



     18      full of water?



     19      A.      Yes, sir.



     20      Q.      All right.  Now, would you turn to your next exhibit,



     21      Exhibit Number 4, which is the type log for Sklar's Coley



     22      Well?



     23      A.      All right.  This is -- as Connie said, this is the



     24      Sklar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1 type log showing the KB of



     25      355.  This log is a TVD.  It's been adjusted.  There was a
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      1      slight -- I won't say -- we steered the well to hit the exact



      2      spot we wanted to hit and there is about 12, 13 foot of



      3      difference between measured depth and TVD.



      4                   So this is a TVD log right here and it shows --



      5      or as you come down to the very top of the Smackover, a



      6      little productive interval.  This particular log, the first



      7      curve is a gamma ray.  The first curve, I mean the curve on



      8      the left.  The two curves on the right are your density and



      9      neutron porosity logs.



     10                   So our little zone that we are looking at is



     11      right at the very top of the Smackover.  I apologize for the



     12      scale, I'm just trying to get all this onto one page.



     13      Q.      Smackover is a blue line --



     14      A.      Right, blue line.



     15      Q.      -- about midway down?



     16      A.      Correct, blue line and it's midway down where it says



     17      "Smackover."  You can see where we've perf'd by the red box



     18      with the little dot in the middle of it.  That is the zone



     19      that was productive by core analysis and by log analysis.



     20                   And then as you go down, you see the -- down



     21      there about another 20 foot or so, you see again all the



     22      porosity curves heading off to left, meaning there is



     23      porosity, but that is the part that was the ocean.  That is



     24      all water down there.  I just wanted you to have the entire



     25      Smackover section to look at.
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      1      Q.      Okay.  And so you can see on this log then what we



      2      are proposing be named the Smackover Oil Pool of the



      3      Southwest Uriah Field?



      4      A.      That is correct.



      5      Q.      That is what you've referred to as that little



      6      productive interval?



      7      A.      That is correct.



      8      Q.      In your opinion, is the proposed definition of the



      9      Smackover Oil Pool as contained in the Field Rules we are



     10      proposing today appropriate from a scientific standpoint?



     11      A.      Yes, sir.



     12      Q.      All right.  Now, would you turn to the next exhibit



     13      and explain what that is?



     14      A.      The next exhibit is an OGB-9 which is the first



     15      production or retest report, and this was obviously first



     16      production here.  The test date was on February 21st for



     17      24 hours.  During that 24-hour period, we tested a rate of



     18      480 barrels per day, 350 Mcf per day, with a gas-liquid ratio



     19      of 729.  Our final flowing tubing pressure was 2,250 psi with



     20      no water.



     21      Q.      Okay.  So this started off as a good well, didn't it?



     22      A.      It started off great.



     23      Q.      All right.  Do you know what it produced, say, last



     24      week?



     25      A.      Last week, the average was about 25 barrels per day
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      1      and about 35 barrels per day of water -- excuse me,



      2      25 barrels of oil, 25 barrels -- 35 barrels of water, and



      3      it's on pump and it's been on pump.



      4      Q.      Okay.



      5                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  All right.  Now, we have in



      6       the -- separate book now, Exhibit 7 and 8, the seismic



      7       exhibits, and I would like to turn to those right now and



      8       have Don briefly explain what is shown in those exhibits.



      9      Q.      (BY MR. ARMBRECHT:)  Don, if you will turn to Exhibit



     10      Number 7.  And don't put your other book away, we will be



     11      coming back to the other book in just a moment.



     12      A.      All right.  Exhibit Number 7 is a map that shows



     13      in -- the red dotted outline is the proposed 200-acre field



     14      unit we are having.  Again, you see on that map the A - A',



     15      the cross-section that goes through the wells, but we have



     16      also in this exhibit, the next page will be the seismic line



     17      that follows exactly along that cross-sectional line.



     18                   The grid you see underneath there in green is



     19      the grid of the three-dimensional seismic data for lines and



     20      cross-lines telling you where different points are in the



     21      subsurface.



     22      Q.      Okay.  So we have got a line that you have taken out



     23      of the seismic data from A - A'?



     24      A.      That is correct.



     25      Q.      And that is called an arbitrary line, isn't that
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      1      just -- arbitrary mean just that you selected it out of the



      2      seismic that you can make it draw a line wherever you want



      3      once you have the data in the computer?



      4      A.      That is correct.



      5      Q.      Okay.  And with that in mind, now let's turn to



      6      Exhibit Number 8 which is the label ARB line that was shown



      7      on Exhibit Number 7.  If you would explain what is shown on



      8      that exhibit.



      9      A.      All right.  This is a portion of the 3D seismic data



     10      from about 2.5 to 2.8 seconds in depth which is going to



     11      correlate to that where that top Smackover is.  What we have



     12      done to know exactly where the top of the Smackover is is we



     13      have two wells in this area, the two that we have always



     14      talked about here, the COBRA Blacksher and our Sklar Coley



     15      Well.  Both those wells have sonic logs.  And from the sonic



     16      logs, we were able to make synthetic seismograms to go back



     17      and correlate those trace by trace, peak by peak, peaks being



     18      the little blacks on there, and then the troughs being the



     19      reverse of that, the lines that are kicking back to the left,



     20      we were able to correlate that just peak by peak and say



     21      that -- and know with confidence that what we are mapping as



     22      the top of Smackover is the top of Smackover.  And the red



     23      lines that you see on there, the red little traces, we call



     24      those traces, the little red traces you see on there



     25      correlate to that peak, that being -- again, that that from
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      1      well control back to the seismic, that that is indeed the top



      2      of Smackover.



      3                   Our mapping horizon -- again, remember the first



      4      map you looked at was a structure map.  That mapping horizon



      5      came from that little blue line you see on here where it says



      6      top of Smackover peak blue line.  So we mapped on that peak,



      7      using a well control converted it back to depth, and that was



      8      the map you saw earlier.



      9                   What you see on this line is at the Smackover



     10      which again is that peak with the blue line through it, you



     11      are coming up on to the structure through the Coley 24-16,



     12      the highest point of the structure is the COBRA Blacksher



     13      which also happens to be tight at the very top.  And then as



     14      you move towards the right, and that would be Eastward, you



     15      are coming back off the structure.  And then it comes up



     16      again but it's coming up again onto regional dip and no trap



     17      there for it.



     18      Q.      Okay.  So you are going down to what you referred to



     19      as the spill point and then it starts coming back up, but



     20      that would not be connected with hydrocarbons where it goes



     21      up?



     22      A.      There is no trap to it.  It just all goes out.  You



     23      have got to have something to trap that oil.



     24                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, I might,



     25       since we consolidated these two hearings, I have two
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      1       separate exhibit booklets set up and I might just go ahead



      2       and get Don to go through his geophysical exhibits for the



      3       second docket item before I ask Ken Hanby, who is going to



      4       provide some engineering testimony, to testify.



      5                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  That would be fine,



      6       Mr. Armbrecht.



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I apologize for the numerous



      8       books.



      9      Q.      (BY MR. ARMBRECHT:)  All right.  Now, if you would



     10      go, Don, to the book that has the Exhibits Number 1 through 4



     11      on the front bottom of the front page.



     12      A.      Okay.



     13      Q.      And go to Exhibit Number 1 in that exhibit booklet



     14      and explain what is shown on this exhibit.



     15      A.      Gladly.  This is the Smackover Oil Pool Net Pay



     16      Isopach Map, contour interval of five foot and we are



     17      contouring footages greater than six percent porosity.



     18                   On the map itself, again, you will see the



     19      existing drilling unit of 160 acres in blue.  And then in the



     20      orange, you see the field limits and proposed reformed unit



     21      of 200 acres coming out and including part of Section 19.



     22      Q.      All right.  And this well, as I understand, was



     23      drilled on the blue unit, the 160-acre --



     24      A.      Yes, sir.



     25      Q.      -- as a Wildcat Drilling Unit, and we are proposing
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      1      now to establish a production unit which would include 40



      2      additional acres, would be 200-acre production unit; is that



      3      correct?



      4      A.      That is correct, sir.



      5      Q.      All right.  Now, if you would turn over to Exhibit



      6      Number 2 and explain what that is.



      7      A.      Exhibit Number 2 -- and I would still have that



      8      seismic line out because these two follow each other exactly.



      9      Q.      But to understand it, you don't have to look at both



     10      of them, do you?



     11      A.      No.  I'm sorry, I'm being the explorationist here.



     12      Exhibit Number 2 is the cross-section A - A' that you saw



     13      outlined on the map.



     14      Q.      It follows the same area as the seismic line?



     15      A.      Yes, exactly.



     16      Q.      Okay.



     17      A.      And on this cross-section are two wells, the Sklar



     18      Coley 24-16 and the COBRA Blacksher 24-16.  And the object of



     19      this cross-section is to demonstrate the porosity we see in



     20      our well, which is colored in green, is on the flanks of the



     21      feature so that you come up onto the feature from the A side



     22      from the left coming up onto the closure of the feature.  And



     23      you see there what we are calling the spill point, SP, and



     24      LPO, lowest proven oil, which is the bottom of the oil zone



     25      in the Coley 24-16.
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      1                   And coming up onto the feature, on the flanks of



      2      the feature this zone pinches out, it gets tight on the top



      3      of the feature and you have absolutely no porosity in that



      4      upper part of the Smackover in the Blacksher Well.



      5                   And then the cross-section turns out to the



      6      Southwest and goes again back through the lowest proven oil



      7      point and through what we believe to be the spill point where



      8      you get back onto regional dip, and that is reflecting the



      9      seismic data, the line which you just saw.



     10      Q.      And isn't that actually running in the Southeast



     11      direction?



     12      A.      I'm sorry, Southeast.



     13      Q.      Okay.  So this is a picture of what you are getting



     14      from the seismic data and the well data in this area?



     15      A.      That is correct.  The well data is the well data and



     16      it is tied and correlated into the seismic.  The seismic is



     17      tied into the wells and that is where you are getting the



     18      structural picture of this cross-section is from the seismic



     19      data.  Of course, wells are what they are.



     20      Q.      Okay.  Now, have you read the petitions filed by



     21      Sklar in these two matters?



     22      A.      Yes, I have.



     23      Q.      To the best of your knowledge, are the allegations



     24      contained in those petitions true and correct?



     25      A.      Yes, they are.
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      1      Q.      All right.  In your opinion, would the granting of



      2      these two petitions avoid the drilling of unnecessary wells,



      3      prevent waste and protect the correlative rights of the



      4      interested parties?



      5      A.      Yes, it would.



      6                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, so that I don't



      7       forget --



      8      Q.      Oh, one more question.  Did you prepare Exhibits 1



      9      through 5 -- excuse me, I have gotten out of order here --



     10      Exhibits 1 through 4 and 7 and 8 that are labeled in the



     11      first docket item which is the Special Field Rules hearing,



     12      did you prepare those exhibits?



     13      A.      Yes, I did.



     14      Q.      And did you also prepare Exhibits 1 and 2 which are



     15      labeled in the petition to expand the unit?



     16      A.      Yes, I did.



     17      Q.      And do those exhibits accurately depict what they are



     18      intended to show?



     19      A.      Yes, they do.



     20                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, so I don't forget,



     21       I would request that those exhibits be admitted at this



     22       time.



     23               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Eustes exhibits



     24               were offered into evidence.)



     25                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, if you have no
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      1       objection, we will admit into the record Exhibits 1 through



      2       8 in the booklet titled Petition to Establish Field and we



      3       will admit Exhibits 1 and 2 in the booklet entitled Petition



      4       to Establish and Enlarge the 200-Acre Unit.  Do you have any



      5       objection to just admitting these into the record?



      6                  MR. CARDWELL:  No, sir.



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Okay.  They are admitted,



      8       Mr. Armbrecht.



      9               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibits 1-8 in



     10               the booklet titled Petition to Establish



     11               Field and Exhibits 1 and 2 in the booklet



     12               entitled Petition to Establish and Enlarge



     13               the 200-Acre Unit were received into



     14               evidence.)



     15                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.  Now, I have my next



     16       witness and I apologize if I'm a little confusing, but I set



     17       this up for two hearings so I am consolidating my exhibits



     18       on the fly.



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  That is fine, Mr. Armbrecht.



     20                   Mr. Cardwell, we will hear from both of these



     21       witnesses and then you will have an opportunity to ask



     22       either of the witnesses any questions that you may have as



     23       well as make a statement of your position.



     24                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir, thank you.



     25                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  All right.
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      1



      2                          KEN HANBY,



      3  having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified



      4  as follows:



      5



      6  (ITEMS 10 & 11) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ARMBRECHT:



      7      Q.      Ken, turning first in the book that is the Special



      8      Field Rules hearing book, it's ends in 06 in the docket item,



      9      if you would turn to Exhibit Number 6 in that booklet --



     10      A.      Yes, sir.



     11      Q.      -- and explain what is shown on that exhibit.



     12      A.      Exhibit Number 6 is a plot of the daily production



     13      from the Coley 24-16 #1 Well from February 20th through



     14      July 8th of 2012.  It shows the oil production daily rate in



     15      green, the gas production rate in red, water production rate



     16      in blue, and then the flowing tubing pressure and then, of



     17      course, the stabilized tubing pressure that is there because



     18      of the pump and is shown in black.



     19                   The oil that is produced is 40 degree API



     20      gravity.  The initial test on this well had a gas-oil ratio



     21      of 729 cubic feet per barrel of oil.  And this well is



     22      clearly an oil well.  The cumulative gas-oil ratio that has



     23      occurred from initial production is 933.  And approximately



     24      July the 3rd the gas production ceased and still today is



     25      producing no gas since that time.
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      1      Q.      All right.  Let me see if I understand.  In your



      2      opinion, the Smackover Oil Pool of the Southwest Uriah Field



      3      which we are proposing today is an oil pool?



      4      A.      Yes, sir, it is black oil.



      5      Q.      Thank you.  All right.  In your opinion, can the



      6      existing Sklar well efficiently and economically drain and



      7      produce the recoverable hydrocarbons in the Smackover Oil



      8      Pool underlying the 160-acre unit on which this well was



      9      drilled?



     10      A.      Yes, sir, it will be capable.  And I will point out



     11      one of the main parameters involved is the permeability.  And



     12      even though it's thin, the permeability is good.  The



     13      arithmetic average of the permeability for that



     14      seven-and-a-half feet is 277 milladarcies.  The geometric



     15      average which is really a true measure of the flow within the



     16      reservoir is 127 milladarcies.



     17      Q.      All right.  In your opinion, would this well also be



     18      able to drain the additional 40 acres that we are proposing



     19      be added to the unit?



     20      A.      Yes, sir, it is capable of recovering the recoverable



     21      hydrocarbons within the 200 acres as shown on the Isopach map



     22      by Mr. Eustes.



     23      Q.      In your opinion, is the proposed allowable of



     24      200 barrels per day that is proposed in Rule 7 of the Special



     25      Field Rules that we have submitted to the Board appropriate
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      1      for this reservoir and for the Sklar Well?



      2      A.      Yes, sir, it's reasonable and would be appropriate



      3      for the rate that this well is producing as a maximum



      4      allowable.



      5      Q.      Okay.  Now, again, apology for shifting booklets, but



      6      we are going to the booklet that has Exhibits 1 through 4 in



      7      it.  And turn to Exhibit Number 3 in that booklet which at



      8      the top of the page says Reserves East of Existing Unit.



      9      And, Ken, would you explain what is shown on that exhibit?



     10      A.      Yes, sir.  What I have shown here is the reserves



     11      shown in the structure within Section 19.  It's the 40 acres



     12      East of the 160-acre unit.  The volume from Exhibit 1 was



     13      determined from Exhibit 1, the Isopach, and it is 95.16 acre



     14      feet.  Using from the logs and core analysis, I determined



     15      the average porosity of 13 percent, average water saturation



     16      of 20 percent.  And then using the initial flow



     17      characteristics oil-gas, gas-oil ratio and gravities of oil



     18      and gas, determined the volume factor is 1.38618 reservoir



     19      barrels per stock tank barrels.  And using that, the oil in



     20      place is calculated at 8,204 stock tank barrels using a



     21      recovery factor of 14 percent -- excuse me, 15 percent.



     22                   The estimated cost to drill another well in this



     23      area to -- in Section 19 to try to recover these 8,204 stock



     24      tank barrels would be 1.5 million dollars reasonable estimate



     25      cost, far exceeding the value of the oil that is recoverable
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      1      in place in Section 19, and that is to the East of the



      2      existing 160-acre unit.



      3      Q.      In other words, you are saying that the total we



      4      think we will be able to recover out of that area East of the



      5      unit, 8,204 barrels; is that right?



      6      A.      That is the recovery -- recoverable oil at a



      7      15 percent recovery factor.



      8      Q.      Yeah.  And that, in your opinion, is an appropriate



      9      recovery factor?



     10      A.      It is appropriate.  It's probably higher than will



     11      actually come, but it is a typical recovery factor we have



     12      used for this type of oil reservoir.



     13      Q.      So if someone drilled a well out there and they could



     14      recover the oil under that property out there and sell it at



     15      a hundred dollars a barrel, if I can do my math right, they



     16      would recover from that well $820,000 plus a few?



     17      A.      Well, that would be the gross value.



     18      Q.      That would be the gross value?



     19      A.      Not the net value that the working interest would



     20      have.  It wouldn't pay operating costs, so that would be



     21      gross value, not the net income from production.  It would be



     22      somewhat less than that.



     23      Q.      All right.  And they would have had to have spent



     24      $1,500,000 to drill that well and then put in some tanks and



     25      then get some infrastructure to make sure that they could
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      1      truck that oil out; is that correct?



      2      A.      Yes, sir.  They would have to complete the production



      3      facility.



      4      Q.      So basically what we are saying is nobody could



      5      afford to drill a well out there to recover the oil that we



      6      believe is out there; is that correct?



      7      A.      That is correct.  You know, anybody that was going to



      8      drill in that area and had this reserve calculated, they



      9      would not drill the well.



     10      Q.      Okay.  If you will turn over now to Exhibit Number 4



     11      and explain briefly what that is.



     12      A.      Exhibit Number 4 is the Engineering Service's plat



     13      for the Coley Well that has been shown, both the 160-acre



     14      existing unit in green and the proposed expanded 200-acre



     15      unit in red.



     16      Q.      Okay.  So this just shows from a survey standpoint,



     17      the expanded -- the existing unit and the expanded unit; is



     18      that correct?



     19      A.      Yes, sir, and that has been filed with the Board in



     20      the event they grant this along with the amended OGB-1 and



     21      OGB-2 that would be required for an enlarged unit.



     22      Q.      Have you read the petitions filed by Sklar in these



     23      two docket items?



     24      A.      Yes, sir, I have.



     25      Q.      To the best of your knowledge, are the allegations
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      1      contained in those petitions true and correct?



      2      A.      Yes.



      3      Q.      In your opinion, would the granting of this petition



      4      prevent the drilling of unnecessary wells, protect the



      5      correlative rights of the interested party and prevent waste?



      6      A.      Yes, sir.



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, I would request



      8       that -- excuse me.



      9      Q.      Exhibit Number 6 in the docket item ending in 06, the



     10      Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4 in the docket item ending in number



     11      07, were all those prepared by you or under your direct



     12      supervision and control?



     13      A.      Yes, sir.



     14      Q.      And do they accurately show what they are intended to



     15      depict?



     16      A.      Yes, sir.



     17                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Mr. Chairman, I would request



     18       that those exhibits be admitted also.



     19               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibit Number 6,



     20               docket ending in 06; Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4,



     21               docket ending in 07 were offered into



     22               evidence.)



     23                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  They are admitted into the



     24       record.



     25               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibit Number 6,
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      1               docket ending in 06; Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4,



      2               docket ending in 07 were received into



      3               evidence.)



      4                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I have no further questions at



      5       this time and would tender the witness to questions by



      6       Mr. Cardwell or the Board.



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, if you will,



      8       would you explain your connection to this petition and what



      9       your position is --



     10                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir.



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  -- as far as the subject



     12       matter of this petition, these two petitions.



     13                  MR. CARDWELL:  First of all, Mr. Chairman, I



     14       appreciate the opportunity to come and represent my mother



     15       and her sister on their behalf and the rest of the oil Board



     16       members and also the people with Sklar Exploration.



     17                   I am the son of Lois Cardwell and my aunt is



     18       Jewel Davis Cardwell and because of their health, they asked



     19       me to represent them today.  And I can assure you my



     20       presentation would be much -- will not be very lengthy at



     21       all.  I do not have nearly the technical understanding,



     22       although I have been trying to do some research on this in



     23       the last few weeks, that these gentlemen do and I respect



     24       them very, very much.  Sklar has a tremendous reputation and



     25       I'm sure the geologists have done their homework.
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      1                   What I do intend today to do is to present some



      2       common sense questions.  And also, I have a letter here that



      3       has been sent to the Gas and Oil Board.  And I'm sorry, I



      4       might not have enough copies, but if you don't have a copy



      5       of that, I would like for you to at least have one for the



      6       Board members.



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, have you seen



      8       the letter?



      9                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I have seen the letter.



     10                  MR. CARDWELL:  Would you like another one?



     11                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  If you wouldn't mind, I would



     12       like a copy.



     13                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, do you have any



     14       objection to our admitting this into the record?



     15                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  No, not at all.



     16                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, we will admit



     17       this into the record.



     18               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Cardwell letter



     19               was received into evidence.)



     20                  MR. CARDWELL:  Would you like for me to read



     21       that?



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  You can comment on it.  I'm



     23       not sure that it's necessary to read it since we have all



     24       read it.  It was addressed to the Board.



     25                  MR. CARDWELL:  Very good.  Very good.  Well,
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      1       certainly if you have all read it, there is no reason for me



      2       to read it.  I do have three more just basic common sense



      3       questions that I would like to address today if you would



      4       allow me.



      5                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Certainly.  Proceed.



      6                  MR. CARDWELL:  If I am not misinterpreting the



      7       first legal description that we received, Sklar Exploration



      8       petition lists the legal description as the West half of the



      9       Southwest Quarter of Section 19 to be added.  Should it not



     10       have read the West half of the West half of the Southwest



     11       Quarter of 19 as it -- as we interpreted the reading when we



     12       first read the petition, it would allow an additional



     13       80 acres.



     14                   I am satisfied after the gentlemen's



     15       explanation, I do indeed after hearing him believe that it



     16       is 40 acres, but I did want to clear that up and make sure



     17       that we are not talking about two different petitions and an



     18       additional 40 acres here.



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, the notice that



     20       was published did reflect the West half of the West half of



     21       the Southwest Quarter.



     22                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  To answer your question, no,



     23       sir, we are not proposing 80 acres, have no plans for that.



     24       We are just asking for the 40 acres in the West half West



     25       half.
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      1                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir.  Thank you very much



      2       for that clarification.  The second question I have is the



      3       geological information that is presented by Sklar concrete



      4       proof of drainage from or on to Section 19 or is it based



      5       upon seismographic and technological readings that have some



      6       margin for error that I, not being a geologist, and maybe



      7       some of the rest of us not being trained as geologists there



      8       is some room for error in there, and is there room to be --



      9       for interpretation in and of the direction?



     10                   We ask this question due to the fact that so



     11       many holes like the one -- the Blacksher hole, so many holes



     12       that are drilled come up dry.  They were drilled with the



     13       same geological information which is being presented here



     14       today.  I believe they had the same basic geological



     15       information.



     16                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Armbrecht, which of your



     17       witnesses would be best to respond to that question?



     18                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I don't know if it would be.  I



     19       know that what we have offered today is opinions of experts.



     20       And I guess in any proceeding like this, no one has



     21       physically been down 14,000 feet below the surface to know



     22       exactly what is there, nobody has sent tools other than in a



     23       small wellbore, so they have only seen a very small portion



     24       of it.



     25                   What we do, is we rely on the opinions of these
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      1       experts to give us the best estimate available as to what is



      2       there and what is not.



      3                   You are right, the COBRA experts had an opinion



      4       that they should drill at the top of the structure and that



      5       they would get production.  They were wrong.  They did hit



      6       the top of the structure where they thought it was, that



      7       part was right.  They knew where the rocks underground with



      8       the Smackover formation was located.  What they didn't know



      9       and what you cannot really see on seismic, you can see a



     10       little bit of porosity, but not a hundred percent clearly,



     11       and you can't tell whether that porosity is filled with



     12       water or oil.



     13                   Sklar's experts looked at it and had an opinion



     14       that yes, that Coley -- the COBRA Well was a dry hole, but



     15       that there was some porosity out from there and they



     16       mapped -- did their maps, they drilled their well, the well



     17       came in as mapped, and the formation came in as mapped.  So



     18       it's not just off-the-cuff opinion, it is opinions that are



     19       well reasoned and have been tested.



     20                   And we have seen from the wells that Sklar



     21       drilled that their estimation of what was down there was



     22       correct.  So there is no hundred percent guarantee on any



     23       geological estimation of what is a hundred -- two miles



     24       beneath the earth or two and a half miles beneath the earth,



     25       but I think we have given a well-tested opinion as to what
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      1       is down there, and so we think we know what we are doing.



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, you had another



      3       question I believe.



      4                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir, one more and that will



      5       finish me.  And I am addressing this to the -- and in no way



      6       I want to think that the Gas and Oil Board thinks that I am



      7       trying to do their job, I am just bringing these questions



      8       up because you gentlemen are experts in this and I'm



      9       certainly not, but I do want to ask this question:  Would it



     10       be unfair to include an extra 40 acres due to the



     11       uncertainty of this being a new well and not knowing how



     12       well it will produce or the longevity of production?  We are



     13       talking about the new well being the Coley 24 which is now



     14       existing, and I think after the testimony there that there



     15       is a lot of doubt as to -- it's certainly not as good as it



     16       started, it's been dwindling, they are having to pump right



     17       now to get anything out of there, over half of it is water.



     18       It sounds to me, from a common sense point of view, that



     19       there is very little there.  And to be -- you have got very



     20       little to begin with, the pie is pretty doggone small, and



     21       then it sounds like it's going to get a heck of a lot



     22       smaller or 20 percent smaller anyway with the addition of



     23       another 40 acres.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Thank you, Mr. Cardwell.  I



     25       believe Dr. Tew's Staff does indeed have some questions that
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      1       they would like to ask the witnesses.



      2                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  One more thing before we leave,



      3       Mr. Cardwell.  As I understand, tell me if this is correct,



      4       your mother owns property in the Northwest Quarter of the



      5       Southeast Quarter of Section 24, is that --



      6                  MR. CARDWELL:  I believe that is correct.  She



      7       is within the 160 acres but not sitting right on top of it.



      8                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  She is in the top left part of



      9       it?



     10                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir, that is correct.



     11                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Now for the Staff, I understand



     12       has some questions.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Chairman, first, we would like



     14       to place in the record the production reports from February



     15       to June 2012, an attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states



     16       daily production through July 12th, and then a survey that



     17       shows the bottomhole location of the well to be 811 feet



     18       from the East line, we would request that those items be



     19       admitted into the record.



     20               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11)  production



     21               reports from February to June 2012, an



     22               attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states



     23               daily production through July 12th, and then



     24               a survey that shows the bottomhole location



     25               of the well to be 811 feet from the East line
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      1               were offered into evidence.)



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  All of those items that are in



      3       the files of the Oil and Gas Board, have you seen those



      4       items, Mr. Armbrecht?



      5                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  These are the production



      6       records?



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  The production reports.



      8                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I think we have already admitted



      9       the entire files into the record, so --



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  You have.



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  I think we have, but those



     12       specifically are admitted.



     13                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  So those specific, that is fine.



     14               (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) production



     15               reports from February to June 2012, an



     16               attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states



     17               daily production through July 12th, and then



     18               a survey that shows the bottomhole location



     19               of the well to be 811 feet from the East line



     20               were received into evidence.)



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Thank you.



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Dr. Tew.



     23                  DR. TEW:  Mr. Chairman, Dr. Bolin is going to



     24       ask some questions on behalf of the Staff.



     25                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Okay.
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      1                  DR. BOLIN:  Mr. Eustes, I have a couple of



      2       questions for you, if you will.  In referring to your



      3       Isopach map on Exhibit 1, I think I heard your testimony as



      4       well as Mr. Hanby's indicate that the Coley Well contained



      5       seven and a half feet of net pay.  I see on the map that



      6       there is -- just to the North of that well a figure of seven



      7       foot.  Could you explain that apparent discrepancy?



      8                  MR. EUSTES:  Yeah, I see what you are talking



      9       about on the seven.  You know, again, looking at the core



     10       reports, if I said seven and a half, probably too much



     11       rounding.  It looks like from 14,510 to 14,517.2, so that



     12       would be 7.1 feet versus 7.5.  Excuse me for rounding that.



     13                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  And also on your Isopach map



     14       you indicate a surface location and a bottomhole location.



     15       And if I gather from looking at the directional survey that



     16       the bottom -- and also, your map also indicates that the



     17       bottomhole location was approximately 90 feet Southwest of



     18       the surface location; is that correct?



     19                  MR. EUSTES:  Yes, sir.



     20                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  And in constructing your Net



     21       Pay Isopach, was the lowest proven oil line used for your



     22       zero contour line of the Isopach, or what line was used to



     23       establish the 0.0 line?



     24                  MR. EUSTES:  I believe so, sir.  I believe that



     25       is what we used.  (Reviewing document.)
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      1                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  You want to look at the



      2       structure map?



      3                  MR. EUSTES:  I was just checking on the



      4       structure map.  I have slept since then so I'm trying to



      5       remember, but I believe you are right.  Yes, sir, I believe



      6       that is what we used.



      7                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  I believe it was also your



      8       testimony in regard to these exhibits that they were



      9       constructed based on the well control of the two wells



     10       depicted as -- and the well control was tied into the



     11       seismic information.  Was there any other data or control



     12       points used besides the seismic and well control of the two



     13       wells?



     14                  MR. EUSTES:  Yes, sir.  There is one other well



     15       that is off this map.  It's kind of down out to the



     16       Southwest.  I'm drawing a blank on the name of it right now,



     17       but it was on the edge of the 3D survey.  And we also made



     18       sure that that well reflected that we were mapping on the



     19       correct top of Smackover.  It's not on the structure.  It's



     20       on something else, but it was within the four square miles



     21       3D and we wanted to make sure that every well under that 3D



     22       was correlated back with the data.  So, yes, sir, there was



     23       one more well.



     24                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  Very good.  Thank you.



     25                   I have some questions now for Mr. Hanby.  In
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      1       regard to Exhibit 3, you calculated reserves East of the



      2       existing unit.  What methodology was used in determining the



      3       acre feet of reservoir?



      4                  MR. HANBY:  The Isopach was planimetered.  Of



      5       course, to start off with a zero contour, you get the acres



      6       of the zero and then the five-foot contour, ten-foot



      7       contour.  And, of course, you have got two of each, so those



      8       were contoured plus the outline of the tight zone.  And then



      9       the volume was calculated based on the pyramid relationship



     10       in calculating with a thickness between the contour and the



     11       areas to come up with the acre feet.



     12                  DR. BOLIN:  So you did use the pyramidal formula



     13       instead of trapezoidal formula in calculating the volumes?



     14                  MR. HANBY:  Yes.



     15                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  And using your numbers of



     16       8,204 stock tank barrels of recoverable oil contained in



     17       95.16 acre feet, if my division is correct, that would



     18       compute to an average of 86.2 stock tank barrels per acre;



     19       does that sound right?



     20                  MR. HANBY:  You know, it probably is.  I haven't



     21       run that correlation to stock tank per barrels.  I would



     22       have to work it out.



     23                  DR. BOLIN:  But basically you are just taking



     24       your total recoverable oil and dividing by the acre feet to



     25       find out the amount per acre foot?
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      1                  MR. HANBY:  Well, sure, yeah.



      2                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.



      3                  MR. HANBY:  That is at 15 percent recovery.



      4                  DR. BOLIN:  Correct.



      5                  MR. HANBY:  The 95.16 has a hundred percent of



      6       the acre feet.



      7                  DR. BOLIN:  Thank you.  Did you compute the



      8       reservoir acre feet or the recoverable reserves in the



      9       existing 160-acre unit?



     10                  MR. HANBY:  Yeah, I have got the entire



     11       reservoir.  There is 364.17 acre feet in the entire



     12       reservoir which has recoverable oil of 31,398 stock tank



     13       barrels.



     14                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  So your total recoverable is



     15       31,398?



     16                  MR. HANBY:  Yes, sir, that is for the entire --



     17                  DR. BOLIN:  That is the entire --



     18                  MR. HANBY:  That is the entire structure.  The



     19       difference between them would be to map this in the



     20       160 acres.  I can do that.



     21                  DR. BOLIN:  So basically if you subtract out the



     22       8,204 you would have what would be in the existing 160



     23       acres?



     24                  MR. HANBY:  That is correct, yes, sir.



     25                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  And what is the cumulative
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      1       oil production for the Coley Well?



      2                  MR. HANBY:  As of the plot that I had on



      3       Exhibit 6 in the Docket 06, it was 12,000 -- over



      4       12,000 barrels of oil.  I don't remember the exact.  I've



      5       got it in here in my notes, but it's over 12,000 barrels.



      6       That is -- (Reviewing documents.)  12,088 or 89 barrels of



      7       oil, 11,278 Mcf of gas, and 8,244 barrels of water.



      8                   (Brief pause.)



      9                  DR. BOLIN:  You think it's just somewhere in the



     10       approximately 12,000 barrels of oil that has been produced



     11       approximately?



     12                  MR. HANBY:  Yes, sir, that would be the data I



     13       have got.  That is the only daily number.  And, of course,



     14       those daily gauges don't precisely equal the monthly report



     15       coming from the purchaser because BS&W has been taken out



     16       and that is actually when they get it to the market to



     17       determine the total volume and not on the daily gauge.



     18                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  In looking at the Isopach



     19       map, you have given the fact that the Coley Well has seven



     20       feet of net pay.  In looking at the productive area in the



     21       existing 160-acre unit, it would appear that the -- that



     22       area would indicate a large percentage of the productive



     23       area that would be greater than seven feet.  Do you have any



     24       estimation as to what you think the average net pay is in



     25       the 160 acres?
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      1                  MR. HANBY:  I haven't made that computation.  It



      2       can be made.



      3                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  You don't have to make a



      4       computation.  But just looking at it, would you say that of



      5       the productive area in the 160 acres that it would be at



      6       least seven foot or greater on average?



      7                  MR. HANBY:  I would -- looking at this, I would



      8       say it probably averages greater than seven feet, yes, sir.



      9                  DR. BOLIN:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, that is all the



     10       questions we have.



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Thank you.



     12                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I would like to say one other



     13       thing just from a title standpoint.  Sklar has leases inside



     14       the existing 160 and of the additional 40 acres we are



     15       proposing.  It doesn't make any difference to Sklar whether



     16       this unit is expanded or not.



     17                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Before I call on Mr. Pearson,



     18       I would like the record to reflect that Mr. Hanby is



     19       recognized as an expert petroleum engineer.



     20                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.



     21                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Pearson.



     22                  MR. PEARSON:  I was going to ask, who owns the



     23       West Half of the West Half of the Southwest Quarter as far



     24       as working interest?



     25                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Working interest is Sklar.
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      1                  MR. PEARSON:  And I take it the underlying



      2       royalty interest is somewhat different than --



      3                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  It is.  One 20 acres, there is



      4       some overlap with ownership in the existing unit and that



      5       20 acres.  The other 20 acres is just new.



      6                  MR. PEARSON:  But it is a Sklar lease?



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Lease, yes.



      8                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  Is there a joint operating



      9       agreement on this well, on the existing well?



     10                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I believe there is.  Don, this



     11       well was brought to Sklar by an independent geophysicist and



     12       so there was an agreement made and I know that individual



     13       has an interest in the well, but I don't know the details of



     14       it, and I am sure Sklar has other partners in the well which



     15       would then necessitate there be a joint operating agreement.



     16       The leases are all commonly owned.  They are not one party



     17       contributing some leases and another party contributing



     18       other leases, but the leases are owned by more than just



     19       Sklar.



     20                  MR. PEARSON:  And my follow-up question is going



     21       to be, if there is a joint operating agreement, which I



     22       assume by your nodding in agreement, there is?



     23                  MR. EUSTES:  I believe there is, yes, sir.



     24                  MR. PEARSON:  And do you know what the unit



     25       description is under the joint operating agreement?  Is it
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      1       the 160 or the 200?



      2                  MR. EUSTES:  Probably would be the 160, but I'm



      3       off the top of my head there.



      4                  MR. PEARSON:  All right.  If you would,



      5       Mr. Armbrecht, do you agree that this particular request for



      6       the 200-acre unit is covered by 9-17-12, Section 9-17-12?



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Yes, sir.



      8                  MR. PEARSON:  There is a couple of different



      9       bases under 9-17-12.



     10                   Mr. Cardwell, I agree that -- I have listened



     11       to your comments.  Do you agree that your mother and your



     12       aunt's acreage is in the Northwestern part of the 200-acre



     13       unit that is proposed?



     14                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir, I believe so.



     15                  MR. PEARSON:  And it's all over in the



     16       Northwestern part of the Southeast Quarter of Section 24?



     17                  MR. CARDWELL:  I believe so.



     18                  MR. PEARSON:  And I take it from your presence



     19       here, you are not in agreement with the 200-acre unit.  You



     20       haven't said that specifically, but is that the reason you



     21       are here?



     22                  MR. CARDWELL:  Yes, sir, that is -- the letter



     23       that I did not read, it read in there, but yes, sir, we were



     24       here to try to maintain the 160 instead of increasing to



     25       200 acres, yes, sir.
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      1                  MR. PEARSON:  Other than who Mr. Cardwell



      2       represents is there any other party that you know of that



      3       objects to the 200 acres?



      4                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  No.



      5                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  This question is for Mr.



      6       Eustes and Mr. Hanby.  Mr. Hanby, you have done some



      7       calculations as to the size of this productive reservoir,



      8       did I understand your testimony correctly?



      9                  MR. HANBY:  Yes, sir.



     10                  MR. PEARSON:  Do you believe as of today and the



     11       production as of today, do you believe that the Coley 24-16



     12       Well is currently draining oil or gas from the West Half of



     13       the West Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19?



     14                  MR. HANBY:  I have an opinion that ever since



     15       the well start producing that there has been first pressure



     16       effects.  Within this, the permeability is well sufficient



     17       for the pressure effects to be out at the limits of this



     18       reservoir and hydrocarbons have moved from the -- where they



     19       were initially located when production throughout this



     20       entire structure.  Whether an actual molecule that actually



     21       came from Section 19 is actually traversed the wellbore at



     22       this time, you know, I -- probably, but I can't say for



     23       assurance.



     24                   I do know that one of the reasons that this



     25       well has performed so poorly is water, which is, if you will
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      1       notice on my Exhibit 6 you will see initially you didn't



      2       have it and then all of a sudden the water came in, that is



      3       about the time they had to go to a pump, but at 2,200 pounds



      4       flowing tubing pressure and I think that has had, more than



      5       anything else, an effect on the loss of productivity.  This



      6       well produced some days at 500 barrels a day rate.



      7                  MR. PEARSON:  Again, my question is on drainage.



      8       Let me, I guess, tighten it down a little bit.  Do you



      9       believe that any of the oil that has been produced from the



     10       Coley Well today or hydrocarbons that have been produced in



     11       that well, do you believe that those have been drained as of



     12       yet from the West Half, West Half, Southwest Quarter of 19?



     13                  MR. HANBY:  There have been drainage from the



     14       West Half, West Half of Section 19.



     15                  MR. PEARSON:  And what is the basis for your



     16       answer on that?



     17                  MR. HANBY:  Well, it's the fact that the



     18       continuity of the seismic, as testified to by the



     19       geophysicist, by Don; the fact that this Smackover reservoir



     20       has the permeability that it has to allow fluids to flow



     21       this distance.  In the Smackover, the porosity is good in



     22       this section and it is good permeability to allow these



     23       fluids to move, and there is adequate pressure in this



     24       reservoir to move with the initial pressure of 2,200 pounds



     25       flowing tubing pressure initially.
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      1                  MR. PEARSON:  And I direct this question to you.



      2       What is the control for your Exhibit 2 as to the West Half



      3       of the West Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19?  What are



      4       you basing that mapping on?



      5                  MR. EUSTES:  The Exhibit 2, the structure map?



      6                  MR. PEARSON:  Yes.



      7                  MR. EUSTES:  At the top of the Smackover?



      8                  MR. PEARSON:  Yes.



      9                  Mr. EUSTES:  That is based off of the



     10       three-dimensional seismic data in the area.  We have mapped



     11       on the horizon and correlated it, that horizon, to the well



     12       control, tied it into the well control, and it's based off



     13       of what we see on the structure map again from the seismic



     14       data itself.



     15                  MR. PEARSON:  And I am looking again at your



     16       Exhibit 2.  You have a blue dash line that is A - A'?



     17                  MR. EUSTES:  Yes, sir.



     18                  MR. PEARSON:  Does the true A - A' line merely



     19       extend from the Coley 24-16 to the Blacksher 24-16?



     20                  MR. EUSTES:  No, sir.  That is why we drew it to



     21       the extent we did.  If you will go and look at the actual



     22       cross-section which is in the other book where it says



     23       Docket No. 07, and I believe that is --



     24                  MR. PEARSON:  Exhibit 2 from this document.



     25                  MR. EUSTES:  Exhibit 2, yes, sir.  You will
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      1       notice on that the cross-section is wider than the wells.



      2       You extend about a thousand feet to the Southwest of the



      3       Coley Well and you are extending about 2,400 foot Southeast



      4       of the Blacksher COBRA Well.  And the idea of the



      5       cross-section extending that far was I'm trying to reflect



      6       what the seismic is showing as to where the structure ends



      7       and you go back on a regional dip.  So it's a combination of



      8       the wells from in between the two wells and then the full



      9       extent of the dotted line is the full extent of the



     10       cross-section.



     11                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  Thank you.  I don't have



     12       any further questions.



     13                   Oh, Mr. Armbrecht, I'm not sure this is in any



     14       way intended, the Special Field Rules appear to request that



     15       this be a one-unit field, just the acreage that you are



     16       asking for in the 200-acre unit?



     17                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  The 200 acre -- we drew the



     18       field limits for 200 acres.  It was awkward to say what to



     19       do, we are proposing a 200-acre unit, so I didn't want to



     20       draw Field Rules at 160 acres.  But because we are proposing



     21       a 200-acre unit, I didn't want to draw Field Rules that went



     22       out to 320 acres and include property in that would not fit



     23       any spacing pattern for drilling in the future.  So I opted



     24       to go with the 200 acres as the field limit and also as the



     25       unit limit our -- all of our mapping indicates that that
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      1       would include the entire reservoir in one unit and one



      2       field.



      3                  MR. PEARSON:  And the spacing of wells that's



      4       indicated in the Special Field Rules then is really to be



      5       read in conjunction with the second petition for 200



      6       acres --



      7                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Yes, sir.



      8                  MR. PEARSON:  -- because we are still at



      9       160-acres in the Special Field Rules?



     10                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Yes, yes.  And what I am asking



     11       is I just set the Field Rules up as standard what you would



     12       normally do and filed a separate petition to address this



     13       unit to meet the special requirements for establishing a



     14       200-acre unit under a separate docket item.  But that is why



     15       it comes out -- if I had started off in the beginning, I



     16       would have written it as one docket item, I would have



     17       written it all consistent.



     18                  MR. PEARSON:  Mr. Eustes.



     19                  MR. EUSTES:  Yes, sir.



     20                  MR. PEARSON:  In the Special Field Rules, it's



     21       got the Smackover Oil Pool defined.  Do you have that in



     22       front of you by any chance?



     23                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  He doesn't have the Field Rules,



     24       but I know that we talked about the definition yesterday.



     25                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  I may be behind on the
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      1       subject.  You have got it defined as the interval between



      2       14,522 feet and 14,540 feet in the Coley 24-16 as defined by



      3       the Spectral Density Dual Spaced Neutron Log.  Is that log



      4       in evidence here?



      5                  MR. EUSTES:  That is measured depth and it's



      6       probably in the files.  But I think what you have in



      7       evidence -- the log we used on here is true vertical depth



      8       versus measured depth.  So there is about a 13-foot



      9       adjustment.  And one second here because I know I scratched



     10       that particular note out on mine.



     11                  MR. PEARSON:  Because I was looking at your



     12       Exhibit 4, and I realize those lines on that log are hard to



     13       read, but when I was trying to look at it, it appeared that



     14       the defined interval from 14,522 to 14,540 would essentially



     15       be below your perforation.



     16                  MR. EUSTES:  Exactly right, sir.  So this is in



     17       a TVD log and there is about a 12-foot adjustment.  So if



     18       you looked at those same numbers in TVD, it would be 14,510



     19       to 14,528.  That is true vertical depth versus measured



     20       depth.  We should have put MD on there so that would have



     21       been clearer.



     22                  MR. PEARSON:  All right.  No further questions.



     23                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Do you have anything further,



     24       Mr. Armbrecht?



     25                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Nothing further.
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      1                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Cardwell, do you have



      2       anything further?



      3                  MR. CARDWELL:  No, sir.



      4                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Any comments?  Nothing further



      5       from the Staff.  Is there a motion on Item 10?  We will take



      6       the motions separately.



      7                   Let's take about a five-minute recess.  The



      8       clock shows that it is 11:20.  We will be back in session no



      9       later than 11:30.



     10                   (Short break taken.)



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  The State Oil and Gas Board is



     12       back in session.  It's 11:30.  Mr. Pearson.



     13                  MR. PEARSON:  Yes.  Mr. Armbrecht, do I



     14       understand correctly that the working interest ownership



     15       between the Southeast Quarter of 24 and the West Half, West



     16       Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19 is common?



     17                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  That is correct.



     18                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  With that in mind, the



     19       Board has and the Staff has concerns over whether or not



     20       drainage is actually occurring as to the West Half, West



     21       Half of the Southwest Quarter, that the evidence -- what we



     22       would like to see is a little bit more well history on



     23       production.  And for that reason, we are at this point not



     24       inclined to include the West Half, West Half of the



     25       Southwest Quarter of 19, but being mindful that we are not
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      1       prejudicing the rights for the unit to be enlarged at a



      2       later time after some additional history of production.



      3                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Could I add something there?



      4                  MR. PEARSON:  Please.



      5                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  I do understand that, but there



      6       is -- there is a fair amount of production as we went



      7       through, I think an estimated 12,000 barrels.  Sklar is here



      8       just presenting what they thought were the picture in who



      9       should get the royalties, that is what we are talking about.



     10       If we establish a 160-acre unit, all those revenues for that



     11       will be paid solely to the people in the 160-acre unit,



     12       including, as those maps clearly show, some people who are



     13       doubtfully underlain by any hydrocarbons and you will



     14       exclude the people to the East.



     15                  MR. PEARSON:  We understand the normal situation



     16       with respect to that.  Our concerns are at this point that



     17       the available evidence, which witnesses have done a good job



     18       of giving us the data, but the available evidence does not



     19       suggest to the Staff that drainage is occurring yet, not



     20       that it might not given the well's production history.  But



     21       if this well were to go noncommercial in the next few



     22       months, that is what our concern is.  And given that, we are



     23       prepared to make a motion on the petition.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Is there a motion on Item 10?



     25                  MR. PEARSON:  As to Item 10, we move that that
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      1       petition be granted.



      2                  MR. LAWLEY:  Second.



      3                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We've got a motion and a



      4       second.  All in favor say "aye."



      5                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



      6                  MR. LAWLEY:  Aye.



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it, and the item is



      8       granted.  Is there a motion as to Item 11?



      9                  MR. PEARSON:  With respect to Item 11, given the



     10       fact that we have granted 10 establishing the unit to be



     11       160 acres for that well that is identified, we move that



     12       Item 11 be denied.



     13                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Motion that Item 11 be denied.



     14       Is there a second?



     15                  MR. LAWLEY:  Second.



     16                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Motion and a second.  All in



     17       favor say "aye."



     18                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it.  Item 11 is



     20       denied.



     21                  MR. ARMBRECHT:  Thank you.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Chairman, that brings us back



     23       to Item 4.  You want to take that up now?



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Yes.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by
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      1       Delphi Oil, Incorporated.  This is a petition to extend the



      2       temporary abandoned status of two wells located in Monroe



      3       County, Alabama.



      4                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Chairman, I'm John Tyra here on



      5       behalf of Delphi Oil, Inc.  I have one witness that needs to



      6       be sworn in, please.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  Stand and state your name and



      8       address.



      9                  MR. BROOKS:  My name is Robert Brooks.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  And what's your address, sir?



     11                  MR. BROOKS:  7425 Bocage Boulevard, Baton Rouge,



     12       Louisiana.



     13                   (Whereupon, the Hearing Officer swears in the



     14       witness.)



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Land, who do you represent



     16       in opposition to this?



     17                  MR. LAND:  Yes, Mr. Griggs, I represent Mrs.



     18       Laird who is a landowner in the North Excel Field adjacent



     19       to the petitioner's wells that he is asking for a



     20       temporarily abandoned on.



     21                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Will they be presenting



     22       testimony?



     23                  MR. LAND:  I'm not sure at this point, sir, but



     24       if you would like to swear them in, go ahead.



     25                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  If you would go ahead and
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      1       swear them.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  If you would stand, ma'am and sir.



      3       State your name and address.



      4                  MRS. LAIRD:  Mary Laird, 1111 Arden Street,



      5       Pensacola, Florida 32504.



      6                  MR. FLOYD:  Kenneth E. Floyd, 8919 Burning Tree



      7       Road, Pensacola, Florida 32514.



      8                   (Whereupon, the Hearing Officers swears in the



      9       witnesses.)



     10                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Tyra, proceed.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.  This is a



     12       petition by Delphi Oil, Incorporated to extend the temporary



     13       abandoned status of two wells, the 9216 JV-P Jordan 33-8 #1



     14       Well, which is Permit No. 10600, and the 9216 JV-P Hill 34-3



     15       #1 Well, Permit No. 10727-B.  Both of those wells are



     16       located on 160-acre units in the North Excel Field in Monroe



     17       County, Alabama.



     18                   They are on a temporary abandoned status at



     19       this point and we are asking that they be continued in that



     20       manner for an additional year or until the Board meets at



     21       the conclusion of that year.



     22                   I have the one witness, Mr. Robert Brooks.



     23       Mr. Brooks, you have not previously testified before this



     24       Board, have you not?



     25                  MR. BROOKS:  No.
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  Are you president of Delphi Oil?



      2                  MR. BROOKS:  I am.



      3                  MR. TYRA:  And Delphi Oil is the operator of



      4       both of the wells in question; is that correct?



      5                  MR. BROOKS:  It is.



      6                  MR. TYRA:  And as president, are you familiar



      7       with the allegations contained in the petition?



      8                  MR. BROOKS:  I am.



      9                  MR. TYRA:  Are you also familiar with the



     10       operations in the North Excel Field as it pertains to these



     11       two wells?



     12                  MR. BROOKS:  I am.



     13                  MR. TYRA:  I would ask that Mr. Brooks be



     14       recognized to testify as a expert witness.



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  He is so recognized as an oil



     16       and gas operator.



     17                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, sir.  Thank you.



     18



     19                        ROBERT BROOKS,



     20  having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified



     21  as follows:



     22



     23  (ITEM 4) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. TYRA:



     24      Q.      Also, since you haven't previously testified, if you



     25      would, give a brief outline of your experience and also your
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      1      education, please.



      2      A.      I was born and raised in the Midwest and I attended



      3      and graduated from Purdue University.  I have a BS in



      4      mechanical engineering from Purdue.  I spent the next four



      5      years as a commissioned officer in the United States Navy.



      6      And after that, I attended and graduated from a graduate



      7      school of business, University of Chicago in Chicago, and



      8      started working there for a large bank that had an oil and



      9      gas operation and they loaned money to independents.  And



     10      after working there for a few years, I went to work for one



     11      of the bank's customers, and that was in 1980, and I have



     12      been in the oil and gas business since.



     13      Q.      All right, sir.  Now, we have previously submitted a



     14      temporary abandoned questionnaire for both wells; is that



     15      correct?



     16      A.      Correct.



     17                  MR. TYRA:  And I think you have copies of those



     18       among the records; is that right, Mr. Rogers?



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We do.



     20                  MR. TYRA:  We are going to go over some of the



     21       information on there and then I will ask that they be



     22       admitted at the conclusion of testimony.



     23      Q.      (BY MR. TYRA:)  Let's talk about the Jordan 32-8 Well



     24      first.  The cumulative oil production on that is 450,000



     25      barrels; is that correct?
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      1      A.      459,000 barrels.



      2      Q.      All right, sir.  And what about the cumulative gas



      3      production?



      4      A.      The cumulative gas was 2.2 billion cubic feet.



      5      Q.      And this well was pressure tested in October of 2009?



      6      A.      It was.



      7      Q.      What about the mechanical integrity, what did you



      8      determine?



      9      A.      The mechanical integrity of the casing above the



     10      formation is intact and it was pressurized to 1,500 psi.



     11      Q.      All right, sir.  Does this well -- does it have any



     12      hydrogen sulfide?



     13      A.      No.



     14      Q.      In your opinion, is the well currently in a safe



     15      condition?



     16      A.      It is.



     17      Q.      Let me ask you the same questions concerning the Hill



     18      34-3 Well.  The cumulative oil production for that well,



     19      please, sir?



     20      A.      The Hill produced 238,000 barrels and 1.8 billion



     21      cubic feet of gas.



     22      Q.      Was it pressure tested as well?



     23      A.      Yes.



     24      Q.      At the same time?



     25      A.      At the same time.
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      1      Q.      All right, sir.  What about the mechanical integrity



      2      of that well?



      3      A.      It was pressure tested 2,000 psi.



      4      Q.      All right, sir.  Any hydrogen sulfide in that well?



      5      A.      No.



      6      Q.      And the current state of it, is it in a safe



      7      condition?



      8      A.      Yes.



      9      Q.      If you would, explain why production ceased and what



     10      your plans are for those wells, please.



     11      A.      The whole field produced about 1.1 billion -- or



     12      million, more correctly, barrels of oil from '95 until 2000,



     13      plus or minus.  It produced 5.9 Bcf of gas.  It was a sealed



     14      reservoir.  It was a solution drive, pressure drive reservoir



     15      from natural gas.  The reservoir was inappropriately produced



     16      from a reservoir standpoint.  It was essentially blown down



     17      and the oil was taken in larger quantities than it should --



     18      it should have been repressurized with the natural gas, but



     19      it wasn't.



     20                   Long story short, the pressure dropped to



     21      250 pounds in the reservoir and it exists that way today.  It



     22      would be like a balloon, if you will, filled with air and



     23      then oil in it, and you let all the air out and the gas or



     24      the oil can't come to the surface, and so it's essentially



     25      dead oil in the reservoir.
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      1                   And our plan is to -- is just to repressurize



      2      the reservoir with water, saltwater, and we don't need to



      3      repressurize it to its original pressure of 5,500 pounds, but



      4      we do need to repressurize it to 1,500, 2,000 psi, which



      5      requires the addition of the fluids that were taken out



      6      which -- when the fluids taken out were gas and oil and some



      7      water.



      8                   So when we get it to like 2,000 psi, we can pump



      9      the well hydraulically with hydraulic pumps and/or beam



     10      pumps.  But the wells are deep, they are 12,000-feet deep so



     11      you can't -- beam pumps are not a very effective way to do



     12      this.  But they do have hydraulic pumps where you can run the



     13      tubing in the hole and apply pressure at a gas nozzle in the



     14      bottom of the wellbore and it brings the fluid to the



     15      surface, and that is what we plan to do.



     16      Q.      All right, sir.  We are asking for this temporary



     17      abandoned status to be continued for one year.  Would your



     18      timetable for these operations, would that be included within



     19      that year?



     20      A.      Yes, and we plan -- and in the calendar year 2013 we



     21      plan to start this work.



     22      Q.      All right, sir.  Do you have an estimate as to the



     23      production that the unit today soon will result in if it's



     24      successful as far as these two wells are concerned?



     25      A.      Yes.  These two wells only, we should be able to
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      1      replicate what was originally produced out of these two wells



      2      in terms of secondary recovery barrels.  That would be



      3      459,000 plus 238,000 barrels, whatever that adds up to,



      4      700,000 barrels, I'm not sure on my math here, but close to



      5      it.



      6      Q.      All right, sir.  So around 650 to 700,000 barrels --



      7      A.      Yes.



      8      Q.      -- is what you anticipate?



      9      A.      No gas however.



     10      Q.      There will be no gas?



     11      A.      None to sell, I don't think.



     12      Q.      All right, sir.  And so that is the -- what you are



     13      going to attempt to recover, though, your plans are to



     14      recover the oil and you are not really sure if there will be



     15      any gas?



     16      A.      That is correct.



     17      Q.      So this request for the temporary abandoned status is



     18      based upon the projected oil production?



     19      A.      Correct.



     20      Q.      So is it your testimony that the subject wells have



     21      future utility and should not be plugged at this time?



     22      A.      Correct.



     23      Q.      Is it your opinion that the granting of the petition



     24      will prevent waste and protect coequal and correlative rights



     25      of the mineral owners?
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      1      A.      Correct.



      2      Q.      And if the pressurization is successful, will money



      3      be generated for the mineral owners and the royalty owners



      4      and the State as well?



      5      A.      Yes.  If you use $100 a barrel -- oil is not a



      6      hundred, but this oil is sweet oil and right now it's selling



      7      for $90 roughly, that is what we would receive for it.  There



      8      would be -- well, $100 a barrel, it's easy math, it's, you



      9      know, $104 million, which is a lot of cheese for anybody.



     10      And, of course, you know, there is royalty that will be paid



     11      out of that and employees to run all the business plus



     12      severance taxes.



     13                  MR. TYRA:  We have, as I indicated, pre-filed



     14       those questionnaires.  I would ask that they be made a part



     15       of the record at this time.



     16               (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) pre-filed questionnaires



     17               were offered into evidence.)



     18                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  They are incorporated into the



     19       record.



     20               (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) pre-filed questionnaires



     21               were received into evidence.)



     22                  MR. TYRA:  And I would tender the witness for



     23       any questions that the Board or Staff may have.



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Land, do you have any



     25       questions of this witness?
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      1                  MR. LAND:  Yes, sir.



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Before you proceed, it is our



      3       understanding that your clients do not own an interest in



      4       the property made the subject of this petition; is that



      5       correct?



      6                  MR. LAND:  Well, that is correct, Mr. Griggs.



      7       If I may explain their position briefly.  Basically, if you



      8       are looking at a map of the North Excel Field, the two wells



      9       that are the subject of this petition are in the two



     10       160-acre units immediately South of her property.  She has



     11       her property as located where the old Lilly Well was, Permit



     12       No. 10515.  And currently, all of the production facilities



     13       for these wells are on her property, taking up about five



     14       acres of her property.  I, just for illustration purposes,



     15       have this aerial photographs, which I'll -- I have a few of



     16       these I'll show to y'all.



     17                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Give Mr. Tyra a copy.



     18                  MR. LAND:  Yes, sir.  All right.  And this is an



     19       aerial photograph and you will see in the lower right-hand



     20       corner of the property or the lower part of the photograph,



     21       you will see a road, dirt road leaving the highway and going



     22       West out to a well site in the middle of the field.  That is



     23       the Hill Well which is part of this petition.



     24                   In the upper right-hand corner of the photo,



     25       you will see a large white area approximately five acres in
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      1       size, that was where the old Lilly Well was which has been



      2       plugged and abandoned.  This is the production facility that



      3       is on Mrs. Laird.  You can see that basically the Hill Well



      4       takes up very little space and the Jordan Well doesn't take



      5       up much more than that.  All of these wells feed into the



      6       production facility up here.



      7                   These wells, the Hill Well and the Jordan Well



      8       have not produced, according to Oil and Gas Board records,



      9       since November of 2007, nearly five years.



     10                   Our position is that they should be plugged and



     11       abandoned at this point in time because they have been



     12       sitting there doing nothing but deteriorating since that



     13       time.



     14                   And as Mr. Brooks says, they may be -- they may



     15       pass a pressure test at this time, but it's time to do



     16       something with them or plug them and abandon them and



     17       reclaim all the property in this field.  And for that



     18       reason, we oppose the granting of this petition for



     19       temporary abandonment.  My clients have been promised a lot



     20       of things in the past and they don't believe that any of



     21       these promises are going to come to pass either.  It's



     22       basically time to go ahead and do something with it.  With



     23       $90 oil, basically there is no reason that this cannot --



     24       Mr. Brooks' plan cannot be implemented immediately.  And so



     25       that is our position, let's either go ahead and implement
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      1       the plan or plug and abandon.



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Do you have any specific



      3       questions of the witness, Mr. Land?



      4                  MR. LAND:  I would like to ask him why he is



      5       waiting till 2013 since oil prices are at currently $90 a



      6       barrel in this area to proceed with his plans.



      7                  MR. BROOKS:  Is that a question?



      8                  MR. LAND:  Yes, Mr. Brooks.



      9                  MR. BROOKS:  The answer is easy and obvious.  In



     10       every business, you have priorities and limited resources



     11       and assets, including employees and equipment.  We own our



     12       own drilling rigs.  And right now, we are working on a well



     13       that we have been on since January of this year, 2012, in



     14       South Louisiana.  It's a deep well, 14,000-foot well and we



     15       have had lots of problems with it and it's just, you know,



     16       we are kind of stuck there until we finish.  And so, you



     17       know, even if I wanted to do this six months ago, I couldn't



     18       because, you know, I am doing other things, so -- and this



     19       is a priority but it's not a priority that trumps other



     20       priorities.  In other words, when you speak about priorities



     21       you actually have project one, two, three, I'm going to get



     22       to these things first.



     23                   Know this about this particular project, the



     24       day we start flooding this reservoir, it will take two years



     25       before we produce the first drop of oil, because it takes
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      1       that long to repressurize the reservoir, so it is -- this is



      2       not something you can go turn the switch on tomorrow and



      3       have it work.



      4                   The other thing, we have to drill a source well



      5       out here for the water.  We have to drill a 4 or 5,000-foot



      6       well to pump water into the -- one of the existing wells to



      7       make -- to repressurize the reservoir.  So this is not



      8       something that we can turn on tomorrow even if we had a



      9       switch to do that, and this is subject to other priorities



     10       we have.  And clearly, there is long-term potential here



     11       and, you know, I don't think that the opposition to this



     12       petition has any substantive argument to dismiss these very



     13       salient points.



     14                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Brooks, are there any



     15       other wells producing into this area on this land into these



     16       batteries?



     17                  MR. BROOKS:  No.



     18                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  None?



     19                  MR. BROOKS:  There hasn't been any production



     20       into these batteries since 2007.  Now, we worked on this



     21       well in 2009 and so it's not like we have been sitting on



     22       it.  We actually were out here doing something in 2009.  Of



     23       course, this is 2012, but --



     24                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Have you at any time applied



     25       for secondary recovery?
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      1                  MR. BROOKS:  No, but we have talked to people



      2       about that, including the ex-oil and gas attorney for the



      3       board here, Mr. Watson, about that very thing.  So, yes, we



      4       have -- we haven't petitioned yet, but we are -- we know



      5       what we have to do.



      6                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  What is the legal basis for



      7       your maintaining this tank battery in use at this property?



      8                  MR. BROOKS:  We have abrogated -- there was a



      9       property lease agreement that required a payment of $4,000 a



     10       month -- or a year, rather, and we are not interested.  We



     11       have abrogated that contract.  We are also required under



     12       the terms of the contract to remove the tank battery and



     13       clean up the site, which we plan to do when we go back out



     14       there and start work on these --



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  So short answer, are you



     16       saying there is no legal basis for you using this property?



     17                  MR. BROOKS:  At this current time, there is no



     18       contract.  By the terms of the very contract, it's expired



     19       for nonpayment.  We chose not to renew the contract.  We



     20       didn't pay it.



     21                  MR. TYRA:  And are not using the property?



     22                  MR. BROOKS:  And not using the property.



     23                  MR. LAND:  I would like to call it defaulted of



     24       the contract.  They are in breach of the contract right now,



     25       but that is not an issue here.
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      1                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Do you have anything further



      2       of this witness?



      3                  MR. LAND:  I would like to ask him, Mr. Brooks,



      4       since you have been involved with these wells since 2009,



      5       why you have not done anything thus far.



      6                  MR. BROOKS:  I think I answered that.



      7                  MR. LAND:  Well, if oil has been over $100 a



      8       barrel and now $90 a barrel, these people have been promised



      9       things for years, 19 years, and so it's time for him to do



     10       something --



     11                  MR. BROOKS:  Well, we will remove --



     12                  MR. LAND:  -- if he doesn't need the temporary



     13       abandonment status.



     14                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Dr. Tew, do you or the Staff



     15       have any questions?



     16                  DR. TEW:  Yes, sir.  Mr. Brooks, I do have a



     17       question for you, and you may have partially answered this.



     18       But you understand there is a set of proceedings that have



     19       to go on to unitize this area?



     20                  MR. BROOKS:  Yes, sir.



     21                  DR. TEW:  And I think when you were referring to



     22       commencing operations, you were referring to field



     23       operations in 2013.  I guess my question is:  Under what



     24       time frame are you considering beginning proceedings to



     25       unitize the area?
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      1                  MR. BROOKS:  Obviously prior to that.



      2                  DR. TEW:  When would that be?



      3                  MR. BROOKS:  I would say we could probably do



      4       that at any time, you know, starting now.  There is no



      5       reason why we couldn't start the unitization and all that is



      6       required now.



      7                  MR. TYRA:  If we could get the unitization in



      8       place -- and actually, I'm going to ask Mr. Watson to do



      9       that since he's the unitization expert in the State of



     10       Alabama and begin the -- I think you have to consent and



     11       things of that nature which we would be working on, working



     12       toward the first of the year for the actual operations.



     13                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Tyra, is it your opinion



     14       that if there were unit operations that included this well,



     15       they would have no right to use this facility on down the



     16       line?



     17                  MR. TYRA:  That is not my opinion right now.  It



     18       is my opinion that the contract that we are discussing



     19       actually gives us until November of this year to even worry



     20       about removing that.



     21                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Does it specifically provide



     22       for that?



     23                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, sir.  There is a provision for



     24       the termination by written notice.  We have received a



     25       written notice in April of this year.  There is a 30-day
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      1       period if it's not responded to within which the contract



      2       will terminate, and then a six-month period after that date



      3       to remove equipment.



      4                  MR. LAND:  We are in disagreement as to the



      5       contract terms and when it terminated and so forth.  And



      6       suffice it to say, we believe they breached the contract and



      7       we will pursue that in another venue.  This is not the



      8       appropriate place.



      9                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  I was going to say that is not



     10       before this Board.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  I think we both recognize that is not



     12       in your jurisdiction, right?



     13                  MR. LAND:  We are not asking the Board, of



     14       course, to get involved in that.  We are just asking them to



     15       take some action.  And there is no reason that they need



     16       this temporary abandonment status for another year if they



     17       are going ahead with the unitization immediately.  So



     18       therefore we ask that this matter be tabled or continued or



     19       even dismissed without prejudice.



     20                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Pearson.



     21                  MR. PEARSON:  Mr. Brooks -- and I'll remind you



     22       that you are under oath -- do you, as operator of these two



     23       well units that are described in your petition, do you as



     24       operator own or control a hundred percent of the rights to



     25       drill and produce with respect to the oil and gas underlying
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      1       the lands assigned to the two units?



      2                  MR. BROOKS:  I'm not sure.  I don't -- we have a



      3       land department that would know, but I don't know.



      4                  MR. PEARSON:  Mr. Tyra, you have handed up a



      5       questionnaire that you identified in which Mr. Brooks



      6       answered that question yes.  Is there a basis for the yes?



      7                  MR. BROOKS:  Well, I don't know.  Show me what



      8       you are talking about.



      9                  MR. PEARSON:  The last question on the first



     10       page, the answer yes is given at the top of the second page



     11       that you own or control a hundred percent of the rights to



     12       drill and produce the oil under the lands in the two units,



     13       and I am asking that question now under oath.



     14                  MR. BROOKS:  Yeah, I understand it, and I see



     15       the yes, but I'm going to have to answer I don't -- I'm not



     16       sure.



     17                  MR. PEARSON:  Mr. Tyra, have you by any chance



     18       looked at the title to either of these units?



     19                  MR. TYRA:  I have not.  The original units were



     20       drilled in '95; is that correct?



     21                  MR. BROOKS:  Well, we re-leased the properties



     22       and I'm not sure what the terms of those leases were.



     23       Obviously, we had both units put together, and I'm not sure



     24       that, you know, the terms, if they were five-year leases or



     25       three-year leases.  We did control those in 1995.  I'm just
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      1       not sure, you know, today whether that is the case with



      2       every lease.  You know, sometimes a unit will have a dozen



      3       leases in it, some of them longer terms than others.



      4                  MR. TYRA:  But no, to answer your question, I



      5       have not examined the title.



      6                  MR. PEARSON:  Mr. Brooks, you are aware that in



      7       the field that these wells are located in, the North Excel



      8       Field, that virtually all the wells in that field are at a



      9       point of no longer producing?



     10                  MR. BROOKS:  There is no production in the



     11       field.



     12                  MR. PEARSON:  And what part of the field, of the



     13       North Excel Field are you intending to unitize or include in



     14       the plan of unitization?



     15                  MR. BROOKS:  I correct myself.  There may be one



     16       well that is in the North Excel Field that we don't own.



     17       It's called the Ruple or Ripple.  It is not completed in the



     18       reservoir that we operate in, but -- it's called the Ruple,



     19       R-U-P-L-E, it's south of us.  I have a map here that I would



     20       be happy to show you, but there are about -- and I can maybe



     21       point upside down of the Sections or the Quarter Sections



     22       more correctly.  These are Quarter Sections that will be a



     23       part of the unit (indicating).



     24                  MR. PEARSON:  Can you point out the Quarter



     25       Sections and the Sections while you do that?
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      1                  MR. BROOKS:  Sure.  I can't read upside down the



      2       section.  Section 33 and Section 34.  This is Section 33.



      3       There are two 160s in 34 and four in 33 that produced all



      4       this oil.



      5                  MR. PEARSON:  And my question is:  What part of



      6       the field are you intending to unitize or include in your



      7       plan?



      8                  MR. BROOKS:  That is what I -- that is what we



      9       are going to unitize.



     10                  MR. PEARSON:  Are you familiar with either the



     11       working interest ownership or the royalty ownership in those



     12       areas that you intend to include in the unitization?



     13                  MR. BROOKS:  Yes.



     14                  MR. PEARSON:  And does Delphi or your company



     15       own or control those rights?



     16                  MR. BROOKS:  Not all of them.



     17                  MR. PEARSON:  Are you aware that it requires



     18       approval of two-thirds --



     19                  MR. BROOKS:  Yes --



     20                  MR. PEARSON:  -- of all the working interest



     21       owners?



     22                  MR. BROOKS:  -- I'm aware of that, right, or



     23       they can be forced into the unit, yes, I'm aware of that.



     24                  MR. PEARSON:  Do you have any information as to



     25       the current status of the lease hold title, the oil and gas
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      1       lease hold title in any of those areas?



      2                  MR. BROOKS:  Again, I'm aware -- it's in my



      3       office, I'm aware of it.  There are people that do this.



      4       It's not what I do.  And, you know, I can get you answers on



      5       exactly your exact questions and -- but I don't -- I can't



      6       testify that I know everything about what this lease



      7       situation is here because I don't.



      8                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.  Going back to Mrs. Laird's



      9       photograph, did you get a copy of that in front of you?



     10                  MR. BROOKS:  Right.



     11                  MR. PEARSON:  Do you intend to provide -- is



     12       that a pink battery, is that what that is?



     13                  MR. BROOKS:  It's all -- it's just a tank



     14       battery.



     15                  MR. PEARSON:  Do you intend for any part of that



     16       tank battery or facilities to be included in your plan of



     17       unit operations?



     18                  MR. BROOKS:  We are going to move those tank



     19       batteries to probably the Hill or the Jordan Well, but that



     20       is all we are going to do and then we are going to clean the



     21       location up.



     22                  MR. TYRA:  But to answer your question, that



     23       five-acre tract will be in the proposed unit.



     24                  MR. PEARSON:  I guess my question is, would it



     25       be -- I don't mean the underlying minerals, I meant the
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      1       surface leases.



      2                  MR. BROOKS:  The surface will not be used at



      3       all.



      4                  MR. PEARSON:  Okay.



      5                  MR. TYRA:  Before you go further, let me clarify



      6       one further point, if you don't mind.  I said I was going to



      7       ask Mr. Tom Watson to assist with the unitization.  I have



      8       not done that and he might be sitting back there with a



      9       shocked look on his face.



     10                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  He is.  He's ready, Mr. Tyra.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Let me clarify that.  We have had no



     12       discussions with him concerning that.



     13                  MR. BROOKS:  I have, I have had discussions with



     14       him but it's been a while.



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Tyra, do you have anything



     16       further?



     17                  MR. TYRA:  No, sir.



     18                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Land, do you have anything



     19       further?



     20                  MR. LAND:  No, sir, I don't have anything



     21       further.



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Is there a motion on this



     23       docket item?



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  You want to admit this?



     25                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Land, would you like for
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      1       this photograph to be admitted into the record?



      2                  MR. LAND:  I would, sir.  I would appreciate it.



      3                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Any objection, Mr. Tyra?



      4                  MR. TYRA:  No, sir, none at all.



      5                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  It's admitted into the record.



      6               (Whereupon, (ITEM 4, Laird photograph was



      7               received into evidence.)



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  And also, Mr. Tyra, your



      9       witness provided a map.



     10                  MR. TYRA:  If that is helpful to anyone, if you



     11       would --



     12                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Would you like to have it



     13       admitted?  Any objection, Mr. Land?



     14                  MR. LAND:  I have no objection.



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  No objections.  It's admitted



     16       into the record.



     17               (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) Brooks map was received



     18               into evidence.)



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Is there a petition -- is



     20       there a motion?



     21                  MR. PEARSON:  Yes.  Mr. Chairman, I move that as



     22       to the petition of Delphi Oil, Inc. identified as Item 4,



     23       that we extend the temporary abandonment status for six



     24       months on a condition that within that six-month time



     25       period, a petition for unitization be filed with the Oil and
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      1       Gas Board, and that is the motion.



      2                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Motion as stated.  Is there a



      3       second?



      4                  MR. LAWLEY:  I'll second that.



      5                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Motion as stated seconded.



      6       All in favor, say "aye."



      7                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



      8                  MR. LAWLEY:  Aye.



      9                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it.  The motion is



     10       approved as stated.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Thank you.



     12                   (Brief pause.)



     13                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Rogers, Docket No. 15.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Yes, sir.



     15                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  If you would call that, we



     16       will make a disposition.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  Item 15, Docket No. 7-31-12-11,



     18       petition by American Midstream Chatom, LLC requesting the



     19       Board to approve that company as the operator and other



     20       issues related to the Chatom Plant in Washington County,



     21       Alabama.



     22                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  The Board has identified in



     23       its mind a number of issues regarding this item that need to



     24       be pursued by the Staff.  And what we intend to do is to



     25       refer this item to the Hearing Officer for hearing
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      1       immediately following about a ten-minute break.  And then



      2       that -- the results of the Hearing Officer will be



      3       incorporated into the record and this item will be continued



      4       for action until the next meeting.  Is there a motion to



      5       that effect?



      6                  MR. TYRA:  Before you move, may I ask a question



      7       that just occurred to me?



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Yeah.



      9                  MR. TYRA:  If in the event that the Hearing



     10       Officer's hearing all the questions are adequately answered



     11       to the Staff, could this be submitted to the Board members



     12       by telephonic meeting or will it have to go forward to the



     13       next meeting?



     14                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We would continue it to the



     15       next meeting just to have it on the docket, but then we will



     16       review the Hearing Officer's report before the next meeting



     17       and if it's necessary; otherwise, we can dismiss it, but



     18       let's keep it on the docket.



     19                  MR. TYRA:  Very good.



     20                  MR. SLEDGE:  Would --



     21                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Mr. Sledge.



     22                  MR. SLEDGE:  I'm Jim Sledge.  I'm with Foster



     23       Arnold and we are here on behalf of Mississippi Resources,



     24       LLC, which has submitted materials in support of the



     25       American Midstream position.  We are the purchaser of the
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      1       wells that flow into the plant, or most of the wells that



      2       flow into the plant.



      3                   We have a closing scheduled for the end of this



      4       month.  Would we be able to see the report of the Hearing



      5       Officer in order that we could have some confidence as to



      6       that closing before the next scheduled meeting of the Board?



      7                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  And when is your closing, how



      8       many days?



      9                  MR. SLEDGE:  August 28.



     10                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  August 28, you should be able



     11       to have a record of the Hearing Officer report, Mr. Sledge.



     12                   Mr. Watson.



     13                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Chairman, I represent Quantum



     14       Resources, the current operator of the plant.  I guess my



     15       only comment is I have held a man over for two days here,



     16       didn't have no idea that this was going to be heard.  In



     17       fact, I asked that he be heard today so I didn't have to



     18       have him here all week, so --



     19                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  That is exactly why we are



     20       having the Hearing Officer.  He will be heard today in a few



     21       minutes, just not by the Board.



     22                  MR. WATSON:  Thank you.



     23                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Okay.  That covers all the



     24       items on the docket.  Is there a motion to adjourn?



     25                  MR. PEARSON:  Before that, as to Item 15,
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      1       petition by American Midstream, Mr. Chairman, I move that we



      2       refer that item to the Hearing Officer to be heard today



      3       immediately after adjournment of the Board.



      4                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Motion and a second.  All in



      5       favor say "aye."



      6                  MR. PEARSON:  Aye.



      7                  MR. LAWLEY:  Aye.



      8                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  Ayes have it.  Now, I will



      9       entertain a motion to adjourn.



     10                  MR. PEARSON:  Second.



     11                  CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:  We stand adjourned.



     12



     13          (The hearing was adjourned at 12:08 p.m.)



     14



     15



     16



     17



     18



     19



     20



     21



     22



     23



     24



     25
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Page 5 Page 7
1 PROCEEDING 1 (Whereupon, minutes of the June 18, 2012,
2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Let the record reflect the 2 Hearing Officer meeting; and June 20th, 2012,
3 State Oil and Gas Board isnow in session. Dr. Tew, have 3 regular Board meeting were received into
4 the items for this meeting been properly noticed? 4 evidence.)
5 DR. TEW: Chairman Griggs, Mr. Pearson, 5 DR. TEW: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Lawley, Mr. Pearson,
6 Mr. Lawley, the items have been properly noticed. The Staff | 6 the Staff has prepared an agenda for items to be heard by
7 prepared a docket for the Board's July 31st and August 2nd, 7 the Board today. At thistime, Mr. Rogers, would you please
8 2012 meetings and that docket was admitted into the record 8 cal the first item?
9 at the Hearing Officer meeting on July 31st, 2012. Marvin 9 MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir. ThefirstitemislItem
10 Rogers, acting as Hearing Officer, and the Staff heard 10 4, Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by Delphi Oil,
11 various items at the Hearing Officer meeting on July the 11 Incorporated requesting the Board to enter an order
12 3lst. Atthistime, Mr. Rogers will make his report to the 12 extending the temporarily abandoned status for two wells,
13 Board. 13 the JV-P Jordan 33-8 Well and the JV-P Hill 34-3 Well in
14 MR. ROGERS: Chairman Griggs, Mr. Pearsonand |14 Monroe County.
15 Mr. Lawley, | have awritten report of the items heard by 15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: All right. Mr. Tyra.
16 the Hearing Officer and the Staff on Tuesday, July 31, 2012. |16 MR. TYRA: Mr. Tyrahere on behalf of Delphi. |
17 Copies of that report are available for members of the 17 hate to start the meeting with asking for abreak for just a
18 public to review and study. | submit this Hearing Officer 18 second, but Mr. Armbrecht wanted to address the Board before
19 report to the Board for approval. 19 we do this matter.
20 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Isthere amotion on the 20 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Certainly.
21 Hearing Officer's report? 21 MR. TYRA: May | find him?
22 MR. LAWLEY: | so move. 22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Yes.
23 MR. PEARSON: Second. 23 (Brief pause.)
24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: We've got amotion and a 24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, we are
25 second to approve the Hearing Officer's report. All in 25 delighted to have you in North Alabama.
Page 6 Page 8
1 favor say "aye." 1 MR. ARMBRECHT: Oh, well, thank you. | don't
2 MR. PEARSON: Aye. 2 think I've made it all the way North, but Middle Alabamais
3 MR. LAWLEY: Aye. 3 appreciated also.
4 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayeshaveit. The Hearing 4 All right. | had talked to John, he's on the
5 Officer's report is approved. 5 docket item ahead of me and he has gracefully consented that
6 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Chairman, | would recommend the | 6 the Sklar petition go ahead of his, if that isall right
7 report be admitted into the record. 7 with y'all.
8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Itisadmitted into the 8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Any problem with hearing it
9 record. 9 out of order?
10 (Whereupon, July 31, 2012 Hearing Officer's 10 DR. TEW: No, sir.
11 report was received into evidence.) 11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Wewill hear Item Number 10,
12 DR. TEW: The Staff would recommend approval of 12 if youwill call that.
13 the minutes of the following meetings: June 18, 2012, 13 MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir. Item 10, Docket No.
14 Hearing Officer meeting; and June 20th, 2012, regular Board |14 7-31-12-06 is a petition by Sklar Exploration to establish a
15 meeting. 15 proposed Southwest Uriah Field in Monroe County.
16 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Isthereamotion to approve |16 Item 11, Docket No. 7-31-12-07 is somewhat
17 the subject minutes? 17 related, that is the petition by Sklar to establish a
18 MR. LAWLEY: So move. 18 200-acre unit for the Coley 24-16 #1 Well.
19 MR. PEARSON: Second. 19 MR. TYRA: Thank you, Mr. Griggs.
20 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: We've got amotion and a 20 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, isthere a
21 second. All infavor say aye. 21 reason that we could not consolidate these two items for
22 MR. PEARSON: Aye. 22 hearing purposes?
23 MR. LAWLEY: Aye. 23 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thereisno reason.
24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayeshaveit. The minutesare |24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Okay. We will consolidate
25 approved. 25 those for the hearing purposes then.
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Page 9 Page 11
1 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Would you hand those | 1 MR. ROGERS: All right.
2 out? 2 MR. EUSTES: Don Eustes, Shreveport, Louisiana.
3 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Beforewe begin, isthere 3 (Whereupon, the Hearing Officer swearsin the
4 anyone in opposition to these two items, anyone present in 4 witnesses.)
5 opposition to these two items? 5 MR. ROGERS: Thank you.
6 Will you state your full name for the record? 6 MR. ARMBRECHT: My first witnessis Don Eustes.
7 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, I'm Joe Cardwell and 7 Don, would you tell the Board by whom you are employed and
8 actualy, I'm representing my mother and her sister, Ms. 8 what your job is?
9 Lois Cardwell and Jewel Caylor. 9 MR. EUSTES: | am employed by Sklar Exploration
10 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Okay. If youwill, takea 10 Company and my job is geophysicist.
11 seat there, Mr. Cardwell. 11 MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Have you previously
12 Mr. Armbrecht. 12 testified before the Board as an expert witness?
13 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, we have two 13 MR. EUSTES: No, sir.
14 petitions here today, one to establish Specia Field Rules 14 MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Would you briefly
15 for anew discovered reservoir in Monroe County. Thesecond |15 describe your educational background and your employment
16 isto expand the proposed unit for the well for that 16 background?
17 reservoir from 160 to 200 acres. 17 MR. EUSTES: | have graduated from Louisiana
18 It'sinteresting. When we get into it, you 18 Tech University with a bachelor of science degree in geology
19 will notice thiswell was drilled right next to adry hole 19 in 1980, went to work for Cities Service, and | have worked
20 on the same unit as the dry hole, and some geologist had a 20 also for Placid Oil Company. | have done many years of
21 better idea about how to go about drilling the well into 21 consulting for various companies all in the capacity as
22 this formation, both went to the same formation and now we 22 geophysicist, companies such as Snyder out of Ft. Worth,
23 have a discovery. It'snot avery strong discovery these 23 then ARKLA Oil and Gas Exploration out of Shreveport.
24 days, production has gone down, but it is producing oil. 24 I now currently work for Sklar Exploration. |
25 We would like to request in connection with 25 went to work for Sklar '96/'97 when they were Sklar &
Page 10 Page 12
1 this hearing that the Board take official notice of and make 1 Phillips and then became Sklar Exploration, and have been
2 apart of the record of this hearing the materialsin its 2 there ever since. Again, everything in the capacity asa
3 filesregarding Sklar's Coley 24-16 #1 Well, which is Permit 3 geophysicist.
4 No. 16634, and also the COBRA Blacksher 24-16 #1 Well, which | 4 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, we have also filed
5 is Permit No. 10434. That last well isthe dry hole | 5 an affidavit of Don's qualifications which list in more
6 mentioned. 6 detail his employment background and his educational
7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: The Board'sfilesfor those 7 background, and we would request that be made part of the
8 two wellswill be incorporated into the record. 8 record also.
9 (Whereupon, the Board's files were incorporated 9 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don
10 into the record.) 10 Eustes' qualifications was offered into
11 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. | havefiled 11 evidence.)
12 Affidavits of Notice in both of theseitems and | request 12 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: That affidavit is part of the
13 those be part of the record also. 13 record and the Board recognizes Mr. Eustes as an expert
14 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of 14 geophysicist.
15 Notice were offered into evidence.) 15 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) affidavit of Don
16 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: They are admitted into the 16 Eustes' qualifications was received into
17 record. 17 evidence.)
18 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Affidavits of 18 MR. ARMBRECHT: All right.
19 Notice were received into evidence.) 19
20 MR. ARMBRECHT: | have two witnesses for the 20 DON EUSTES,
21 hearing and if they could be sworn at thistime. 21 having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified
22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Proceed. 22 asfollows:
23 MR. ROGERS: Y ou gentlemen state your names and 23
24 addresses. 24 (ITEMS10 & 11) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ARMBRECHT:
25 MR. HANBY: Ken Hanby, Northport, Alabama. 25 Q. Don, we havethe exhibit book that isin Docket No.
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Page 13 Page 15
1  7-31-12-06, on the front has Exhibit Numbers 1 through 8. 1 Q. Now,if youwould turnto Exhibit Number 2 and
2 Would you turn to Exhibit Number 1 in that booklet and 2 explainto the Board what is shown on that exhibit, and also
3  explain-- 3 explain theinformation that was used in preparing the
4 DR. TEW: Mr. Armbrecht, we need copies of the 4 exhibit, the data.
5 booklet. 5 A. Gladly. Themap on Number 2 isamap, the structural
6 MR. ARMBRECHT: I'm sorry, | thought Ken took 6  map at thetop of the Smackover formation. The contour
7 care of handing those up. That isthe signed copy. 7  interva is 25 feet. The depths are subsea. This map was
8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, do you have 8  created using well control to tie into the three-dimensional
9 copies of both of these? 9  seismic that we have over the area, and so this map is made
10 MR. CARDWELL: Isn't thisthe same thing you 10  from acombination of those two.
11 have? 11 On the map, you will seeit again, the existing
12 DR. TEW: Thereisone other one. 12 unit, the 160 acres, in blue, and then the outline of the
13 MR. CARDWELL: | don't have but one | believe. 13  proposed field limit and proposed reformed unit of 200 acres
14 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Therearegoingtobethreeof |14  going over into Section 19. On the map also are the
15 them. 15  locations of the wells. Thefirst well that was drilled many
16 MR. ARMBRECHT: Three exhibit booklets. And 16  yearsago wasthe COBRA Oil & Gas Blacksher and it was
17 these | have handed up, thislast book is a book that 17  drilled in the center and top of the feature which wastight.
18 contains two seismic exhibitsin it. We havefiled a 18  Andwe can show you, thereislogs and the seismic data that
19 request that that -- the exhibitsin that book be kept 19  indicate that'stight.
20 confidential and we filed an affidavit with that request. 20 We drilled off onto the flank in what we
21 MR. ROGERS: Let's seeif we can find that 21  believed was porosity and indeed was porosity, and that is
22 affidavit. 22 ourwell inblack, the Sklar Exploration Company Coley 24-16
23 MR. ARMBRECHT: So thefirst booklet | go to has 23 #1.
24 Exhibit Numbers 1 through 8 on the bottom. That isthe 24 Thefield -- the ail -- | believe you will see
25 easiest way, thefirst page. And if you open to the first 25  thelowest proven oil at 14,167 subsea. And then from the
Page 14 Page 16
1 exhibit, it is a topographical map. 1  seismic and from our mapping using the wells and the seismic,
2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, we have the 2 webelievethat the fullest extent of the structure will be
3 affidavit that you referred to as far as confidentiality and 3 seen out to the spill point of minus 14,180.
4 we will make that affidavit a part of the record and we will 4 Q. Allright. AndI didn't catch -- did you explain the
5 declare the items the subject of that affidavit to be 5 A-A'line?
6 confidential. 6 A. Thankyou. A - A'isacross-section that we have
7 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Now, I'm sorry, | 7  built and you will seethat shortly. We also -- it'sin that
8 thought these exhibits had been handed up, but we will start 8  confidential seismic exhibit, we built a seismic line that
9 one more time. 9  went exactly along line of the well cross-section. So you
10 Q. (BY MR.ARMBRECHT:) Don, if youwould now turnto {10  will be able to compare them back and forth to see what we
11  Exhibit 1, the topographical map, and explain briefly what is 11 mapped on and why we mapped.
12 shown on that exhibit? 12 Q. Allright. Inyour opinion, based on the geological
13 A. First, let mejust say thank you for letting me 13  and geophysica datathat you have reviewed, are there any
14  testify, first time| have donethis, and | ask your 14  barriers within the productive limits of the field that would
15 indulgenceif | wander. I'll try not to. 15  prevent communication of any portion of the reservoir with
16 The first map you see is a topographic map of 16  the Sklar well shown on the map or that would prevent that
17  theareawherethe Coley Well wasdrilled. You can see that 17  waéll from efficiently and economically draining and producing
18  weare Southwest of the town of Uriah. And on that map, you 18  therecoverable hydrocarbons in the proposed Smackover Oil
19  seethreeitemsnoted. Oneiswherethewell actualy was 19  Pool underlying both the 160 and the 200-acre units shown on
20  drilled, thelittle yellow dot; and then you see ablue 20  thismap?
21  outling, and that is the existing drilling unit, the 160-acre 21  A. No,sir.
22 drilling unit; and then outside of that, you will see 22 Q. Allright. Would you turn to Exhibit Number 3 and
23  outlined also the proposed field limits, the proposed 23  explain what that is?
24  reformed unit of 200 acres encompassing small parts of 24  A.  Exhibit Number 3isthe well core analysisfor our
25 Section 19. 25  well, the Sklar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1, and it's the core
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1  through the Smackover formation. 1  dlight-- | won't say -- we steered the well to hit the exact
2 Q. Allright. 2 spot wewanted to hit and thereis about 12, 13 foot of
3 A. If wecan go through it page by page, if you would 3 difference between measured depth and TVD.
4 like. Just to let you know, when they have thelittle (6) 4 So thisisaTVD log right here and it shows --
5  over there under Probable Production on thevery secondto | 5  or asyou come down to the very top of the Smackover, a
6  thelast column, that means low permeability and 6 little productive interval. This particular log, the first
7 nonproductive. And then the descriptions, formation 7  curveisagammaray. Thefirst curve, | mean the curve on
8  descriptions out beyond that tell you what kind of rock we 8  theleft. Thetwo curveson the right are your density and
9  arelooking at. 9  neutron porosity logs.
10 And you can see that on the first page, we are 10 So our little zone that we are looking at is
11 looking at alot of anhydrite good seal ontop of youand low |11  right at the very top of the Smackover. | apologize for the
12  perm,soit'sagood sea. Andthen by core at 14,510, which |12  scale, I'mjust trying to get al this onto one page.
13 issample number 24 through sample number 38, whichis |13 Q.  Smackover isablueline--
14 14,517, the core describes oil productive. 14 A. Right, blueline.
15 Q. Okay. What are those depths? Arethosemeasuredor |15 Q.  -- about midway down?
16  truevertica? 16 A. Correct, blueline and it's midway down where it says
17 A. Thesedepths are measured depths, but they are 17  "Smackover." You can see where we've perf'd by the red box
18  aso-- you haveto correlate it back using the gammaray 18  withthelittle dot in the middle of it. That isthe zone
19  from the core to make sure you get back to the exact footage |19  that was productive by core analysis and by log analysis.
20  versuslogsversuscores. And | believe therewaslike a 20 And then as you go down, you see the -- down
21  15-foot shift between the core and the measured depths. 21  there about another 20 foot or so, you see again al the
22 Q. Okay. Sothey won't match up with the depthsonthe (22  porosity curves heading off to left, meaning thereis
23 first exhibit you talked about, those are the subseas? 23 porosity, but that isthe part that wasthe ocean. That is
24  A. No, those are subsesas, correct. 24 dl water down there. | just wanted you to have the entire
25 Q. Thankyou. 25  Smackover section to look at.
Page 18 Page 20
1 A. Thisismeasured in the core depth by that. 1 Q. Okay. Andsoyou can seeon thislog then what we
2 Q. Okay. 2 areproposing be named the Smackover Oil Pool of the
3 A. Now, that -- again, thereis your good stuff, that is 3 Southwest Uriah Field?
4 theoil productivity that we are looking at there. It's 4 A, Thatiscorrect.
5  about seven, seven-and-a-half foot that you are looking at in 5 Q. Thatiswhat you've referred to asthat little
6  thisregion. 6  productiveinterval?
7 Go to the next page, Page 3, we are back to 7 A. Thatiscorrect.
8  probable production (6) which means low perm, no production. 8 Q. Inyour opinion, isthe proposed definition of the
9  And then Page 4, from sample number 66 down to sample96on | 9  Smackover Qil Pool as contained in the Field Ruleswe are
10 Page5-- 10  proposing today appropriate from a scientific standpoint?
11 Q. Thatisontheleft-hand column? 11 A, Yessir.
12 A. Onthevery, very left-hand column which depth-wise 12 Q. Allright. Now, would you turn to the next exhibit
13 would be 14,545.4 to 14,575.15, the very bottom of the core, 13 and explain what that is?
14  wehit water. We hit porosity, but it'sal wet and 14 A. Thenext exhibitisan OGB-9 whichisthe first
15  nonproductive. 15  production or retest report, and this was obviously first
16 Q. Okay. Soyou had some porosity above and then it got 16  production here. The test date was on February 21st for
17  tight and then you got porosity, but thislower porosity is 17 24 hours. During that 24-hour period, we tested arate of
18  full of water? 18 480 barrels per day, 350 Mcf per day, with agas-liquid ratio
19 A. Yessir. 19  of 729. Our final flowing tubing pressure was 2,250 psi with
20 Q. Allright. Now, would you turn to your next exhibit, 20 no water.
21  Exhibit Number 4, which isthe type log for Sklar's Coley 21 Q. Okay. Sothisstarted off asagood well, didn't it?
22 Wdl? 22 A, It dtarted off great.
23 A. Allright. Thisis-- asConniesaid, thisisthe 23 Q. Allright. Do you know what it produced, say, last
24  Sklar Exploration Coley 24-16 #1 type log showing the KB of 24 week?
25  355. ThislogisaTVD. It'sbeen adjusted. Therewasa 25 A. Last week, the average was about 25 barrels per day
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1  andabout 35 barrels per day of water -- excuse me, 1  waell control back to the seismic, that that isindeed the top

2 25barrelsof ail, 25 barrels -- 35 barrels of water, and 2 of Smackover.

3 it'sonpump and it's been on pump. 3 Our mapping horizon -- again, remember the first

4 Q. Okay. 4 map you looked at was a structure map. That mapping horizon

5 MR. ARMBRECHT: All right. Now, we havein 5  camefrom that little blue line you see on here where it says

6 the -- separate book now, Exhibit 7 and 8, the seismic 6  top of Smackover peak blueline. So we mapped on that pesk,

7 exhibits, and | would like to turn to those right now and 7  using awell control converted it back to depth, and that was

8 have Don briefly explain what is shown in those exhibits. 8  themap you saw earlier.

9 Q. (BY MR.ARMBRECHT:) Don, if you will turn to Exhibit 9 What you see on thislineis at the Smackover
10  Number 7. And don't put your other book away, we will be 10  whichagainisthat peak with the blue line through it, you
11 coming back to the other book in just a moment. 11  arecoming up on to the structure through the Coley 24-16,

12 A. Allright. Exhibit Number 7 isamap that shows 12  thehighest point of the structure isthe COBRA Blacksher
13  in--thered dotted outline is the proposed 200-acre field 13  which also happensto betight at the very top. And then as
14  unitwearehaving. Again, you see onthat mapthe A - A', 14  you move towards the right, and that would be Eastward, you
15  thecross-section that goes through the wells, but we have 15  arecoming back off the structure. And then it comes up
16  asointhisexhibit, the next page will be the seismic line 16  againbut it's coming up again onto regional dip and no trap
17  that follows exactly along that cross-sectional line. 17  thereforit.
18 The grid you see underneath there in green is 18 Q. Okay. Soyou are going down to what you referred to
19  thegrid of the three-dimensional seismic data for lines and 19  asthe spill point and then it starts coming back up, but
20  cross-linestelling you where different points are in the 20  that would not be connected with hydrocarbons where it goes
21  subsurface. 21 up?
22 Q. Okay. Sowe havegot alinethat you have taken out 22 A. Thereisnotraptoit. Itjustall goesout. You
23  of theseismic datafrom A - A'? 23 havegot to have something to trap that oil.
24 A. Thatiscorrect. 24 MR. ARMBRECHT: Okay. Mr. Chairman, | might,
25 Q. Andthatiscaled anarbitrary line, isn't that 25 since we consolidated these two hearings, | have two

Page 22 Page 24

1  just-- arbitrary mean just that you selected it out of the 1 separate exhibit booklets set up and | might just go ahead

2 seismic that you can make it draw aline wherever you want 2 and get Don to go through his geophysical exhibits for the

3 onceyou have the datain the computer? 3 second docket item before | ask Ken Hanby, who is going to

4 A. Thatiscorrect. 4 provide some engineering testimony, to testify.

5 Q. Okay. Andwith that in mind, now let'sturn to 5 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: That would befine,

6 Exhibit Number 8 which isthe label ARB line that was shown 6 Mr. Armbrecht.

7  onExhibit Number 7. If you would explain what is shown on 7 MR. ARMBRECHT: | apologize for the numerous

8  that exhibit. 8 books.

9 A. Allright. Thisisaportion of the 3D seismic data 9 Q. (BY MR.ARMBRECHT:) All right. Now, if you would
10  fromabout 2.5 to 2.8 seconds in depth which is going to 10  go, Don, to the book that has the Exhibits Number 1 through 4
11  correlate to that where that top Smackover is. What we have 11  onthefront bottom of the front page.

12  doneto know exactly where the top of the Smackover isiswe |12  A.  Okay.

13  havetwo wellsin this area, the two that we have dways 13 Q. Andgoto Exhibit Number 1in that exhibit booklet
14  talked about here, the COBRA Blacksher and our Sklar Coley |14  and explain what is shown on this exhibit.

15  Waell. Both those wells have sonic logs. And from the sonic 15 A. CGladly. Thisisthe Smackover Oil Pool Net Pay

16  logs, we were able to make synthetic seismogramstogoback |16  Isopach Map, contour interval of five foot and we are

17  and correlate those trace by trace, peak by peak, peaks being 17  contouring footages greater than six percent porosity.

18 thelittle blacks on there, and then the troughs being the 18 On the map itself, again, you will seethe

19  reverseof that, thelinesthat are kicking back to the left, 19  existing drilling unit of 160 acresin blue. And then in the
20 wewere ableto correlate that just peak by peak and say 20  orange, you seethefield limits and proposed reformed unit
21  that -- and know with confidence that what we are mappingas |21  of 200 acres coming out and including part of Section 19.
22 thetop of Smackover isthe top of Smackover. And thered 22 Q. Allright. Andthiswell, as| understand, was

23  linesthat you see on there, the red little traces, we call 23 drilled on the blue unit, the 160-acre --

24 those traces, the little red traces you see on there 24 A. Yesdr.

25  correlate to that peak, that being -- again, that that from 25 Q. --asaWildcat Drilling Unit, and we are proposing
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1  now to establish aproduction unit which would include 40 1 Q. Allright. Inyour opinion, would the granting of
2 additional acres, would be 200-acre production unit; is that 2 thesetwo petitions avoid the drilling of unnecessary wells,
3 correct? 3 prevent waste and protect the correlative rights of the
4 A. Thatiscorrect, sir. 4 interested parties?
5 Q. Allright. Now, if you would turn over to Exhibit 5 A. Yes itwould.
6 Number 2 and explain what that is. 6 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, so that | don't
7 A.  Exhibit Number 2 -- and | would still have that 7 forget --
8  seismic line out because these two follow each other exactly. 8 Q. Oh, onemorequestion. Did you prepare Exhibits 1
9 Q. Buttounderstandit, you don't haveto look at both 9  through 5 -- excuse me, | have gotten out of order here --
10  of them, doyou? 10  Exhibits 1 through 4 and 7 and 8 that are labeled in the
11 A. No. I'msorry, I'm being the explorationist here. 11  first docket item which is the Special Field Rules hearing,
12 Exhibit Number 2 isthe cross-section A - A' that you saw 12 did you prepare those exhibits?
13  outlined on the map. 13 A. Yes | did.
14 Q. Itfollowsthe same areaasthe seismic line? 14 Q. Anddidyou aso prepare Exhibits 1 and 2 which are
15 A, Yes exactly. 15 labeled in the petition to expand the unit?
16 Q. Okay. 16 A. Yes | did.
17 A. Andon thiscross-section are two wells, the Sklar 17 Q. Anddo those exhibits accurately depict what they are
18  Coley 24-16 and the COBRA Blacksher 24-16. Andtheobjectof |18  intended to show?
19  thiscross-section isto demonstrate the porosity we seein 19 A. Yes, they do.
20  our well, whichiscolored in green, is on the flanks of the 20 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, so | don't forget,
21  feature so that you come up onto the feature from the A side 21 | would request that those exhibits be admitted at this
22  from theleft coming up onto the closure of the feature. And 22 time.
23 you seethere what we are calling the spill point, SP, and 23 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Eustes exhibits
24 LPO, lowest proven oil, which is the bottom of the oil zone 24 were offered into evidence.)
25  intheColey 24-16. 25 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, if you have no
Page 26 Page 28
1 And coming up onto the feature, on the flanks of 1 objection, we will admit into the record Exhibits 1 through
2 thefeature this zone pinches out, it gets tight on the top 2 8 in the booklet titled Petition to Establish Field and we
3 of thefeature and you have absolutely no porosity in that 3 will admit Exhibits 1 and 2 in the booklet entitled Petition
4 upper part of the Smackover in the Blacksher Well. 4 to Establish and Enlarge the 200-Acre Unit. Do you have any
5 And then the cross-section turns out to the 5 objection to just admitting these into the record?
6  Southwest and goes again back through the lowest proven oil 6 MR. CARDWELL: No, sir.
7  point and through what we believe to be the spill point where | 7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Okay. They are admitted,
8  you get back onto regional dip, and that isreflecting the 8 Mr. Armbrecht.
9  seismic data, the line which you just saw. 9 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibits 1-8 in
10 Q. Andisn'tthat actually running in the Southeast 10 the booklet titled Petition to Establish
11 direction? 11 Field and Exhibits 1 and 2 in the booklet
12 A. I'msorry, Southeast. 12 entitled Petition to Establish and Enlarge
13 Q. Okay. Sothisisapicture of what you are getting 13 the 200-Acre Unit were received into
14  from the seismic data and the well datain this area? 14 evidence.)
15 A. Thatiscorrect. Thewell dataisthe well dataand 15 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you. Now, | have my next
16 itistied and correlated into the seismic. The seismicis 16 witness and | apologize if I'm alittle confusing, but | set
17  tiedinto the wells and that is where you are getting the 17 this up for two hearings so | am consolidating my exhibits
18  structura picture of this cross-section is from the seismic 18 on thefly.
19  data Of course, wellsare what they are. 19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: That isfine, Mr. Armbrecht.
20 Q. Okay. Now, have you read the petitions filed by 20 Mr. Cardwell, we will hear from both of these
21  Sklar in these two matters? 21 witnesses and then you will have an opportunity to ask
22 A. Yes | have. 22 either of the witnesses any questions that you may have as
23 Q. Tothebest of your knowledge, are the allegations 23 well as make a statement of your position.
24 contained in those petitions true and correct? 24 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, thank you.
25 A.  Yes, they are. 25 MR. ARMBRECHT: All right.
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1 1  for thisreservoir and for the Sklar Well?
2 KEN HANBY, 2 A, Yes dir, it'sreasonable and would be appropriate
3 having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified 3 fortheratethat thiswell is producing as a maximum
4 asfollows: 4 dlowable.
5 5 Q. Okay. Now, again, apology for shifting booklets, but
6 (ITEMS10& 11) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ARMBRECHT: | 6  weare going to the booklet that has Exhibits 1 through 4 in
7 Q. Ken, turning firstin the book that is the Special 7 it. And turnto Exhibit Number 3 in that booklet which at
8  Field Rules hearing book, it's endsin 06 in the docket item, 8  thetop of the page says Reserves East of Existing Unit.
9  if youwould turn to Exhibit Number 6 in that booklet -- 9  And, Ken, would you explain what is shown on that exhibit?
10 A. Yessr. 10 A. Yes, sir. What | have shown hereis the reserves
11 Q. --andexplainwhat isshown on that exhibit. 11  shownin the structure within Section 19. It'sthe 40 acres
12 A. Exhibit Number 6 isaplot of the daily production 12 East of the 160-acre unit. The volume from Exhibit 1 was
13  fromthe Coley 24-16 #1 Well from February 20th through 13 determined from Exhibit 1, the Isopach, and it is 95.16 acre
14  July 8thof 2012. It showsthe oil production daily ratein 14  feet. Using from thelogsand core analysis, | determined
15  green, the gas production rate in red, water production rate 15  theaverage porosity of 13 percent, average water saturation
16  inblue, and then the flowing tubing pressure and then, of 16  of 20 percent. And then using theinitial flow
17  course, the stabilized tubing pressure that is there because 17 characteristics oil-gas, gas-oil ratio and gravities of oil
18  of the pump and is shown in black. 18  and gas, determined the volume factor is 1.38618 reservoir
19 The oil that is produced is 40 degree API 19 barrels per stock tank barrels. And using that, the oil in
20  gravity. Theinitial test on thiswell had a gas-oil ratio 20  placeiscalculated at 8,204 stock tank barrels using a
21  of 729 cubic feet per barrel of oil. And thiswell is 21  recovery factor of 14 percent -- excuse me, 15 percent.
22 clearly anoil well. The cumulative gas-oil ratio that has 22 The estimated cost to drill another well in this
23 occurred from initial production is 933. And approximately 23 areato -- in Section 19 to try to recover these 8,204 stock
24 July the 3rd the gas production ceased and still today is 24 tank barrelswould be 1.5 million dollars reasonabl e estimate
25  producing no gas since that time. 25  cost, far exceeding the value of the ail that is recoverable
Page 30 Page 32
1 Q. Allright. Let meseeif | understand. Inyour 1 inplacein Section 19, and that is to the East of the
2 opinion, the Smackover Qil Pool of the Southwest Uriah Field 2 existing 160-acre unit.
3 whichweare proposing today is an il pool? 3 Q. Inother words, you are saying that the total we
4 A. Yessdir,itisblack ail. 4 think we will be able to recover out of that area East of the
5 Q. Thankyou. All right. Inyour opinion, can the 5  unit, 8,204 barrels; isthat right?
6  existing Sklar well efficiently and economically drain and 6 A. Thatistherecovery -- recoverableoil at a
7  produce the recoverable hydrocarbonsin the Smackover Oil 7 15 percent recovery factor.
8  Pool underlying the 160-acre unit on which this well was 8 Q. Yeah. Andthat, inyour opinion, isan appropriate
9  drilled? 9  recovery factor?
10 A. Yesdir,itwill becapable. And I will point out 10 A. Itisappropriate. It's probably higher than will
11  oneof the main parameters involved is the permeability. And 11  actualy come, but it isatypical recovery factor we have
12  eventhoughit'sthin, the permesbility isgood. The 12 usedfor thistype of oil reservoir.
13  arithmetic average of the permesbility for that 13 Q. Soif someonedrilled awell out there and they could
14  seven-and-a-half feet is 277 milladarcies. The geometric 14  recover the oil under that property out there and sell it at
15  averagewhichisreally atrue measure of the flow within the 15 ahundred dollarsabarrel, if | can do my math right, they
16  reservoir is 127 milladarcies. 16  would recover from that well $820,000 plus afew?
17 Q. Allright. Inyour opinion, would thiswell also be 17 A. Wadll, that would be the gross value.
18  ableto drain the additional 40 acres that we are proposing 18 Q. That would bethe grossvaue?
19  beadded to the unit? 19 A. Notthe net value that the working interest would
20 A. Yes, dr, itiscapable of recovering the recoverable 20  have. It wouldn't pay operating costs, so that would be
21 hydrocarbons within the 200 acres as shown on the Isopach map |21 gross value, not the net income from production. It would be
22 by Mr. Eustes. 22  somewhat less than that.
23 Q. Inyour opinion, isthe proposed alowable of 23 Q. Allright. Andthey would have had to have spent
24 200 barrels per day that is proposed in Rule 7 of the Specia 24 $1,500,000 to drill that well and then put in some tanks and
25  Field Rulesthat we have submitted to the Board appropriate 25  then get some infrastructure to make sure that they could
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1  truck that oil out; isthat correct? 1 docket ending in 06; Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4,
2 A. Yes sr. They would have to complete the production | 2 docket ending in 07 were received into
3 facility. 3 evidence.)
4 Q. Sobasicaly what we are saying is nobody could 4 MR. ARMBRECHT: | have no further questions at
5  affordtodrill awell out there to recover the oil that we 5 this time and would tender the witness to questions by
6  believeisout there; isthat correct? 6 Mr. Cardwell or the Board.
7 A. Thatiscorrect. Youknow, anybody that wasgoingto | 7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, if you will,
8  drill inthat areaand had thisreserve calculated, they 8 would you explain your connection to this petition and what
9  would not drill the well. 9 your position is --
10 Q. Okay. If youwill turn over now to Exhibit Number 4 |10 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir.
11 andexplain briefly what that is. 11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: -- asfar asthe subject
12 A.  Exhibit Number 4 is the Engineering Service's plat 12 matter of this petition, these two petitions.
13 for the Coley Well that has been shown, both the 160-acre |13 MR. CARDWELL: First of al, Mr. Chairman, |
14  existing unit in green and the proposed expanded 200-acre |14 appreciate the opportunity to come and represent my mother
15  unitinred. 15 and her sister on their behalf and the rest of the oil Board
16 Q. Okay. Sothisjust showsfrom asurvey standpoint, 16 members and also the people with Sklar Exploration.
17  the expanded -- the existing unit and the expanded unit; is 17 | am the son of Lois Cardwell and my aunt is
18 that correct? 18 Jewel Davis Cardwell and because of their health, they asked
19 A. Yes, sir, and that has been filed with the Board in 19 me to represent them today. And | can assure you my
20  theevent they grant this along with the amended OGB-1 and | 20 presentation would be much -- will not be very lengthy at
21  OGB-2 that would be required for an enlarged unit. 21 all. 1 do not have nearly the technical understanding,
22 Q. Haveyou read the petitionsfiled by Sklar in these 22 although | have been trying to do some research on thisin
23 two docket items? 23 the last few weeks, that these gentlemen do and | respect
24 A. Yes s, | have 24 them very, very much. Sklar has a tremendous reputation and
25 Q. Tothebest of your knowledge, are the allegations 25 I'm sure the geologists have done their homework.
Page 34 Page 36
1  contained in those petitions true and correct? 1 What | do intend today to do is to present some
2 A. Yes 2 common sense questions. And also, | have aletter here that
3 Q. Inyour opinion, would the granting of this petition 3 has been sent to the Gas and Oil Board. And I'm sorry, |
4 prevent the drilling of unnecessary wells, protect the 4 might not have enough copies, but if you don't have a copy
5  correlativerights of the interested party and prevent waste? 5 of that, | would like for you to at least have one for the
6 A. Yes sir. 6 Board members.
7 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, | would request | 7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, have you seen
8 that -- excuse me. 8 the letter?
9 Q. Exhibit Number 6 in the docket item ending in 06, the 9 MR. ARMBRECHT: | have seen the letter.
10  Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4 in the docket item ending in number | 10 MR. CARDWELL: Would you like another one?
11 07, wereall those prepared by you or under your direct 11 MR. ARMBRECHT: If you wouldn't mind, | would
12  supervision and control? 12 like acopy.
13 A. Yessir. 13 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, do you have any
14 Q. Anddo they accurately show what they areintendedto |14  objection to our admitting thisinto the record?
15 depict? 15 MR. ARMBRECHT: No, not at all.
16 A. Yes sir. 16 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, we will admit
17 MR. ARMBRECHT: Mr. Chairman, | would request |17 thisinto the record.
18 that those exhibits be admitted also. 18 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Cardwell letter
19 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibit Number 6, 19 was received into evidence.)
20 docket ending in 06; Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4, 20 MR. CARDWELL: Would you like for meto read
21 docket ending in 07 were offered into 21 that?
22 evidence.) 22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: You can comment onit. I'm
23 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: They are admitted intothe |23 not sure that it's necessary to read it since we have all
24 record. 24 read it. It was addressed to the Board.
25 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) Exhibit Number 6, 25 MR. CARDWELL: Very good. Very good. Well,
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1 certainly if you have al read it, there is no reason for me 1 expertsto give us the best estimate available asto what is
2 toread it. | do have three more just basic common sense 2 there and what is not.
3 questions that | would like to address today if you would 3 Y ou areright, the COBRA experts had an opinion
4 alow me. 4 that they should drill at the top of the structure and that
5 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Certainly. Proceed. 5 they would get production. They werewrong. They did hit
6 MR. CARDWELL: If I am not misinterpreting the 6 the top of the structure where they thought it was, that
7 first legal description that we received, Sklar Exploration 7 part was right. They knew where the rocks underground with
8 petition lists the legal description as the West half of the 8 the Smackover formation was located. What they didn't know
9 Southwest Quarter of Section 19 to be added. Should it not 9 and what you cannot really see on seismic, you can seea
10 have read the West half of the West half of the Southwest 10 little bit of porosity, but not a hundred percent clearly,
11 Quarter of 19 asit -- aswe interpreted the reading whenwe |11 and you can't tell whether that porosity isfilled with
12 first read the petition, it would allow an additional 12 water or oil.
13 80 acres. 13 Sklar's experts looked at it and had an opinion
14 | am satisfied after the gentlemen's 14 that yes, that Coley -- the COBRA Well was adry hole, but
15 explanation, | do indeed after hearing him believe that it 15 that there was some porosity out from there and they
16 is40 acres, but | did want to clear that up and make sure 16 mapped -- did their maps, they drilled their well, the well
17 that we are not talking about two different petitions and an 17 came in as mapped, and the formation came in as mapped. So
18 additional 40 acres here. 18 it's not just off-the-cuff opinion, it is opinions that are
19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, the notice that |19 well reasoned and have been tested.
20 was published did reflect the West half of the West half of 20 And we have seen from the wells that Sklar
21 the Southwest Quarter. 21 drilled that their estimation of what was down there was
22 MR. ARMBRECHT: To answer your question, no, 22 correct. So thereis no hundred percent guarantee on any
23 sir, we are not proposing 80 acres, have no plansfor that. 23 geological estimation of what is a hundred -- two miles
24 We are just asking for the 40 acresin the West half West 24 benesath the earth or two and a half miles beneath the earth,
25 half. 25 but | think we have given awell-tested opinion as to what
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1 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir. Thank you very much 1 is down there, and so we think we know what we are doing.
2 for that clarification. The second question | have isthe 2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, you had another
3 geological information that is presented by Sklar concrete 3 question | believe.
4 proof of drainage from or on to Section 19 or isit based 4 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, one more and that will
5 upon seismographic and technological readings that have some | 5 finish me. And | am addressing this to the -- and in no way
6 margin for error that |, not being a geologist, and maybe 6 | want to think that the Gas and Oil Board thinks that | am
7 some of the rest of us not being trained as geologists there 7 trying to do their job, | am just bringing these questions
8 is some room for error in there, and is there room to be -- 8 up because you gentlemen are expertsin thisand I'm
9 for interpretation in and of the direction? 9 certainly not, but | do want to ask this question: Would it
10 We ask this question due to the fact that so 10 be unfair to include an extra 40 acres due to the
11 many holes like the one -- the Blacksher hole, so many holes |11 uncertainty of this being a new well and not knowing how
12 that are drilled come up dry. They were drilled with the 12 well it will produce or the longevity of production? We are
13 same geological information which is being presented here 13 talking about the new well being the Coley 24 which is now
14 today. | believe they had the same basic geological 14 existing, and | think after the testimony there that there
15 information. 15 isalot of doubt asto -- it's certainly not as good as it
16 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Armbrecht, which of your |16 started, it's been dwindling, they are having to pump right
17 witnesses would be best to respond to that question? 17 now to get anything out of there, over half of it iswater.
18 MR. ARMBRECHT: | don't know if it would be. | 18 It sounds to me, from a common sense point of view, that
19 know that what we have offered today is opinions of experts. |19 thereis very little there. And to be -- you have got very
20 And | guessin any proceeding like this, no one has 20 little to begin with, the pieis pretty doggone small, and
21 physically been down 14,000 feet below the surfaceto know |21 then it sounds like it's going to get a heck of alot
22 exactly what is there, nobody has sent tools other thanin a 22 smaller or 20 percent smaller anyway with the addition of
23 small wellbore, so they have only seen avery small portion 23 another 40 acres.
24 of it. 24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Thank you, Mr. Cardwell. |
25 What we do, is we rely on the opinions of these 25 believe Dr. Tew's Staff does indeed have some questions that
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1 they would like to ask the witnesses. 1 DR. BOLIN: Mr. Eustes, | have a couple of
2 MR. ARMBRECHT: One morething beforewe leave, | 2 questions for you, if you will. In referring to your
3 Mr. Cardwell. Asl understand, tell meif thisis correct, 3 Isopach map on Exhibit 1, | think | heard your testimony as
4 your mother owns property in the Northwest Quarter of the 4 well as Mr. Hanby's indicate that the Coley Well contained
5 Southeast Quarter of Section 24, isthat -- 5 seven and a half feet of net pay. | see on the map that
6 MR. CARDWELL: | believethat is correct. She 6 thereis-- just to the North of that well afigure of seven
7 is within the 160 acres but not sitting right on top of it. 7 foot. Could you explain that apparent discrepancy?
8 MR. ARMBRECHT: Sheisin thetop left part of 8 MR. EUSTES: Yeah, | seewhat you are talking
9 it? 9 about on the seven. Y ou know, again, looking at the core
10 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, that is correct. 10 reports, if | said seven and a half, probably too much
11 MR. ARMBRECHT: Now for the Steff, | understand |11 rounding. It lookslike from 14,510 to 14,517.2, so that
12 has some questions. 12 would be 7.1 feet versus 7.5. Excuse me for rounding that.
13 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Chairman, first, we would like 13 DR. BOLIN: Okay. And aso on your Isopach map
14 to placein the record the production reports from February 14 you indicate a surface location and a bottomhole location.
15 to June 2012, an attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states 15 And if | gather from looking at the directional survey that
16 daily production through July 12th, and then a survey that 16 the bottom -- and also, your map also indicates that the
17 shows the bottomhole location of the well to be 811 feet 17 bottomhole location was approximately 90 feet Southwest of
18 from the East line, we would request that those items be 18 the surface location; is that correct?
19 admitted into the record. 19 MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir.
20 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) production 20 DR. BOLIN: Okay. Andin constructing your Net
21 reports from February to June 2012, an 21 Pay |sopach, was the lowest proven oil line used for your
22 attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states 22 zero contour line of the Isopach, or what line was used to
23 daily production through July 12th, and then 23 establish the 0.0 line?
24 asurvey that shows the bottomhole location 24 MR. EUSTES: | believe so, sir. | believe that
25 of the well to be 811 feet from the East line 25 iswhat we used. (Reviewing document.)
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1 were offered into evidence.) 1 MR. ARMBRECHT: You want to look at the
2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: All of thoseitemsthat arein 2 structure map?
3 the files of the Oil and Gas Board, have you seen those 3 MR. EUSTES: | was just checking on the
4 items, Mr. Armbrecht? 4 structure map. | have slept since then so I'm trying to
5 MR. ARMBRECHT: These are the production 5 remember, but | believeyou areright. Yes, sir, | believe
6 records? 6 that is what we used.
7 MR. ROGERS: The production reports. 7 DR. BOLIN: Okay. | believeit was also your
8 MR. ARMBRECHT: | think we have aready admitted | 8 testimony in regard to these exhibits that they were
9 the entire files into the record, so -- 9 constructed based on the well control of the two wells
10 MR. ROGERS: You have. 10 depicted as -- and the well control wastied into the
11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: | think we have, but those 11 seismic information. Was there any other data or control
12 specifically are admitted. 12 points used besides the seismic and well control of the two
13 MR. ARMBRECHT: So those specific, that isfine. 13 wells?
14 (Whereupon, (ITEMS 10 & 11) production 14 MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir. Thereis one other well
15 reports from February to June 2012, an 15 that is off thismap. It'skind of down out to the
16 attachment sent to Mr. Gregory that states 16 Southwest. 1'm drawing a blank on the name of it right now,
17 daily production through July 12th, and then 17 but it was on the edge of the 3D survey. And we also made
18 asurvey that shows the bottomhole location 18 sure that that well reflected that we were mapping on the
19 of thewell to be 811 feet from the East line 19 correct top of Smackover. It's not on the structure. It's
20 were received into evidence.) 20 on something else, but it was within the four square miles
21 MR. ROGERS: Thank you. 21 3D and we wanted to make sure that every well under that 3D
22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Dr. Tew. 22 was correlated back with the data. So, yes, sir, there was
23 DR. TEW: Mr. Chairman, Dr. Bolin isgoing to 23 one more well.
24 ask some questions on behalf of the Staff. 24 DR. BOLIN: Okay. Very good. Thank you.
25 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Okay. 25 | have some questions now for Mr. Hanby. In
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1 regard to Exhibit 3, you calculated reserves East of the 1 oil production for the Coley Well?
2 existing unit. What methodology was used in determining the | 2 MR. HANBY: Asof the plot that | had on
3 acre feet of reservoir? 3 Exhibit 6 in the Docket 06, it was 12,000 -- over
4 MR. HANBY: The Isopach was planimetered. Of 4 12,000 barrels of ail. | don't remember the exact. I've
5 course, to start off with a zero contour, you get the acres 5 got it in herein my notes, but it's over 12,000 barrels.
6 of the zero and then the five-foot contour, ten-foot 6 That is -- (Reviewing documents.) 12,088 or 89 barrels of
7 contour. And, of course, you have got two of each, so those 7 oil, 11,278 Mcf of gas, and 8,244 barrels of water.
8 were contoured plus the outline of the tight zone. And then 8 (Brief pause.)
9 the volume was cal culated based on the pyramid relationship 9 DR. BOLIN: You think it's just somewhere in the
10 in calculating with a thickness between the contour and the 10 approximately 12,000 barrels of ail that has been produced
11 areas to come up with the acre feet. 11 approximately?
12 DR. BOLIN: So you did use the pyramidal formula 12 MR. HANBY: Yes, sir, that would be the data |
13 instead of trapezoidal formulain calculating the volumes? 13 have got. That isthe only daily number. And, of course,
14 MR. HANBY: Yes. 14 those daily gauges don't precisely equal the monthly report
15 DR. BOLIN: Okay. And using your numbers of 15 coming from the purchaser because BS& W has been taken out
16 8,204 stock tank barrels of recoverable oil contained in 16 and that is actually when they get it to the market to
17 95.16 acre feet, if my division is correct, that would 17 determine the total volume and not on the daily gauge.
18 compute to an average of 86.2 stock tank barrels per acre; 18 DR. BOLIN: Okay. Inlooking at the |sopach
19 does that sound right? 19 map, you have given the fact that the Coley Well has seven
20 MR. HANBY: Y ou know, it probably is. | haven't 20 feet of net pay. Inlooking at the productive areaiin the
21 run that correlation to stock tank per barrels. | would 21 existing 160-acre unit, it would appear that the -- that
22 have to work it out. 22 areawould indicate alarge percentage of the productive
23 DR. BOLIN: But basically you are just taking 23 areathat would be greater than seven feet. Do you have any
24 your total recoverable oil and dividing by the acre feet to 24 estimation as to what you think the average net pay isin
25 find out the amount per acre foot? 25 the 160 acres?
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1 MR. HANBY: Wéell, sure, yeah. 1 MR. HANBY:: | haven't made that computation. It
2 DR. BOLIN: Okay. 2 can be made.
3 MR. HANBY: That isat 15 percent recovery. 3 DR. BOLIN: Okay. You don't haveto make a
4 DR. BOLIN: Correct. 4 computation. But just looking at it, would you say that of
5 MR. HANBY: The 95.16 has ahundred percent of | 5 the productive areain the 160 acres that it would be at
6 the acre feet. 6 least seven foot or greater on average?
7 DR. BOLIN: Thank you. Did you compute the 7 MR. HANBY: | would -- looking at this, | would
8 reservoir acre feet or the recoverable reservesin the 8 say it probably averages greater than seven feet, yes, sir.
9 existing 160-acre unit? 9 DR. BOLIN: Okay. Mr. Chairman, that isall the
10 MR. HANBY: Yeah, | have got the entire 10 guestions we have.
11 reservoir. Thereis364.17 acre feet in the entire 11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Thank you.
12 reservoir which has recoverable oil of 31,398 stock tank 12 MR. ARMBRECHT: | would like to say one other
13 barrels. 13 thing just from atitle standpoint. Sklar has leasesinside
14 DR. BOLIN: Okay. Soyour total recoverableis |14 the existing 160 and of the additional 40 acreswe are
15 31,398? 15 proposing. It doesn't make any difference to Sklar whether
16 MR. HANBY:: Yes, sir, that isfor the entire -- 16 this unit is expanded or not.
17 DR. BOLIN: That isthe entire -- 17 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Beforel cal on Mr. Pearson,
18 MR. HANBY: That isthe entire structure. The 18 | would like the record to reflect that Mr. Hanby is
19 difference between them would be to map thisin the 19 recognized as an expert petroleum engineer.
20 160 acres. | can do that. 20 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you.
21 DR. BOLIN: So basicaly if you subtract out the |21 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Pearson.
22 8,204 you would have what would bein the existing 160 |22 MR. PEARSON: | was going to ask, who owns the
23 acres? 23 West Half of the West Half of the Southwest Quarter as far
24 MR. HANBY: That is correct, yes, sir. 24 asworking interest?
25 DR. BOLIN: Okay. And what isthecumulative |25 MR. ARMBRECHT: Working interest is Sklar.
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1 MR. PEARSON: And | takeit the underlying 1 MR. PEARSON: Other than who Mr. Cardwell
2 royalty interest is somewhat different than -- 2 represents is there any other party that you know of that
3 MR. ARMBRECHT: Itis. One 20 acres, thereis 3 objectsto the 200 acres?
4 some overlap with ownership in the existing unit and that 4 MR. ARMBRECHT: No.
5 20 acres. The other 20 acresisjust new. 5 MR. PEARSON: Okay. Thisquestionisfor Mr.
6 MR. PEARSON: Butitisa Sklar lease? 6 Eustes and Mr. Hanby. Mr. Hanby, you have done some
7 MR. ARMBRECHT: Lesase, yes. 7 calculations as to the size of this productive reservoir,
8 MR. PEARSON: Okay. Isthereajoint operating 8 did | understand your testimony correctly?
9 agreement on thiswell, on the existing well? 9 MR. HANBY: Yes, sir.
10 MR. ARMBRECHT: | believethereis. Don, this 10 MR. PEARSON: Do you believe as of today and the
11 well was brought to Sklar by an independent geophysicistand |11 production as of today, do you believe that the Coley 24-16
12 so there was an agreement made and | know that individual 12 Well is currently draining oil or gas from the West Half of
13 has an interest in the well, but | don't know the details of 13 the West Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19?
14 it, and | am sure Sklar has other partnersin the well which 14 MR. HANBY:: | have an opinion that ever since
15 would then necessitate there be ajoint operating agreement. 15 the well start producing that there has been first pressure
16 The leases are all commonly owned. They are not one party 16 effects. Within this, the permeability iswell sufficient
17 contributing some leases and another party contributing 17 for the pressure effects to be out at the limits of this
18 other |eases, but the |leases are owned by more than just 18 reservoir and hydrocarbons have moved from the -- where they
19 Sklar. 19 wereinitially located when production throughout this
20 MR. PEARSON: And my follow-up questionisgoing |20 entire structure. Whether an actual molecule that actually
21 to be, if thereis ajoint operating agreement, which | 21 came from Section 19 is actually traversed the wellbore at
22 assume by your nodding in agreement, thereis? 22 thistime, you know, | -- probably, but | can't say for
23 MR. EUSTES: | believethereis, yes, sir. 23 assurance.
24 MR. PEARSON: And do you know what the unit 24 | do know that one of the reasons that this
25 description is under the joint operating agreement? Isit 25 well has performed so poorly iswater, which is, if you will
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1 the 160 or the 200? 1 notice on my Exhibit 6 you will seeinitially you didn't
2 MR. EUSTES: Probably would be the 160, but I'm 2 haveit and then all of a sudden the water camein, that is
3 off the top of my head there. 3 about the time they had to go to a pump, but at 2,200 pounds
4 MR. PEARSON: All right. If you would, 4 flowing tubing pressure and | think that has had, more than
5 Mr. Armbrecht, do you agree that this particular request for | 5 anything else, an effect on the loss of productivity. This
6 the 200-acre unit is covered by 9-17-12, Section 9-17-127? 6 well produced some days at 500 barrels a day rate.
7 MR. ARMBRECHT: Yes, sir. 7 MR. PEARSON: Again, my question is on drainage.
8 MR. PEARSON: Thereisacouple of different 8 Let me, | guess, tighten it down alittle bit. Do you
9 bases under 9-17-12. 9 believe that any of the oil that has been produced from the
10 Mr. Cardwell, | agreethat -- | have listened 10 Coley Well today or hydrocarbons that have been produced in
11 to your comments. Do you agree that your mother and your |11 that well, do you believe that those have been drained as of
12 aunt's acreage isin the Northwestern part of the 200-acre 12 yet from the West Half, West Half, Southwest Quarter of 19?
13 unit that is proposed? 13 MR. HANBY: There have been drainage from the
14 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, dir, | believe so. 14 West Half, West Half of Section 19.
15 MR. PEARSON: Andit'sall overinthe 15 MR. PEARSON: And what isthe basis for your
16 Northwestern part of the Southeast Quarter of Section 24? |16 answer on that?
17 MR. CARDWELL: | believe so. 17 MR. HANBY: Weéll, it's the fact that the
18 MR. PEARSON: And | takeit from your presence |18 continuity of the seismic, astestified to by the
19 here, you are not in agreement with the 200-acre unit. You |19 geophysicist, by Don; the fact that this Smackover reservoir
20 haven't said that specifically, but is that the reason you 20 has the permeability that it has to allow fluidsto flow
21 are here? 21 this distance. In the Smackover, the porosity isgood in
22 MR. CARDWELL: Yes, sir, that is-- the |etter 22 this section and it is good permeability to allow these
23 that | did not read, it read in there, but yes, sir, we were 23 fluids to move, and there is adequate pressure in this
24 hereto try to maintain the 160 instead of increasing to 24 reservoir to move with the initial pressure of 2,200 pounds
25 200 acres, yes, Sir. 25 flowing tubing pressureinitially.
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1 MR. PEARSON: And I direct this question to you. 1 would include the entire reservoir in one unit and one
2 What is the control for your Exhibit 2 asto the West Half 2 field.
3 of the West Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19?7 What are 3 MR. PEARSON: And the spacing of wellsthat's
4 you basing that mapping on? 4 indicated in the Special Field Rulesthen isreally to be
5 MR. EUSTES: The Exhibit 2, the structure map? 5 read in conjunction with the second petition for 200
6 MR. PEARSON: Yes. 6 acres --
7 MR. EUSTES: At the top of the Smackover? 7 MR. ARMBRECHT: Yes, sir.
8 MR. PEARSON: Yes. 8 MR. PEARSON: -- because we are till at
9 Mr. EUSTES: That is based off of the 9 160-acresin the Specia Field Rules?
10 three-dimensional seismic datain the area. We have mapped |10 MR. ARMBRECHT: Yes, yes. Andwhat | am asking
11 on the horizon and correlated it, that horizon, to the well 11 is| just set the Field Rules up as standard what you would
12 control, tied it into the well control, and it's based off 12 normally do and filed a separate petition to address this
13 of what we see on the structure map again from the seismic |13 unit to meet the special requirements for establishing a
14 dataitself. 14 200-acre unit under a separate docket item. But that is why
15 MR. PEARSON: And | am looking again at your 15 it comesout -- if | had started off in the beginning, |
16 Exhibit 2. You haveabluedash linethat isA - A'? 16 would have written it as one docket item, | would have
17 MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir. 17 written it all consistent.
18 MR. PEARSON: Doesthetrue A - A'line merely 18 MR. PEARSON: Mr. Eustes.
19 extend from the Coley 24-16 to the Blacksher 24-16? 19 MR. EUSTES: Yes, sir.
20 MR. EUSTES: No, sir. That iswhy wedrew it to 20 MR. PEARSON: Inthe Special Field Rules, it's
21 the extent we did. If you will go and look at the actual 21 got the Smackover Oil Pool defined. Do you have that in
22 cross-section which isin the other book where it says 22 front of you by any chance?
23 Docket No. 07, and | believethat is-- 23 MR. ARMBRECHT: He doesn't have the Field Rules,
24 MR. PEARSON: Exhibit 2 from this document. 24 but I know that we talked about the definition yesterday.
25 MR. EUSTES: Exhibit 2, yes, sir. You will 25 MR. PEARSON: Okay. | may be behind on the
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1 notice on that the cross-section is wider than the wells. 1 subject. You have got it defined as the interval between
2 Y ou extend about a thousand feet to the Southwest of the 2 14,522 feet and 14,540 feet in the Coley 24-16 as defined by
3 Coley WEell and you are extending about 2,400 foot Southeast | 3 the Spectral Density Dual Spaced Neutron Log. Isthat log
4 of the Blacksher COBRA Well. And theidea of the 4 in evidence here?
5 cross-section extending that far was I'm trying to reflect 5 MR. EUSTES: That is measured depth and it's
6 what the seismic is showing as to where the structure ends 6 probably inthefiles. But | think what you havein
7 and you go back on aregiona dip. Soit'sacombination of 7 evidence -- the log we used on here is true vertical depth
8 the wells from in between the two wells and then the full 8 versus measured depth. So there is about a 13-foot
9 extent of the dotted line is the full extent of the 9 adjustment. And one second here because | know | scratched
10 Ccross-section. 10 that particular note out on mine.
11 MR. PEARSON: Okay. Thank you. | don't have 11 MR. PEARSON: Because | was looking at your
12 any further questions. 12 Exhibit 4, and | realize those lines on that log are hard to
13 Oh, Mr. Armbrecht, I'm not sure thisisin any 13 read, but when | wastrying to look &t it, it appeared that
14 way intended, the Special Field Rules appear to request that |14 the defined interval from 14,522 to 14,540 would essentially
15 this be aone-unit field, just the acreage that you are 15 be below your perforation.
16 asking for in the 200-acre unit? 16 MR. EUSTES: Exactly right, sir. Sothisisin
17 MR. ARMBRECHT: The 200 acre -- we drew the 17 aTVD log and there is about a 12-foot adjustment. So if
18 field limits for 200 acres. It was awkward to say what to 18 you looked at those same numbersin TVD, it would be 14,510
19 do, we are proposing a 200-acre unit, so | didn't want to 19 to 14,528. That istrue vertica depth versus measured
20 draw Field Rules at 160 acres. But because we are proposing | 20 depth. We should have put MD on there so that would have
21 a200-acre unit, | didn't want to draw Field Rules that went 21 been clearer.
22 out to 320 acres and include property in that would not fit 22 MR. PEARSON: All right. No further questions.
23 any spacing pattern for drilling in the future. So | opted 23 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Do you have anything further,
24 to go with the 200 acres as the field limit and aso as the 24 Mr. Armbrecht?
25 unit limit our -- al of our mapping indicates that that 25 MR. ARMBRECHT: Nothing further.
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1 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Cardwell, do you have 1 petition be granted.
2 anything further? 2 MR. LAWLEY: Second.
3 MR. CARDWELL: No, sir. 3 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Weve got amotion and a
4 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Any comments? Nothing further | 4 second. All infavor say "aye."
5 from the Staff. |sthere amotion on Item 10?7 We will take 5 MR. PEARSON: Aye.
6 the motions separately. 6 MR. LAWLEY: Aye.
7 Let'stake about afive-minute recess. The 7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayeshaveit, andtheitemis
8 clock showsthat it is 11:20. We will be back in session no 8 granted. Isthereamotion asto Item 11?
9 later than 11:30. 9 MR. PEARSON: With respect to Item 11, given the
10 (Short break taken.) 10 fact that we have granted 10 establishing the unit to be
11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: The State Oil and Gas Board is 11 160 acres for that well that isidentified, we move that
12 back in session. It's11:30. Mr. Pearson. 12 Item 11 be denied.
13 MR. PEARSON: Yes. Mr. Armbrecht, do | 13 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Motion that Item 11 be denied.
14 understand correctly that the working interest ownership 14 Is there a second?
15 between the Southeast Quarter of 24 and the West Half, West 15 MR. LAWLEY: Second.
16 Half of the Southwest Quarter of 19 is common? 16 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Motion and asecond. All in
17 MR. ARMBRECHT: That is correct. 17 favor say "aye."
18 MR. PEARSON: Okay. With that in mind, the 18 MR. PEARSON: Aye.
19 Board has and the Staff has concerns over whether or not 19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayeshaveit. Item11is
20 drainage is actually occurring as to the West Half, West 20 denied.
21 Half of the Southwest Quarter, that the evidence -- what we 21 MR. ARMBRECHT: Thank you.
22 would like to seeisalittle bit more well history on 22 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Chairman, that brings us back
23 production. And for that reason, we are at this point not 23 to ltem 4. Y ou want to take that up now?
24 inclined to include the West Half, West Half of the 24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Yes.
25 Southwest Quarter of 19, but being mindful that we are not 25 MR. ROGERS: Docket No. 6-18-12-17, petition by
Page 58 Page 60
1 prejudicing the rights for the unit to be enlarged at a 1 Delphi Qil, Incorporated. Thisisa petition to extend the
2 |ater time after some additional history of production. 2 temporary abandoned status of two wells located in Monroe
3 MR. ARMBRECHT: Could | add something there? 3 County, Alabama.
4 MR. PEARSON: Please. 4 MR. TYRA: Mr. Chairman, I'm John Tyrahere on
5 MR. ARMBRECHT: | do understand that, but there 5 behalf of Delphi Oil, Inc. | have one witness that needs to
6 is-- thereis afair amount of production as we went 6 be swornin, please.
7 through, | think an estimated 12,000 barrels. Sklar is here 7 MR. ROGERS: Stand and state your name and
8 just presenting what they thought were the picture in who 8 address.
9 should get the royalties, that is what we are talking about. 9 MR. BROOKS: My nameis Robert Brooks.
10 If we establish a 160-acre unit, all those revenues for that 10 MR. ROGERS: And what's your address, sir?
11 will be paid solely to the people in the 160-acre unit, 11 MR. BROOKS: 7425 Bocage Boulevard, Baton Rouge,
12 including, as those maps clearly show, some people who are 12 Louisiana
13 doubtfully underlain by any hydrocarbons and you will 13 (Whereupon, the Hearing Officer swearsin the
14 exclude the people to the East. 14 witness.)
15 MR. PEARSON: We understand the normal situation |15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Land, who do you represent
16 with respect to that. Our concerns are at this point that 16 in opposition to this?
17 the available evidence, which witnesses have doneagoodjob |17 MR. LAND: Yes, Mr. Griggs, | represent Mrs.
18 of giving usthe data, but the available evidence does not 18 Laird who is alandowner in the North Excel Field adjacent
19 suggest to the Staff that drainage is occurring yet, not 19 to the petitioner's wells that heis asking for a
20 that it might not given the well's production history. But 20 temporarily abandoned on.
21 if thiswell were to go noncommercial in the next few 21 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Will they be presenting
22 months, that is what our concernis. And given that, we are 22 testimony?
23 prepared to make a motion on the petition. 23 MR. LAND: I'm not sure at this point, sir, but
24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Isthereamotion on Iltem 10? |24 if you would like to swear them in, go ahead.
25 MR. PEARSON: Asto Item 10, we move that that 25 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: If you would go ahead and
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1 swear them. 1  education, please.
2 MR. ROGERS: If you would stand, maam and sir. 2 A. lwasbornand raisedinthe Midwest and | attended
3 State your name and address. 3 and graduated from Purdue University. | haveaBSin
4 MRS. LAIRD: Mary Laird, 1111 Arden Street, 4 mechanical engineering from Purdue. | spent the next four
5 Pensacola, Florida 32504. 5  yearsasacommissioned officer in the United States Navy.
6 MR. FLOYD: Kenneth E. Floyd, 8919 Burning Tree 6  And after that, | attended and graduated from a graduate
7 Road, Pensacola, Florida 32514. 7  school of business, University of Chicago in Chicago, and
8 (Whereupon, the Hearing Officers swearsin the 8  started working there for alarge bank that had an oil and
9 witnesses.) 9  gasoperation and they loaned money to independents. And
10 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Tyra, proceed. 10  after working there for afew years, | went to work for one
11 MR. TYRA: Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. Thisisa 11  of the bank's customers, and that wasin 1980, and | have
12 petition by Delphi Qil, Incorporated to extend the temporary 12  beenintheoil and gas business since.
13 abandoned status of two wells, the 9216 JV-P Jordan 33-8#1 |13 Q.  Allright, sir. Now, we have previously submitted a
14 Well, which is Permit No. 10600, and the 9216 JV-P Hill 34-3 |14  temporary abandoned questionnaire for both wells; is that
15 #1 Well, Permit No. 10727-B. Both of those wells are 15 correct?
16 located on 160-acre unitsin the North Excel Fieldin Monroe |16 ~ A.  Correct.
17 County, Alabama. 17 MR. TYRA: And | think you have copies of those
18 They are on atemporary abandoned status at 18 among the records; isthat right, Mr. Rogers?
19 this point and we are asking that they be continued in that 19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Wedo.
20 manner for an additional year or until the Board meets at 20 MR. TYRA: We are going to go over some of the
21 the conclusion of that year. 21 information on there and then | will ask that they be
22 | have the one witness, Mr. Robert Brooks. 22 admitted at the conclusion of testimony.
23 Mr. Brooks, you have not previoudly testified before this 23 Q. (BY MR.TYRA:) Let'stalk about the Jordan 32-8 Well
24 Board, have you not? 24 first. The cumulative oil production on that is 450,000
25 MR. BROOKS: No. 25  barrels; isthat correct?
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1 MR. TYRA: Areyou president of Delphi Oil? 1 A. 459,000 barrels.
2 MR. BROOKS: | am. 2 Q. Allright, sir. Andwhat about the cumulative gas
3 MR. TYRA: And Delphi Oil isthe operator of 3 production?
4 both of the wellsin question; is that correct? 4 A. Thecumulative gaswas 2.2 hillion cubic feet.
5 MR. BROOKS: lItis. 5 Q. Andthiswell was pressure tested in October of 2009?
6 MR. TYRA: And as president, are you familiar 6 A. Itwas
7 with the allegations contained in the petition? 7 Q. What about the mechanical integrity, what did you
8 MR. BROOKS: | am. 8  determine?
9 MR. TYRA: Areyou aso familiar with the 9 A. Themechanica integrity of the casing above the
10 operationsin the North Excel Field asit pertains to these 10  formation isintact and it was pressurized to 1,500 psi.
11 two wells? 11 Q. Allright,sir. Doesthiswell -- doesit have any
12 MR. BROOKS: | am. 12 hydrogen sulfide?
13 MR. TYRA: | would ask that Mr. Brooks be 13 A. No.
14 recognized to testify as a expert witness. 14 Q. Inyour opinion, isthewell currently in asafe
15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Heissorecognizedasanoil |15  condition?
16 and gas operator. 16 A, ltis
17 MR. TYRA: Yes, sir. Thank you. 17 Q. Let meask you the same questions concerning the Hill
18 18  34-3Waell. The cumulative oil production for that well,
19 ROBERT BROOKS, 19 please sir?
20 having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified 20 A. TheHill produced 238,000 barrels and 1.8 hillion
21 asfollows: 21  cubic feet of gas.
22 22 Q. Wasit pressure tested aswell?
23 (ITEM 4) DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. TYRA: 23 A Yes.
24 Q. Also, sinceyou haven't previoudly testified, if you 24 Q. Atthesametime?
25  would, give abrief outline of your experienceand dlsoyour |25 ~A.  Atthesametime.
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1 Q. Allright, sir. What about the mechanical integrity 1  replicate what was originally produced out of these two wells
2 of that well? 2 intermsof secondary recovery barrels. That would be
3 A.  Itwas pressure tested 2,000 psi. 3 459,000 plus 238,000 barrels, whatever that adds up to,
4 Q. Allright, sir. Any hydrogen sulfidein that well? 4 700,000 barrels, I'm not sure on my math here, but close to
5 A. No. 5 it.
6 Q. Andthecurrent state of it, isit in asafe 6 Q. Allright, sir. So around 650 to 700,000 barrels --
7  condition? 7 A. Yes
8 A. Yes 8 Q. --iswhatyou anticipate?
9 Q. Ifyouwould, explain why productionceasedandwhat | 9 A. Nogashowever.
10  your plansare for those wells, please. 10 Q. Therewill benogas?
11 A. Thewholefield produced about 1.1 hillion -- or 11 A. Nonetosdl, I don't think.
12 million, more correctly, barrels of oil from '95 until 2000, 12 Q. Allright, sir. And sothat isthe-- what you are
13 plusor minus. It produced 5.9 Bcf of gas. It was asealed 13  going to attempt to recover, though, your plans are to
14  reservoir. It wasasolution drive, pressure drive reservoir 14  recover the oil and you are not really sureif there will be
15  from natural gas. Thereservoir was inappropriately produced |15  any gas?
16  from areservoir standpoint. It was essentially blown down 16 A. Thatiscorrect.
17  andtheoil wastakenin larger quantities than it should -- 17 Q. Sothisrequest for the temporary abandoned statusis
18 it should have been repressurized with the natural gas, but 18  based upon the projected oil production?
19  itwasnt. 19 A. Correct.
20 Long story short, the pressure dropped to 20 Q. Soisityour testimony that the subject wells have
21 250 poundsin the reservoir and it exists that way today. It 21 future utility and should not be plugged at thistime?
22 would belike aballoon, if you will, filled with air and 22 A. Correct.
23  thenoail init, and you let al the air out and the gas or 23 Q. Isityour opinion that the granting of the petition
24 theoil can't come to the surface, and o it's essentially 24 will prevent waste and protect coequal and correlative rights
25  dead oil inthereservoir. 25  of the minera owners?
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1 And our planisto -- isjust to repressurize 1 A. Correct.
2 thereservoir with water, saltwater, and we don't need to 2 Q. Andif the pressurization is successful, will money
3 repressurizeit toitsoriginal pressure of 5,500 pounds, but 3 begenerated for the mineral owners and the royalty owners
4 wedo need to repressurizeit to 1,500, 2,000 psi, which 4 andthe State aswell?
5  requiresthe addition of the fluids that were taken out 5 A. Yes Ifyouuse$100 abarrel -- oil isnot a
6  which -- when the fluids taken out were gas and oil and some 6  hundred, but this oil is sweet oil and right now it's selling
7 water. 7  for $90 roughly, that is what we would receive for it. There
8 So when we get it to like 2,000 psi, we can pump 8  would be -- well, $100 a barrel, it's easy math, it's, you
9  thewell hydraulically with hydraulic pumps and/or beam 9  know, $104 million, whichisalot of cheese for anybody.
10  pumps. Butthewellsare deep, they are 12,000-feet deep so 10  And, of course, you know, thereisroyalty that will be paid
11  youcan't -- beam pumps are not a very effective way to do 11  out of that and employees to run all the business plus
12  this. Butthey do have hydraulic pumpswhereyou canrunthe |12  severancetaxes.
13  tubing inthe hole and apply pressure at a gas nozzlein the 13 MR. TYRA: Wehave, as| indicated, pre-filed
14  bottom of the wellbore and it brings the fluid to the 14 those questionnaires. | would ask that they be made a part
15 surface, and that is what we plan to do. 15 of therecord at thistime.
16 Q. Allright, sir. Weareasking for thistemporary 16 (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) pre-filed questionnaires
17  abandoned status to be continued for one year. Would your 17 were offered into evidence.)
18  timetable for these operations, would that be included within 18 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: They are incorporated into the
19  that year? 19 record.
20 A. Yes,andweplan-- and in the calendar year 2013 we 20 (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) pre-filed questionnaires
21  planto start thiswork. 21 were received into evidence.)
22 Q. Allright, sir. Doyou have an estimate asto the 22 MR. TYRA: And | would tender the witness for
23 production that the unit today soon will result inif it's 23 any questions that the Board or Staff may have.
24 successful asfar as these two wells are concerned? 24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Land, do you have any
25 A. Yes Thesetwo wellsonly, we should be ableto 25 questions of this witness?
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1 MR.LAND: Yes, sir. 1 the plan or plug and abandon.

2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Beforeyou proceed, itisour | 2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Do you have any specific

3 understanding that your clients do not own an interest in 3 questions of the witness, Mr. Land?

4 the property made the subject of this petition; isthat 4 MR. LAND: | would liketo ask him why heis

5 correct? 5 waiting till 2013 since oil prices are at currently $90 a

6 MR. LAND: WEell, that is correct, Mr. Griggs. 6 barrel in this areato proceed with his plans.

7 If | may explain their position briefly. Basically, if you 7 MR. BROOKS: Isthat aquestion?

8 are looking at amap of the North Excel Field, the two wells 8 MR. LAND: Yes, Mr. Brooks.

9 that are the subject of this petition arein the two 9 MR. BROOKS: The answer is easy and obvious. In
10 160-acre units immediately South of her property. Shehas |10 every business, you have priorities and limited resources
11 her property as located where the old Lilly Well was, Permit |11 and assets, including employees and equipment. We own our
12 No. 10515. And currently, al of the production facilities 12 own drilling rigs. And right now, we are working on awell
13 for these wells are on her property, taking up about five 13 that we have been on since January of this year, 2012, in
14 acres of her property. 1, just for illustration purposes, 14 South Louisiana. It's adeep well, 14,000-foot well and we
15 have this aerial photographs, which I'll -- | have afew of 15 have had lots of problemswith it and it's just, you know,
16 these I'll show to y'all. 16 we arekind of stuck there until we finish. And so, you
17 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Give Mr. Tyraacopy. 17 know, even if | wanted to do this six months ago, | couldn't
18 MR. LAND: Yes, sir. All right. Andthisisan 18 because, you know, | am doing other things, so -- and this
19 aerial photograph and you will see in the lower right-hand 19 isapriority but it's not apriority that trumps other
20 corner of the property or the lower part of the photograph, 20 priorities. In other words, when you speak about priorities
21 you will see aroad, dirt road leaving the highway and going |21 you actually have project one, two, three, I'm going to get
22 West out to awell sitein the middle of thefield. Thatis 22 to these things first.

23 the Hill Well which is part of this petition. 23 Know this about this particular project, the
24 In the upper right-hand corner of the photo, 24 day we start flooding this reservoir, it will take two years
25 you will see alarge white area approximately five acresin 25 before we produce the first drop of oil, because it takes
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1 size, that was where the old Lilly Well was which has been 1 that long to repressurize the reservoir, so it is-- thisis

2 plugged and abandoned. Thisis the production facility that 2 not something you can go turn the switch on tomorrow and

3 ison Mrs. Laird. You can seethat basically the Hill Well 3 have it work.

4 takes up very little space and the Jordan Well doesn't take 4 The other thing, we have to drill a source well

5 up much more than that. All of these wells feed into the 5 out here for the water. We have to drill a4 or 5,000-foot

6 production facility up here. 6 well to pump water into the -- one of the existing wellsto

7 These wells, the Hill Well and the Jordan Well 7 make -- to repressurize the reservoir. So thisis not

8 have not produced, according to Oil and Gas Board records, 8 something that we can turn on tomorrow even if we had a

9 since November of 2007, nearly five years. 9 switch to do that, and thisis subject to other priorities
10 Our position is that they should be plugged and 10 we have. And clearly, thereislong-term potential here
11 abandoned at this point in time because they have been 11 and, you know, | don't think that the opposition to this
12 sitting there doing nothing but deteriorating since that 12 petition has any substantive argument to dismiss these very
13 time. 13 salient points.

14 And as Mr. Brooks says, they may be -- they may 14 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Brooks, are there any
15 pass a pressure test at thistime, but it's time to do 15 other wells producing into this area on this land into these
16 something with them or plug them and abandon them and 16 batteries?

17 reclaim al the property in thisfield. And for that 17 MR. BROOKS: No.

18 reason, we oppose the granting of this petition for 18 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: None?

19 temporary abandonment. My clients have been promised alot |19 MR. BROOKS: There hasn't been any production
20 of thingsin the past and they don't believe that any of 20 into these batteries since 2007. Now, we worked on this
21 these promises are going to come to pass either. It's 21 well in 2009 and so it's not like we have been sitting on

22 basically time to go ahead and do something with it. With 22 it. We actually were out here doing something in 2009. Of
23 $90 oil, basically there is no reason that this cannot -- 23 course, thisis 2012, but --

24 Mr. Brooks' plan cannot be implemented immediately. And so |24 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS:. Haveyou at any time applied
25 that is our position, let's either go ahead and implement 25 for secondary recovery?
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1 MR. BROOKS: No, but we have talked to people 1 MR. BROOKS: Obviously prior to that.
2 about that, including the ex-oil and gas attorney for the 2 DR. TEW: When would that be?
3 board here, Mr. Watson, about that very thing. So, yes, we 3 MR. BROOKS: | would say we could probably do
4 have -- we haven't petitioned yet, but we are -- we know 4 that at any time, you know, starting now. Thereisno
5 what we have to do. 5 reason why we couldn't start the unitization and al that is
6 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: What isthelegal basisfor 6 required now.
7 your maintaining this tank battery in use at this property? 7 MR. TYRA: If we could get the unitization in
8 MR. BROOKS: We have abrogated -- there was a 8 place -- and actually, I'm going to ask Mr. Watson to do
9 property lease agreement that required a payment of $4,000a | 9 that since he's the unitization expert in the State of
10 month -- or ayear, rather, and we are not interested. We 10 Alabama and begin the -- | think you have to consent and
11 have abrogated that contract. We are also required under 11 things of that nature which we would be working on, working
12 the terms of the contract to remove the tank battery and 12 toward the first of the year for the actual operations.
13 clean up the site, which we plan to do when we go back out |13 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Tyra, isit your opinion
14 there and start work on these -- 14 that if there were unit operations that included this well,
15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: So short answer, are you 15 they would have no right to use this facility on down the
16 saying thereisno legal basis for you using this property? 16 line?
17 MR. BROOKS: At thiscurrent time, thereisno 17 MR. TYRA: That isnot my opinion right now. It
18 contract. By the terms of the very contract, it's expired 18 ismy opinion that the contract that we are discussing
19 for nonpayment. We chose not to renew the contract. We 19 actually gives us until November of this year to even worry
20 didn't pay it. 20 about removing that.
21 MR. TYRA: And are not using the property? 21 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Doesit specifically provide
22 MR. BROOKS: And not using the property. 22 for that?
23 MR. LAND: | would liketo call it defaulted of 23 MR. TYRA: Yes, sir. Thereisaprovision for
24 the contract. They are in breach of the contract right now, 24 the termination by written notice. We have received a
25 but that is not an issue here. 25 written notice in April of thisyear. Thereisa 30-day
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1 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Do you have anything further | 1 period if it's not responded to within which the contract
2 of this witness? 2 will terminate, and then a six-month period after that date
3 MR. LAND: | would like to ask him, Mr. Brooks, 3 to remove equipment.
4 since you have been involved with these wells since 2009, 4 MR. LAND: Wearein disagreement asto the
5 why you have not done anything thus far. 5 contract terms and when it terminated and so forth. And
6 MR. BROOKS: | think | answered that. 6 sufficeit to say, we believe they breached the contract and
7 MR. LAND: Well, if oil has been over $100 a 7 we will pursue that in another venue. Thisis not the
8 barrel and now $90 a barrel, these people have been promised | 8 appropriate place.
9 things for years, 19 years, and so it's time for him to do 9 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: | was going to say that is not
10 something -- 10 before this Board.
11 MR. BROOKS: Well, we will remove -- 11 MR. TYRA: | think we both recognize that is not
12 MR. LAND: --if he doesn't need the temporary 12 in your jurisdiction, right?
13 abandonment status. 13 MR. LAND: We are not asking the Board, of
14 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Dr. Tew, do you or the Staff |14 course, to get involved in that. We are just asking them to
15 have any questions? 15 take some action. And there is no reason that they need
16 DR. TEW: Yes, sir. Mr. Brooks, | do have a 16 this temporary abandonment status for another year if they
17 question for you, and you may have partially answered this. 17 are going ahead with the unitization immediately. So
18 But you understand thereis a set of proceedings that have 18 therefore we ask that this matter be tabled or continued or
19 to go on to unitize this area? 19 even dismissed without prejudice.
20 MR. BROOKS: Yes, sir. 20 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Pearson.
21 DR. TEW: And | think when you were referring to 21 MR. PEARSON: Mr. Brooks -- and I'll remind you
22 commencing operations, you were referring to field 22 that you are under oath -- do you, as operator of these two
23 operationsin 2013. | guess my questionis: Under what 23 well units that are described in your petition, do you as
24 time frame are you considering beginning proceedings to 24 operator own or control a hundred percent of the rightsto
25 unitize the area? 25 drill and produce with respect to the oil and gas underlying
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1 the lands assigned to the two units? 1 MR. BROOKS: Sure. | can't read upside down the
2 MR. BROOKS: I'm not sure. | don't -- we have a 2 section. Section 33 and Section 34. Thisis Section 33.
3 land department that would know, but | don't know. 3 There are two 160sin 34 and four in 33 that produced al
4 MR. PEARSON: Mr. Tyra, you have handed up a 4 thisail.
5 questionnaire that you identified in which Mr. Brooks 5 MR. PEARSON: And my questionis. What part of
6 answered that question yes. Isthere abasisfor the yes? 6 thefield are you intending to unitize or include in your
7 MR. BROOKS: Wsdll, | don't know. Show mewhat | 7 plan?
8 you are talking about. 8 MR. BROOKS: That iswhat | -- that is what we
9 MR. PEARSON: The last question on the first 9 are going to unitize.
10 page, the answer yesis given at the top of the second page |10 MR. PEARSON: Areyou familiar with either the
11 that you own or control a hundred percent of the rightsto 11 working interest ownership or the royalty ownership in those
12 drill and produce the oil under the lands in the two units, 12 areas that you intend to include in the unitization?
13 and | am asking that question now under oath. 13 MR. BROOKS: Yes.
14 MR. BROOKS: Yeah, | understand it, and | see 14 MR. PEARSON: And does Delphi or your company
15 the yes, but I'm going to have to answer | don't -- I'm not 15 own or control those rights?
16 sure. 16 MR. BROOKS: Not al of them.
17 MR. PEARSON: Mr. Tyra, have you by any chance |17 MR. PEARSON: Areyou aware that it requires
18 looked at thetitle to either of these units? 18 approval of two-thirds --
19 MR. TYRA: | havenot. Theoriginal unitswere 19 MR. BROOKS: Yes--
20 drilled in'95; isthat correct? 20 MR. PEARSON: -- of all the working interest
21 MR. BROOKS: Well, we re-leased the properties 21 owners?
22 and I'm not sure what the terms of those leases were. 22 MR. BROOKS: -- I'm aware of that, right, or
23 Obviously, we had both units put together, and I'm not sure |23 they can be forced into the unit, yes, I'm aware of that.
24 that, you know, the terms, if they were five-year leasesor |24 MR. PEARSON: Do you have any information asto
25 three-year leases. Wedid control thosein 1995. I'm just 25 the current status of the lease hold title, the oil and gas
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1 not sure, you know, today whether that is the case with 1 lease hold title in any of those areas?
2 every lease. You know, sometimes a unit will have adozen 2 MR. BROOKS: Again, I'm aware -- it'sin my
3 leasesin it, some of them longer terms than others. 3 office, I'm aware of it. There are people that do this.
4 MR. TYRA: But no, to answer your question, | 4 It'snot what | do. And, you know, | can get you answers on
5 have not examined the title. 5 exactly your exact questions and -- but | don't -- | can't
6 MR. PEARSON: Mr. Brooks, you are aware that in 6 testify that | know everything about what this lease
7 thefield that these wells are located in, the North Excel 7 situation is here because | don't.
8 Field, that virtually all thewellsinthat field are at a 8 MR. PEARSON: Okay. Going back to Mrs. Laird's
9 point of no longer producing? 9 photograph, did you get a copy of that in front of you?
10 MR. BROOKS: Thereisno production in the 10 MR. BROOKS: Right.
11 field. 11 MR. PEARSON: Do you intend to provide -- is
12 MR. PEARSON: And what part of the field, of the 12 that a pink battery, isthat what that is?
13 North Excel Field are you intending to unitize or includein {13 MR. BROOKS: It'sal -- it'sjust atank
14 the plan of unitization? 14 battery.
15 MR. BROOKS: | correct myself. Theremay beone |15 MR. PEARSON: Do you intend for any part of that
16 well that isin the North Excel Field that we don't own. 16 tank battery or facilities to be included in your plan of
17 It's called the Ruple or Ripple. Itisnot completed in the 17 unit operations?
18 reservoir that we operate in, but -- it's called the Ruple, 18 MR. BROOKS: We are going to move those tank
19 R-U-P-L-E, it's south of us. | have amap herethat | would |19 batteries to probably the Hill or the Jordan Well, but that
20 be happy to show you, but there are about -- and | can maybe |20 isall we are going to do and then we are going to clean the
21 point upside down of the Sections or the Quarter Sections 21 location up.
22 more correctly. These are Quarter Sections that will be a 22 MR. TYRA: But to answer your question, that
23 part of the unit (indicating). 23 five-acre tract will be in the proposed unit.
24 MR. PEARSON: Can you point out the Quarter 24 MR. PEARSON: | guess my question is, would it
25 Sections and the Sections while you do that? 25 be -- | don't mean the underlying minerals, | meant the
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1 surface |eases. 1 Gas Board, and that is the motion.
2 MR. BROOKS: The surface will not be used at 2 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Motion as stated. Istherea
3 al. 3 second?
4 MR. PEARSON: Okay. 4 MR. LAWLEY: I'll second that.
5 MR. TYRA: Beforeyou go further, let me clarify 5 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Moation as stated seconded.
6 one further point, if you don't mind. | said | was going to 6 All in favor, say "aye."
7 ask Mr. Tom Watson to assist with the unitization. | have 7 MR. PEARSON: Aye.
8 not done that and he might be sitting back there with a 8 MR. LAWLEY: Aye.
9 shocked look on hisface. 9 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayeshaveit. Themotionis
10 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Heis. He'sready, Mr. Tyra. 10 approved as stated.
11 MR. TYRA: Let meclarify that. We have had no 11 MR. TYRA: Thank you.
12 discussions with him concerning that. 12 (Brief pause.)
13 MR. BROOKS: | have, | have had discussions with 13 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Rogers, Docket No. 15.
14 him but it's been awhile. 14 MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir.
15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Tyra, do you have anything |15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: If you would call that, we
16 further? 16 will make a disposition.
17 MR. TYRA: No, sir. 17 MR. ROGERS: Item 15, Docket No. 7-31-12-11,
18 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Land, do you have anything | 18 petition by American Midstream Chatom, LL C requesting the
19 further? 19 Board to approve that company as the operator and other
20 MR. LAND: No, sir, | don't have anything 20 issues related to the Chatom Plant in Washington County,
21 further. 21 Alabama.
22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: |Isthereamotion on this 22 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: The Board hasidentified in
23 docket item? 23 its mind a number of issues regarding this item that need to
24 MR. ROGERS: Y ou want to admit this? 24 be pursued by the Staff. And what we intend to doisto
25 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Land, would you like for 25 refer thisitem to the Hearing Officer for hearing
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1 this photograph to be admitted into the record? 1 immediately following about a ten-minute break. And then
2 MR. LAND: | would, sir. | would appreciate it. 2 that -- the results of the Hearing Officer will be
3 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Any objection, Mr. Tyra? 3 incorporated into the record and this item will be continued
4 MR. TYRA: No, sir, noneat all. 4 for action until the next meeting. |sthere amotion to
5 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: It's admitted into therecord. | 5 that effect?
6 (Whereupon, (ITEM 4, Laird photograph was 6 MR. TYRA: Before you move, may | ask aquestion
7 received into evidence.) 7 that just occurred to me?
8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: And also, Mr. Tyra, your 8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Yeah.
9 witness provided a map. 9 MR. TYRA: If in the event that the Hearing
10 MR. TYRA: If that is helpful to anyone, if you 10 Officer's hearing all the questions are adequately answered
11 would -- 11 to the Staff, could this be submitted to the Board members
12 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Would you like to haveit 12 by telephonic meeting or will it have to go forward to the
13 admitted? Any objection, Mr. Land? 13 next meeting?
14 MR. LAND: | have no objection. 14 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: We would continue it to the
15 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: No objections. It'sadmitted |15 next meeting just to have it on the docket, but then we will
16 into the record. 16 review the Hearing Officer's report before the next meeting
17 (Whereupon, (ITEM 4) Brooks map was received 17 and if it's necessary; otherwise, we can dismissit, but
18 into evidence.) 18 let's keep it on the docket.
19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Isthereapetition -- is 19 MR. TYRA: Very good.
20 there amotion? 20 MR. SLEDGE: Would --
21 MR. PEARSON: Yes. Mr. Chairman, | movethatas |21 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Mr. Sledge.
22 to the petition of Delphi Oil, Inc. identified as Item 4, 22 MR. SLEDGE: I'm Jim Sledge. I'm with Foster
23 that we extend the temporary abandonment status for six 23 Arnold and we are here on behalf of Mississippi Resources,
24 months on a condition that within that six-month time 24 LLC, which has submitted materialsin support of the
25 period, a petition for unitization be filed with the Oil and 25 American Midstream position. We are the purchaser of the

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660





AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg. 22
Page 85 Page 87
1 wells that flow into the plant, or most of the wells that 1 CERTIFICATE
2 flow into the plant. 2
3 We have a closing scheduled for the end of this 3 STATE OF ALABAMA)
4 month. Would we be able to see the report of the Hearing 4 JEFFERSON COUNTY)
5 Officer in order that we could have some confidence as to 5
6  that closing before the next scheduled meeting of the Board? 6 | hereby certify that the above and foregoing
7 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Andwhen isyour closing, how | 7 proceeding was taken down by me in stenotype, and the
8  many days? 8 questions and answers thereto were reduced to typewriting
9 MR. SLEDGE: August 28. 9 under my supervision, and that the foregoing represents a
10 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: August 28, you shouldbeable |10 true and correct transcript of the proceeding given by
11 to have arecord of the Hearing Officer report, Mr. Sledge. 11 said witness upon said hearing.
12 Mr. Watson. 12 | further certify that | am neither of counsel
13 MR. WATSON: Mr. Chairman, | represent Quantum 13 nor of kin to the parties to the action, nor am | in
14 Resources, the current operator of the plant. | guess my 14 anywise interested in the result of said cause.
15 only comment is| have held aman over for two days here, 15
16 didn't have no ideathat this was going to be heard. In 16
17 fact, | asked that he be heard today so | didn't have to 17
18 have him here all week, so -- 18
19 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: That isexactly why we are 19 /9l Teresa Turquitt Davis
20 having the Hearing Officer. He will be heard today in afew 20 TERESA TURQUITT DAVIS, CCR, RPR
21 minutes, just not by the Board. 21 CCR #162, Expires 09/30/12
22 MR. WATSON: Thank you. 22 Commissioner for the
23 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Okay. That coversall the 23 State of Alabamaat Large
24 items on the docket. |sthere amotion to adjourn? 24 My Commission Expires: 12/03/12
25 MR. PEARSON: Beforethat, asto Item 15, 25
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1 petition by American Midstream, Mr. Chairman, | move that we
2 refer that item to the Hearing Officer to be heard today
3 immediately after adjournment of the Board.
4 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Motion and asecond. All in
5 favor say "aye."
6 MR. PEARSON: Aye.
7 MR. LAWLEY: Aye.
8 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: Ayes haveit. Now, | will
9 entertain amotion to adjourn.
10 MR. PEARSON: Second.
11 CHAIRMAN GRIGGS: We stand adjourned.
12
13 (The hearing was adjourned at 12:08 p.m.)
14
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